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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA 

BEFORE THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD 
 

REGION 36 
 
 
 
In the Matter of: 
 
INTERNATIONAL LONGSHORE AND 
WAREHOUSE UNION, LOCAL 12, 
 

Union, 
 
and 
 
SOUTHPORT LUMBER COMPANY, 
LLC,  
 

Employer. 

 
 
 
Case No. 19-CD-144202  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
The above-entitled matter came on for hearing, pursuant to 

notice, before RACHEL HARVEY, Hearing Officer, at WorkSource 

Oregon, 2075 Sheridan Avenue, Room 12, North Bend, Oregon 

97459, on Wednesday, April 8, 2015, at 9:17 a.m.   
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On behalf of the Charging Party: 
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 SCHWABE, WILLIAMSON & WYATT 
 1211 SW Fifth Avenue, Suite 1900 
 Portland, OR 97204-3719 
 Tel. 503-222-9981 
     Fax  503-796-2900 
 
On behalf of the Union: 
 
 LINDSAY R. NICHOLAS, ESQ. 
 LEONARD CARDER, LLP 
 1188 Franklin, Suite 201 
 San Francisco, CA 94109 
 Tel. 415-771-6400 
 Fax. 415-771-7010 
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I N D E X 
 

WITNESS DIRECT CROSS REDIRECT RECROSS VOIR DIRE 
 
Martin Callery 17     27       29        

Jason Smith 32     112    133/146   145/147 

Gene Sundet 149    180      216 

Joe Hilding 220    226      238        

John Huber 241    245          
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E X H I B I T S 
 
   
EXHIBIT IDENTIFIED IN EVIDENCE 
 
Board: 

B-1 7 7  

B-2 7 7  

Union: 

U-1 20 20 

U-2 21 21 

U-3 24 24  

U-4 26 26  

U-5 113 141 

U-6 168 168  

U-7 218 218  

Employer: 

E-1 47 48 

E-2 50 50 

E-3 53 53  

E-4 53 53  

E-5 76 76 

E-6 80 81  

E-7 81 82  

E-8 80 82 

E-9 111 111  

E-10 137 141  
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P R O C E E D I N G S 1 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay, we'll go on the record.  2 

The hearing will come to order.  This is a formal hearing 3 

pursuant to section 10(k) of the National Labor Relations Act 4 

in the matter of International Longshore and Warehouse Union, 5 

Local 12, and Southport Lumber Company, LLC.  The hearing 6 

officer appearing before the Board is Rachel, R-A-C-H-E-L, 7 

Harvey, H-A-R-V-E-Y.   8 

Will counsel please state their appearances for the 9 

record, first for the Charging Party Employer?   10 

MR. GARONE:  Yes.  For the Employer, Michael Garone from 11 

the law firm of Schwabe, Williamson & Wyatt in Portland, 12 

Oregon.  13 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  And for the charged party 14 

union?  15 

MS. NICHOLAS:  On behalf of ILWU Local 12, Lindsay 16 

Nicholas from Leonard Carder, LLP, in San Francisco.  17 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  And are there any other 18 

persons in the hearing room at this time who claim an interest 19 

in this proceeding?   20 

Let the record reflect no response.   21 

I wish to inform all the parties that the official 22 

reporter makes the only official transcript of these 23 

proceedings and all citations and briefs and arguments must 24 

refer to the official record.   25 
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After the close of the hearing, one or more of the parties 1 

may wish to have corrections made in the record.  All such 2 

proposed corrections, either by way of stipulation or motion, 3 

should be forwarded to the Board in Washington instead of to 4 

the Hearing Officer.  The hearing officer has no authority to 5 

make any rulings in connection with the case after the hearing 6 

is closed.   7 

In the event that any of the parties wishes to make 8 

off-the-record remarks, requests to make such remarks should be 9 

directed to the Hearing Officer and not to the official 10 

reporter.  Statements of reasons in support of motions or 11 

objections should be as concise as possible.  An original and 12 

two copies of all pleadings submitted during the hearing are to 13 

be filed with the hearing officer, with copies immediately 14 

served on the other parties.   15 

The role of the Hearing Officer is to ensure that the 16 

record contains as full a statement of the facts as may be 17 

necessary for a determination of the issues by the Board.  All 18 

parties will be afforded a full opportunity to present their 19 

respective positions and to produce evidence in support of 20 

their contentions.  It may become necessary for me to ask 21 

questions, call witnesses, and explore avenues with respect to 22 

matters not raised or only partially raised by the parties.  23 

The services of the hearing officer are equally at the disposal 24 

of all the parties to the proceeding in developing the material 25 
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evidence.   1 

The formal exhibit in this matter has been marked as Board 2 

Exhibit 1(a) through (h), the latter being the index of the 3 

exhibit.  This formal exhibit has already been shown to the 4 

parties.  Are there any objections to the receipt of Board 5 

Exhibit 1?   6 

MR. GARONE:  No objection.  7 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No objection.  8 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Board Exhibit 1 is 9 

received in evidence.  10 

(Board Exhibit Number 1(a) through 1(h) Received into Evidence)  11 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Are there any motions to 12 

intervene in this proceeding at this time?   13 

Let the record reflect no response.   14 

Before we went on the record, the parties entered into a 15 

stipulation that has been marked as Board Exhibit 2.  It 16 

includes stipulation to certain things, including the labor 17 

organization status of the charge party union, jurisdictional 18 

facts, and certain other facts relevant to this 10(k) 19 

proceeding.   20 

Does any party object to the receipt of Board Exhibit 2 21 

into evidence?   22 

MR. GARONE:  No objection.  23 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No objection.  24 

(Board Exhibit Number 2 Received into Evidence) 25 
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HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  There were some issues that the 1 

parties were unable to agree to a stipulation on, and I wanted 2 

to give the parties an opportunity to state their positions on 3 

those issues, and I will be taking evidence on those issues in 4 

this hearing.  The first issue is the work in dispute.   5 

Mr. Garone, can you state the Charging Party Employer's 6 

position on the work in dispute?   7 

MR. GARONE:  Well, we believe that the statement in the 8 

notice of hearing accurately describes the work in dispute.  9 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  10 

MR. GARONE:  And we are prepared to present evidence 11 

regarding that particular work.  12 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And Ms. Nicholas, what is the 13 

Charged Party Union's position on the work in dispute?   14 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Local 12 believes that the work in dispute 15 

as defined in the notice of 10(k) is overly broad and unclear.  16 

Local 12's understanding is that the work in dispute is the 17 

control of the spout when loading chip barges, as well as the 18 

operation of on-dock heavy equipment such as LeTourneaus when 19 

unloading log barges.  20 

MR. GARONE:  We don't disagree that work mentioned by 21 

counsel will be part of the work in dispute, but there is 22 

another part of the claim that's been made in the past by the 23 

ILWU, and that is that their members should be assigned the 24 

work of operating cranes to unload log barges.  And to our 25 



 

ΛVTranz 
www.avtranz.com · (800) 257-0885 

9 

knowledge, that claim has never been withdrawn.  1 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Madam Hearing Officer, I would like to put 2 

on the record that the understanding of Local 12 is that it's 3 

Southport's contention that that's work that is -- that 4 

employees of various barge and tug companies perform, not work 5 

that Southport is even necessarily involved with whatsoever.   6 

Just to clarify the record, Local 12 also does not agree 7 

that that was work in the past that was necessarily demanded by 8 

Local 12, but rather, offered by Southport.  9 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  So I understand the 10 

parties' positions on the work in dispute, and we'll take 11 

evidence of that at the hearing.   12 

The other issue that the parties weren't able to stipulate 13 

to was the fact of competing work claims.  So I'd like the 14 

Charging Party Employer to state its position on whether there 15 

are competing work claims with respect to the work in dispute.  16 

MR. GARONE:  It's my understanding that Local 12 is 17 

willing to agree that their members claim the disputed work as 18 

stated by Ms. Nicholas, and I agree with that, so I think we 19 

have the makings of some type of an agreement.   20 

I think, from our discussions, what the Union does not 21 

want to agree to is that the employees of Southport claim the 22 

work in question, and it's our position that they do, under 23 

NLRB precedent, and so that both groups of employees have 24 

claims to the disputed work.  25 
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HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  So Mr. Garone has stated his 1 

understanding of your position, so --  2 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Well, I can state what Local 12's position 3 

is, in fact.  And Madam Hearing Officer, as I mentioned off the 4 

record, Local 12 will be making a motion to quash, and in that 5 

motion, it is Local 12's position that this is work -- the work 6 

at issue here is work that Local 12 has performed in the past 7 

and it was this alleged dispute here, which brought us here 8 

today, is actually entirely of Southport's own making and 9 

Southport reassigned this work that's at issue and there, in 10 

fact, is not a true dispute between two groups of employees.  11 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  So I understand the 12 

parties' positions on that as well and we'll take evidence on 13 

it.  And so before we get to the presentation of evidence, I'll 14 

give the parties the opportunity to make any preliminary 15 

motions they'd like to make at this time.  16 

MR. GARONE:  I would like to make a motion to exclude 17 

witnesses.  And knowing that it's not mandatory in a 10(k) 18 

hearing because, theoretically or technically, 10(k) hearings 19 

are not adversarial proceedings, in reality, they often turn 20 

out to be very adversarial and very contentious, and in light 21 

of that fact, I think it would create a better record, more 22 

reliable record, for witnesses to be excluded.  23 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  And does the Union have a 24 

position that it would like to state on the sequestration of 25 
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witnesses?   1 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Yes.  As we, Madam Hearing Officer, spoke 2 

about before, the Union believes, as you have explained, that 3 

this is -- and Mr. Garone mentioned, this is a non-adversarial 4 

hearing where the Board is taking evidence, and we believe that 5 

it should be open to the public and all individuals should be 6 

able to be present and hear what happens at this hearing, where 7 

it's merely evidence being presented.  8 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  So given that this is a 9 

10(k) proceeding and not an unfair labor practice or 10 

post-election hearing, I'm going to deny the motion to 11 

sequester the witnesses.   12 

And are there any other preliminary motions that either 13 

party wants to make?   14 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Yes, Madam Hearing Officer.  We would like 15 

to, at this time, make a motion to quash the notice of 10(k) in 16 

this 10(k) hearing for two specific reasons which we believe 17 

make clear that there is not reasonable cause to believe that 18 

there was a violation of 8(b)4(d), which is necessary for this 19 

hearing to be going forward.   20 

First, as I mentioned earlier, the dispute here, the 21 

alleged dispute, between ILWU Local 12 and other workers at 22 

Southport is not a true jurisdictional dispute.  It's, rather, 23 

a dispute entirely of Southport's own making that has occurred 24 

because of conduct that Southport chose to take.   25 
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In the 1961 Supreme Court case NLRB Radio and Television 1 

Broadcast Engineers, which the citation is 364 U.S. 573, the 2 

Supreme Court explained that 8(d)4(d) and 10(k) are intended to 3 

protect employers from being helpless victims of quarrels that 4 

do not concern them.  That's not the case here, as the evidence 5 

will show.   6 

That same year, the Board, in Safeway Stores, 134 NLRB 7 

1320, distinguished between a true jurisdictional dispute and a 8 

dispute created by an employer's own conduct.  The latter is 9 

what took place here.   10 

The D.C. Circuit, in 1986, in ILWU Local 62B v. NLRB, 781 11 

F2d 919, discussed 8(b)4(d) and 10(k) and explained that those 12 

sections of the NLRA aim to solve problems that embody two 13 

characteristics:  One, the employer -- there's a jurisdictional 14 

dispute that is not of the employer's own making in which the 15 

employer does not have interest; and two, the dispute is 16 

between two employee groups.  It is also recognized that those 17 

two characteristics are not strictly applied, but must be 18 

looked at and fit to the specific facts.   19 

Here, the facts that we will present are almost identical 20 

to the facts in ILWU Local 62B, in that case, where the court 21 

held that the Board improperly intervened through a 10(k) 22 

ruling and a later prosecution of an 8(d)4(d) charge.   23 

The evidence we will show will show that here, just as in 24 

that case, Southport Lumber Company reassigned unilaterally 25 
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work that Local 12 had been performing for an extensive period 1 

of time to other employees, effectively creating a 2 

jurisdictional dispute to serve Southport's own asks.   3 

Second, our motion to quash should be granted because 4 

Local 12 here has a valid work preservation objective.  Local 5 

12 has historically and continues to perform the work that is 6 

at issue here in the Port of Coos Bay, and is entitled to 7 

conduct -- engage in conduct directed at their employer, 8 

Southport.  In an effort to preserve that work on those two 9 

grounds, Local 12 believes that this 10(k) hearing and the 10 

notice of 10(k) should be quashed.   11 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  And Mr. Garone, can you 12 

state the Employer's position with respect to the motion to 13 

quash the 10(k) notice?   14 

MR. GARONE:  Yes.  Well, obviously, we oppose the motion.  15 

The regional director, after investigating the charge 16 

thoroughly, concluded that there was reasonable grounds to 17 

believe that section 8(b)4(d) had been violated and that a 18 

section 10(k) hearing was appropriate.   19 

I'm not going to go into a chapter and verse refutation of 20 

the arguments made by Ms. Nicholas at this point, because as 21 

you know, the Hearing Officer has no authority to rule on a 22 

motion to quash, and that's a decision from the NLRB cited at 23 

348 NLRB 266.  So the hearing must go forward as directed by 24 

the Board, evidence must be taken.  The parties have an 25 
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opportunity to fully brief their positions, and we will set 1 

forth our position fully and adequately in our post-hearing 2 

brief.   3 

I will say, however, that the notion that this work has 4 

always been done by members of the ILWU is inaccurate or, in 5 

fact, with regards to the unloading of logs from log barges, 6 

the ILWU has never performed that work at the Southport slip in 7 

North Bend.  It's only been done by other employees, never been 8 

done by ILWU employees.   9 

With regards to the loading of chips, both groups of 10 

employees have done that work.  We'll have an explanation as to 11 

why the more recent assignment of work to Southport employees 12 

took place, and frankly, it was because Southport was unable to 13 

get tug and barge companies to come in because of the dispute 14 

about the unloading of loads.  And there will be an adequate 15 

explanation and justification for the job assignment.  This is 16 

not of Southport's own making.   17 

We also will rely on the ILWU Local 14 case, which is very 18 

similar on the facts to this case, in which the D.C. Circuit 19 

Court of Appeals distinguished the case that Ms. Nicholas 20 

cited, the Local 62B case, and found that there was a valid 21 

section 8(d)4(d) violation and 10(k) assignment by the Board.  22 

And that is at 85 F3d 646.   23 

So we will go into much more detail in our briefing to the 24 

Board, but the motion to quash must be denied by the hearing 25 
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officer and referred to the Board, as you stated, I think, in 1 

some of the off-the-record comments that you made.  2 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  So I will refer the motion 3 

to quash to the Board and I will permit the parties to present 4 

any evidence that they like related to the motion during the 5 

hearing.  And are there any other preliminary matters that need 6 

to be discussed before I allow the parties to make their 7 

opening statements?   8 

MS. NICHOLAS:  None from the charge party at this time.  9 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  All right.  So I'll have 10 

Mr. Garone make an opening statement, if you'd like, on behalf 11 

of the charging party employer at this time.  12 

MR. GARONE:  I think, Your Honor, I would prefer to just 13 

waive the opening statement and just move directly to the 14 

presentation of evidence.  I think that would be a more 15 

efficient use of our time.  16 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  And would the Union like 17 

to make an opening statement at this time?   18 

MS. NICHOLAS:  We'd like to reserve our ability to do that 19 

when we put on our evidence.  20 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  And typically in this type 21 

of hearing, I would start by asking the Employer to present its 22 

witnesses first, but I believe I heard that there may be an 23 

agreement by the parties to call a witness out of order.  Is 24 

that correct?   25 



 

ΛVTranz 
www.avtranz.com · (800) 257-0885 

16 

MR. GARONE:  Yes.  There's an official from the Port of 1 

Coos Bay who the ILWU subpoenaed, and I am willing to, in 2 

respect for his schedule, as a courtesy to him, to permit him 3 

to testify out of order, if that's okay with the ILWU.  4 

MS. NICHOLAS:  That's fine with the charge party.  5 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  So you can call your 1st 6 

witness.  And I understand that you'll be calling our witnesses 7 

after the Employer presents its case.  8 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Thank you, Madam Hearing Officer.   9 

MR. GARONE:  And just for clarification, although the 10 

Employer generally, in a 10(k), goes first, there's no specific 11 

burden of proof placed on the employer in a section 10(k) 12 

hearing.  Is that consistent with your understanding?   13 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Well, I'm not prepared to make a 14 

statement about what the burdens of proof -- 15 

MR. GARONE:  Okay.  16 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  -- on various issues are in a 17 

10(k) proceeding.  18 

MR. GARONE:  Okay.  I just want to make that clear, that 19 

that's my understanding, is that we, as a matter of practice, 20 

will present evidence first, but doesn't necessarily mean 21 

there's any particular burden assigned to us, other than the 22 

burden of going forward first.  23 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  So would you like to call 24 

your witness.  25 
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MS. NICHOLAS:  Yes.  Local 12 calls Martin Callery.   1 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Mr. Callery, may I ask you 2 

to raise your right hand? 3 

Whereupon, 4 

MARTIN CALLERY 5 

having been duly sworn, was called as a witness herein and was 6 

examined and testified as follows:   7 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 8 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Good morning, Mr. Callery. 9 

A Good morning.  10 

Q Are you currently employed?  11 

A Yes, I am.  12 

Q And who do you work for?  13 

A I work for the Oregon International Port of Coos Bay, 14 

which is the port district for this area.  15 

Q And what is your current title?  16 

A I am chief commercial officer.  17 

Q And how long have you worked for the Port?  18 

A Twenty-two and a half years.  19 

Q Okay.  And have you held other positions over time with 20 

the Port?  21 

A Yes, I have.  22 

Q And what are those positions?  23 

A I originally started with the Port in 1992 as director of 24 

marketing, and then later, director of marketing and 25 
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communications.  At some point, I held a title of director of 1 

commercial activities and transportation advocacy.  I don't 2 

recall the exact titles.  3 

Q Okay, thank you.  And are you familiar with the 4 

redevelopment of the barge slip on the north spit that is 5 

operated by Southport?  6 

A Yes, I am.  7 

Q And were you involved with applying for and eventually 8 

obtaining some public funding for that project?  9 

A Yes, I was.  10 

Q Okay.  And does the Port have a website?  11 

A Yes, it does.  12 

Q And are you generally familiar with the pages on that 13 

website?  14 

A For the most part, yes.  15 

Q Okay.   16 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Madam Hearing Officer, can I approach with 17 

an exhibit?   18 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Yes.  19 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Thank you.   20 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Callery, have you seen -- or have 21 

you seen this page on the website before?   22 

A Yes, I have.  23 

Q Okay.  So if you need a minute, I would like you to review 24 

this, and please let me know if you agree that the information 25 
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on this page is accurate as far as your knowledge?  1 

A I believe so.  In fact, I believe I wrote that.  2 

Q My understanding, and correct me if I'm wrong, is that a 3 

ConnectOregon grant was secured to assist with the 4 

redevelopment of the barge slip.  Is that correct?  5 

A That's correct.  6 

Q And did the Port and Southport partner together to apply 7 

for that funding?  8 

A The application to the ConnectOregon I program was a joint 9 

application between the Port and Southport.  10 

Q Okay.  And if you look at the last paragraph here, it 11 

states that, in the first sentence of the exhibit, the Port and 12 

Southport negotiated a contract with the Oregon Department of 13 

Transportation.  So the Port and Southport worked together with 14 

securing a final contract for that funding?  15 

A Actually, the word "contract" is probably not accurate.  16 

It was a grant agreement.  17 

Q A grant agreement, okay.   18 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I would like to offer this exhibit at this 19 

time.  20 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.   21 

MR. GARONE:  No objection.  22 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And let's give it an exhibit 23 

number.  So I would like you to mark your exhibits as Union 24 

exhibits.  25 
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MS. NICHOLAS:  Okay.  1 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  We'll call this Union Exhibit 1.  2 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Okay.  3 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And Union Exhibit 1 is received.  4 

(Union Exhibit Number 1 Received into Evidence)  5 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Callery, are you aware that I sent a 6 

document subpoena to the International Port of Coos Bay?   7 

A Yes, I am.  8 

Q And do you recall that that document subpoena requested a 9 

copy of the joint application that the Port and Southport 10 

submitted for that ConnectOregon grant?  11 

A Yes.  12 

Q And did the Port send me a copy of that application?  13 

A I believe so.  14 

Q Okay.  Mr. Callery, is this a copy of the application that 15 

the Port sent to me in response to the subpoena?  16 

A Yes, it is.  17 

Q If you would please look at page five of this application.  18 

If you'd look -- number ten, down towards the bottom, titled 19 

"Permanent and Construction Jobs Creation/Retention," if you 20 

look in that box, it states, under "Permanent Job Retention": 21 

Creating an intermodal transportation hub at the Southport 22 

Forest Products Sawmill in the North Bay Marine Industrial 23 

Park, will provide additional work opportunities for the local 24 

longshore labor force and for other persons employed in marine 25 
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trades in the Coos Bay Harbor.  Do you see that?  1 

A Yes, I do.  2 

Q And was it your understanding that, as it states here, as 3 

a result of the redevelopment, that there would be additional 4 

opportunities for local longshore work?  5 

A Yes.  6 

Q And how did you come to that understanding, that there 7 

would be an increase in local longshore work?  8 

A Discussions of what the redeveloped barge slip would be 9 

used for led me to that conclusion.  And by definition, a 10 

longshore -- a longshoreman is anyone who handles cargo on a 11 

waterfront facility.  12 

Q Okay.  And the discussions you had, were some of those 13 

with Southport?  14 

A Yes.  15 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I would like to request admission of this 16 

exhibit here, the application, which would be Union 2.  17 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Any objection?   18 

MR. GARONE:  Subject to being able to thoroughly argue the 19 

relevance of the document, I have no objection to its 20 

authenticity or its admission.  21 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Union Exhibit 2 is 22 

received.  23 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Thank you.  24 

(Union Exhibit Number 2 Received into Evidence) 25 
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Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Callery, from time to time, does the 1 

Port put out press releases?   2 

A We do news releases when appropriate.  3 

Q Okay.  And does Southport's website -- I apologize.  Does 4 

the Port of Coos Bay's website, are there press releases on 5 

that website?  6 

A Normally, there is.  We're going through website 7 

redevelopment now, so it may not be current.  8 

Q Okay.  So Mr. Callery, what I've handed you, is the first 9 

page appears to be a press release from the Port of Coos Bay.  10 

I've attached behind that a printout of the web page from which 11 

I clicked on the Port's website to come to this press release.  12 

If you look down at the bottom of this document, it identifies 13 

Elise Hamner as the communications and community affairs 14 

manager for the Port of Coos Bay.  Do you know who Elise Hamner 15 

is?  16 

A Yes, I do.  17 

Q And at least at this time, the date of this press release, 18 

which states February 27, 2013, was she the communications and 19 

community affairs manager?  20 

A Yes, she was.  21 

Q Okay.  And do you recall seeing this press release before?  22 

A Yes.  23 

Q If you look down towards the bottom of the press release, 24 

the third to last paragraph, there's a quotation.  It says, "We 25 
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appreciate the fact that the Port was able to partner with 1 

Southport to get these funds for the barge slip and create 2 

much-needed family wage jobs locally," said Marvin Caldera, 3 

president of ILWU Local 12.  "We're all so happy that the 4 

loading operation this month was very successful."   5 

Do you know who Mr. Caldera is?  6 

A Yes, I do.  7 

Q And was Mr. Caldera supportive of the barge redevelopment?  8 

A Because it provides additional marine infrastructure in 9 

the harbor.  10 

Q Okay.   11 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I would request the entry of this exhibit, 12 

Union 3.  13 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Any objection?   14 

MR. GARONE:  I object to this on the basis it's hearsay 15 

and it's not relevant.  It's just the Port's viewpoint about 16 

the improvements that took place at the Southport slip, so it 17 

has no relevance to the issues of this case, and it's also 18 

hearsay.  19 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Any argument as to 20 

relevance?   21 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Sure.  Madam Hearing Officer, first of all 22 

as to the argument about hearsay, we're here in a 10(k) hearing 23 

that takes evidence.  The strict -- my understanding is the 24 

strict rules of evidence are not applied here in order to make 25 
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sure that the fullest possible record goes before the Board and 1 

the Board can review the evidence when it's before the Board 2 

for a decision.   3 

As to relevance, this is clearly relevant.  As we've seen 4 

from the prior exhibits and the testimony, Southport and the 5 

Port of Coos Bay partnered to obtain monies to redevelop the 6 

barge slip, the exact location where work is occurring that is 7 

at issue here today.  And as this document shows, the Port, who 8 

is a partner in that redevelopment, had a certain understanding 9 

of what would occur, and now we're here because that's not 10 

occurring.  And it goes directly to the topic and to the basis 11 

for Local 12's motion to quash this hearing.  12 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  So I will receive Union 13 

Exhibit 3 and allow the reader of the record to assign it the 14 

appropriate weight.   15 

(Union Exhibit Number 3 Received into Evidence) 16 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Callery, I believe you mentioned 17 

earlier that there was a grant agreement ultimately entered 18 

into to secure the ConnectOregon funds.  Is that right?   19 

A That's correct.  20 

Q And was that a document that the Port also provided to me 21 

in response to a subpoena?  22 

A I believe so, but I'd have to check.  23 

Q Okay.  Well, I will show you this document, which I 24 

believe is that grant agreement.   25 
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MR. GARONE:  Do you have a copy?   1 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Oh, sorry.  2 

MR. GARONE:  Thank you.   3 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Callery, is this the grant agreement 4 

that you were referring to?   5 

A Yes, it is.  6 

Q And this is the agreement that was entered into to 7 

ultimately secure the ConnectOregon funds to redevelop the 8 

barge.  Is that right?  9 

A That's correct.  10 

Q If you could look at page nine of this document, the first 11 

signature there, I believe it says, under the signature line, 12 

Jeffrey Bishop.  Do you know who Jeffrey Bishop is?  13 

A He was the immediate past executive director of the Port.  14 

Q Okay.  And are you familiar with what his signature looks 15 

like, generally?  Do you have any reason to believe that this 16 

is not his signature on this grant agreement?  17 

A No.  18 

Q Okay.  And if you could look back at page two of the 19 

document.  So at the bottom under the terms of the agreement, 20 

the last sentence under number one, do you see where it states:  21 

The project description, tasks and deliverables, schedule and 22 

budget are further defined in exhibit A, statement of work, 23 

attached hereto and by this reference made part hereof?   24 

A I see that, yes.  25 
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Q Okay.  And your understanding was that this document here, 1 

this grant agreement, needed to be complied with by all 2 

parties.  Correct?  3 

A Yes.  4 

Q So if you could go back and look at the exhibit A 5 

statement of work.  It's immediately following that signature 6 

page we looked at.  And under number one, do you see the last 7 

sentence that says:  This project will also provide additional 8 

employment for local longshore labor force and for other people 9 

employed in the marine trades in the Coos Bay Harbor?  10 

A Yes.  11 

Q And again, was this your -- or the Port's understanding, 12 

as well as your own, from conversations you had when attempting 13 

to secure this money?  14 

A That's correct.  15 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I have no further -- or sorry.  I would 16 

like to request that this exhibit here, Union 4, be accepted.  17 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Any objection?   18 

MR. GARONE:  Subject to arguing relevance, no objection.  19 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Union Exhibit 4 is 20 

received.   21 

(Union Exhibit Number 4 Received into Evidence) 22 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I have no further questions for this 23 

witness.  24 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  May I ask you to spell your last 25 
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name for the record?   1 

THE WITNESS:  Callery, C-A-L-L-E-R-Y.  2 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Thank you.   3 

THE WITNESS:  Thank you.  4 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  You're excused.  5 

MR. GARONE:  Could I examine the witness?   6 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  I'm sorry.  Mr. Garone, you have 7 

some questions for Mr. Callery?   8 

MR. GARONE:  I do.   9 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 10 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Mr. Callery, my name is Michael Garone.  11 

I'm the attorney for Southport.  I introduced myself to you 12 

prior to the hearing.  I want to ask you a few questions.   13 

Is it fair to say to the improvement at the barge slip at 14 

Southport was a pretty significant project in terms of the 15 

amount of investment needed to recondition the slip?   16 

A To a certain extent, yes.   17 

Q Okay. 18 

A It's not as big as some other projects we're working on.  19 

Q Right.  And the grant that was received by the State 20 

didn't come close to providing all the funds necessary for the 21 

redevelopment of that large slip.  Is that correct?  22 

A No.  Because the grant agreements, ConnectOregon program, 23 

require a non-state costshare.  24 

Q Right.  And so Southport put up a significant amount of 25 
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its own money to redevelop this slip.  Is that correct?  1 

A Yes, they did.  2 

Q Okay.  Did the Port of Coos Bay put up any money of its 3 

own to redevelop the slip?  4 

A I don't recall.  I'd have to go check.   5 

Q Okay.  If --  6 

A A number of years back.  7 

Q If they did, it would be stated in either the application 8 

or the grant agreement?  9 

A Yes.  10 

Q Okay.  To your knowledge, does the application for the 11 

grant mention the ILWU in any way?  12 

A Not that I recall.  13 

Q Okay.  And does the grant agreement reference or mention 14 

the ILWU in any way?  15 

A Not that I recall.  16 

Q Have you read the grant agreement recently?  17 

A I skimmed it, yes.  18 

Q Okay.  And there's nothing in the grant agreement that 19 

deals with the issue of who should operate the spout on the 20 

chip loading apparatus?  21 

A No.  22 

Q There's nothing in the grant agreement that states who 23 

should perform work on the dock in terms of driving a 24 

LeTourneau?  25 
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A No.  1 

Q How did you define a longshoreman in your testimony again?  2 

A I went back and looked it up, and it says any person 3 

involved in handing cargo on a waterfront is a longshoreman.  4 

Q Okay.  Are you familiar with some of the barge operations 5 

in Coos Bay?  6 

A Yes.  7 

Q Is a person on a tugboat who's operating a crane and 8 

unloading logs onto a dock engaged in longshore work under the 9 

definition you gave?  10 

A I would say so, yes.  11 

Q To your knowledge, are there people engaged in longshore 12 

work that are not members of the ILWU?  13 

A I believe so, yes.  14 

MR. GARONE:  I have no further questions.  15 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Any redirect?   16 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Yes.   17 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 18 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  So Mr. Callery, you mentioned you went 19 

back and looked up the definition of longshore work or 20 

longshore.  Is that correct?   21 

A That's correct.  22 

Q And when did you do that?  23 

A Last night.  24 

Q Okay.  And these documents we looked at, the application, 25 
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during the time of this barge redevelopment, have you looked up 1 

the definition then, and was that intent when you -- was that 2 

the Port's understanding and intent when they used the term 3 

longshore work or --  4 

A Yes.  5 

Q It was?  6 

A Yes.  7 

Q And how long have you lived in the Coos Bay community?  8 

A About 25 years.  9 

Q Okay.  And you're very familiar with the ILWU Local 12, I 10 

assume, as a result.  Correct?  11 

A Yes, I am.  12 

Q And in the community, are members of local -- is it your 13 

understanding generally, that when people talk about 14 

longshoremen, they're talking about members of ILWU Local 12?  15 

MR. GARONE:  I'm going to object.  It calls for 16 

speculation as to what other people understand a term to mean, 17 

and there's no foundation that this witness would have any 18 

knowledge of that.  19 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I can rephrase.   20 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Callery, when someone says the word 21 

"longshoreman" to you, do you automatically believe that 22 

they're -- do you believe that they're talking about anyone in 23 

Coos Bay who does any work on the waterfront?  Is that your 24 

understanding when someone uses the term "longshoreman" in this 25 
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community?   1 

MR. GARONE:  Objection.  It's vague and, again, it's 2 

calling for him to speculate as to what other people mean.  3 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I asked him what his understanding was.  4 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  I'll let him answer that question 5 

of his understanding when the word longshoreman is said to him.  6 

THE WITNESS:  I think, in Coos Bay, longshore labor is 7 

pretty broad and involves a lot of different people.  8 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Okay.  What about if someone says "I'm a 9 

longshoreman," you think that would be --  10 

MR. GARONE:  Objection again, vague, calling for 11 

speculation as to what other people mean when they use the 12 

term.  13 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I asked him what his understanding was of 14 

the term.  15 

MR. GARONE:  He's already given his understanding by 16 

testifying as to what his understanding and definition of the 17 

term was.  18 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  I'll allow him to say his 19 

understanding of the term when it's said to him, for the value 20 

of that.  21 

THE WITNESS:  Could you restate the question, please? 22 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Sure.  I said if someone said to you 23 

"I'm a longshoreman," your understanding would be that that 24 

person was saying "I just generally work on the waterfront," or 25 



 

ΛVTranz 
www.avtranz.com · (800) 257-0885 

32 

do you think that person belongs to ILWU Local 12 here in Coos 1 

Bay?   2 

A I think my position would be anyone who handles cargo on 3 

the waterfront.  4 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Okay.  No further questions.  5 

MR. GARONE:  Nothing further.  6 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Thank you, Mr. Callery.  7 

THE WITNESS:  Thank you.  8 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  So at this time, I'll 9 

allow the Employer to call its first witness.  10 

MR. GARONE:  I'll call Jason Smith to the stand.  11 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Mr. Smith, can you raise your 12 

right hand?   13 

Whereupon, 14 

JASON SMITH 15 

having been first duly sworn, was called as a witness herein 16 

and was examined and testified as follows: 17 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And can you please spell 18 

your first and last name for the record?   19 

THE WITNESS:  My name is Jason Smith, J-A-S-O-N, 20 

S-M-I-T-H.  21 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  And Mr. Garone, you can 22 

proceed with your questions.  23 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 24 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Mr. Smith, where do you reside?   25 
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A In North Bend, Oregon.  1 

Q Okay.  And how long have you resided in the North Bend, 2 

Coos Bay area?  3 

A Since 1993.  4 

Q Okay.  Were you born around here?  5 

A Yes.  6 

Q Okay.  Is your family from around here?  7 

A Yes.  8 

Q Just?  Basic background information.  Are you married?  9 

A Yes, I am.  10 

Q Do you have kids?  11 

A Two.  12 

Q How old are your kids?  13 

A Eighteen and 14.  14 

Q Do you hold an ownership interest in Southport Lumber 15 

Company?  16 

A Yes.  17 

Q And do you own that company with any other individual?  18 

A Yes.  19 

Q And what's the name of the other individual?  20 

A Jim Lyons.  21 

Q Are you equal owners?  22 

A Yes.  23 

Q What's your educational background?  24 

A I have a Bachelor's of Science degree from Oregon State 25 
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University in forest engineering, graduated in 1993.  1 

Q Okay.  Are you a licensed engineer?  2 

A Yes.  3 

Q How long have you personally been involved in the wood 4 

products industry?  5 

A Since 1991.  6 

Q And can you just give us an idea of the type of jobs that 7 

you've held in the wood products industry?  8 

A Sure.  Starting in 1991, I worked for Lone Rock Timber 9 

Company cruising timber, doing pre-commercial thinning, hack 10 

squirting, silvicultural practices in the summer break when I 11 

was going to Oregon State.  From then on, I worked as a 12 

consulting forester doing surveying, timber cruising, harvest 13 

unit planting, contract administration, up until 1998 when I 14 

started working on developing Southport Forest Products.  15 

Since 1998, I've worked exclusively for Southport Forest 16 

Products.  17 

Q Okay.  And I want to get a little background about the 18 

company, about Southport Forest Products, but I also want to 19 

kind of talk a little bit about what you do today.  Let's start 20 

with today.  Currently, can you describe the operations of 21 

Southport Forest Products?  22 

A Yes.  Southport Forest Products operates a high-production 23 

small-logs sawmill located on our property on the north spit of 24 

Coos Bay.  The facility manufacturers lumber out of 25 
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small-diameter logs.  The lumber is used for home construction.  1 

It's primarily Douglas fir and western hemlock, in the size 2 

range from two-by-four up through two-by-twelve and some 3 

four-by-four and four-by-six lumber products, mostly kiln dried 4 

lumber products, although we do mix some green lumber products 5 

as well.   6 

We also, as a byproduct of our lumber manufacturing 7 

facility, we produce wood chips hog fuel, which is the bark 8 

which has been processed, sawdust and shavings.   9 

In addition to the facility on the north spit, we have a 10 

whole-log chipping and log-sorting operation south of Coos Bay 11 

about four miles, on some industrial property there.  12 

Q And what gets done on that other property?  13 

A At the other property, we bring logs in.  We sort them for 14 

grade.  We extract high-value logs out of pulp logs and deliver 15 

them to our sawmill on the north spit.  We take the residual 16 

products and we convert them to wood chips and chip them up.  17 

Q At some point, was there a sawmill that operated in -- 18 

A Yes, there was.  19 

Q -- the location south of Coos Bay?  20 

A Yes, there was.  That was where Southport Forest Products 21 

built our first mill facility.  In 1998 we started 22 

construction; became operational in 1999.  23 

Q Okay.  And has that been closed down since?  24 

A Yes, it has.  25 
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Q And when was the saw mill in Coos Bay closed down?  1 

A In 2008.  2 

Q And was that as a result of the economic downturn?  3 

A Yes, it was.  4 

Q Okay.  Just so we get some clarification, what's the 5 

relationship between Southport Forest Products and Southport 6 

Lumber Company, LLC?  7 

A They are both subsidiary companies of Southport 8 

Investments.  9 

Q Okay.  And are you a half owner in Southport Investments?  10 

A Yes.  11 

Q And is Mr. Lyons a half owner in Southport Investments?  12 

A Yes.  13 

Q Okay.  And you're half owners of each of the subsidiary 14 

companies as well?  15 

A Actually, the subsidiary companies are owned by Southport 16 

Investments.  17 

Q I see, okay.  So just to kind of summarize the background, 18 

when you started Southport, you started in 1998 at the Coos Bay 19 

location?  20 

A Yes.  21 

Q Okay.  And at some point, did Southport purchase property 22 

on the north spit in North Bend -- 23 

A Yes.  24 

Q -- where your current location or sawmill is at?  25 
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A Yes.  1 

Q Okay.  And can you describe the property, the nature of 2 

the property, that you purchased in 2004?  3 

A Sure.  In 2004, Southport Forest Products made the 4 

decision to invest in a new sawmill.  We spent quite a bit of 5 

time looking for property throughout Coos County area.  We 6 

identified that the property on the north spit that the Port 7 

owned is a good potential fit for a new sawmill.  We initiated 8 

discussions with the Port of Coos Bay to ask them if we could 9 

purchase the property from the Port of Coos Bay.  We eventually 10 

came to an agreement and bought this property from the Port of 11 

Coos Bay.  It's about a 35-acre parcel of industrial property 12 

where our sawmill is located today.  13 

Q And could you describe just how the property would have 14 

appeared in 2004 when you purchased it?  15 

A Sure.  In 2004, the property was mostly undeveloped.  16 

There was the remnants of a barge slip that had been built 17 

approximately 20 years before we acquired the property, but 18 

it's my understanding that the barge slip had never been used 19 

to its intended purpose.  The rest of the property was 20 

undulating sand dunes and undeveloped property.  21 

Q Okay.  So there was a barge slip of some sort on the 22 

property at the time?  23 

A Yes.  24 

Q And that had been built by which entity?  25 
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A I believe it was built by the International Port of Coos 1 

Bay.  2 

Q Okay.  Were you involved in the negotiations that led up 3 

to the sale of the property?  4 

A Yes.  5 

Q As part of your involvement in the negotiations, did you 6 

investigate the history of the property?  7 

A Yes.  8 

Q What was your understanding -- you relayed a little bit 9 

about it, but what was your understanding of the history of 10 

that barge slip?  11 

A So my understanding of the history of the barge slip, it 12 

was built with the intended purpose to load offshore oil 13 

platforms onto barges and take them to the North Slope, that 14 

the company that had negotiated to build the platforms there 15 

was unable to reach an agreement with some of the local labor 16 

forces and decided not to build that facility in Coos Bay and 17 

built it in Louisiana.  18 

Q Okay.  So to your knowledge -- well, what was the actual 19 

state of the large slip when you purchased the property?  20 

A It was in a pretty poor state of disrepair.  It was silted 21 

in to a large degree.  The purposes that it was originally 22 

built for was only dredged to minus five feet.  The reason for 23 

that is the intended use of it was to bring barges in, let them 24 

ground out on a low tide, which would facilitate transferring 25 
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these heavy pieces of machinery onto the barges without the 1 

barge settling as the machinery was transported onto it.   2 

So for our purposes, it wasn't built or designed to meet 3 

the intended purpose that Southport had, so --  4 

Q And you said part of it was silted in when you purchased 5 

it?  6 

A That's correct.  7 

Q Can you just for the record describe what that means?  8 

A Yes.  So the barge slip was originally dredged to minus 9 

five feet.  At the entrance of the barge slip, on low tide, 10 

there was a sandbar that intended all the way across the 11 

entrance of the barge slip, making it impossible for vessels to 12 

move in and out of the barge slip.  13 

Q Okay.  Was there a dock adjacent to the barge slip?  14 

A There was a sheet pile bulkhead on the north side of the 15 

barge slip.  16 

Q And what's a sheet pile bulkhead?  Can you describe that 17 

for the record?  18 

A Sheet piles are steel-rolled forms, steel structures, with 19 

interlocking connectors that are a structural device used to 20 

drive in the ground vertically, and then they have a tieback 21 

system that ties those sheet piles back to the upland section, 22 

and then dredging can take place on the waterside of the sheet 23 

pile wall.  24 

Q Do you recall approximately what Southport paid for the 25 
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property that you purchased in --  1 

A A little over $550,000.  2 

Q Okay.  And when you purchased the property, what were your 3 

plans for the property?  4 

A To build a sawmill.  5 

Q So your plans were to build a sawmill?  6 

A Yes.  7 

Q Okay.  Did you have any plans, when you purchased the 8 

property, to improve the barge slip?  9 

A Yes.  10 

Q And what were your plans for the barge slip?  11 

A Our long-term plans were to make improvements to a large 12 

slip to allow us long term to handle inbound logs, handle 13 

outbound chips and outbound lumber for various potential 14 

customers in the future.  15 

Q Okay.  When did you start improvements on the property?  16 

A I believe in 2008.  17 

Q And can you describe the initial improvements that were 18 

made to the property?  19 

A The initial improvements actually started probably more 20 

like in 2005 when we made some applications, joint application, 21 

to the Army Corp of Engineers to do some work on the barge 22 

slip.  That's a long process; usually takes two or three years 23 

to get permitting in place.   24 

Once we had the permitting in place and we had worked with 25 
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the Port of Coos Bay to secure some grant -- ConnectOregon 1 

grant funding, the first phase of the barge slip improvement 2 

was driving a new sheet pile bulkhead wall on the north side of 3 

the barge slip and actually doubling the length of the initial 4 

barge slip sheet pile wall.  Originally, it was 175 feet, and 5 

we increased the sheet pile wall to around 340 feet in length.  6 

Q Okay. 7 

A That's about all we did at the initial phase.  We put the 8 

sheet pile wall in, backfilled it, and laid some gravel down 9 

adjacent to it.  10 

Q Okay.  And is that sheet pile wall still there?  11 

A Yes.  12 

Q Okay.  And so in terms of the ConnectOregon money, was 13 

that just a portion of the amount of money that it cost 14 

Southport to improve the barge slip?  15 

A Yes.  16 

Q Okay.  Do you recall, roughly, how much money Southport 17 

invested in improvements on the barge slip?  18 

A About two and a half million dollars.  19 

Q Okay.  And the grant that you got was approximately how 20 

much?  21 

A I believe it was approximately 500,000.  22 

Q Okay.  In applying or agreeing to the grant, did you ever 23 

promise to utilize any particular number of ILWU members for 24 

any particular jobs?  25 



 

ΛVTranz 
www.avtranz.com · (800) 257-0885 

42 

A No.  1 

Q So tell me then how the improvements on the property 2 

progressed after you did this initial work?  3 

A So in 2008, after we completed the sheet pile bulkhead 4 

wall, we were put in a very difficult situation.  There was an 5 

economic downturn in our country.  The housing starts went from 6 

two million starts a year to, roughly, 500,000 starts a year.  7 

And as a company, we needed to concentrate on conserving cash 8 

and hunkering down to survive the economic downturn.  So for 9 

several years, we did nothing with the property.   10 

Starting in 2011, as the economic downturn looked like it was 11 

coming to an end, looked like there was potential for us to 12 

continue to invest in our business at that point.  We started 13 

the process of preparing the barge slip to make it viable for 14 

the future.  The first phase of that was dredging the barge 15 

slip.  We hired a -- a dredging contractor to come in and that 16 

dredging contractor removed approximately 40,000 yards of -- of 17 

material out of the barge slip.  At the same time, we invested 18 

in completing the upland structures of the barge slip.  Those  19 

-- that consisted of building a concrete bulkhead adjacent to 20 

the sheetpile wall, putting in a bow rail, putting in bits, 21 

making structural improvements to the facility in order to 22 

allow us to handle inbound and outbound cargo.   23 

Q    And just for the reader of the record, what's a bow rail?   24 

A    A bow rail is a -- is a wooden curb adjacent to the dock.   25 
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Q    Okay.  And what are bits?   1 

A    Bits are large steel structures intended to tie up barges 2 

or tugs or other marine vessels.   3 

Q    And are those -- are the bits on the south or the north 4 

side of this?   5 

A    They're on the north side.   6 

Q    Okay.  Was -- did you have to pour concrete in order to --  7 

A    Yes.   8 

Q    -- complete this?  Okay.  Describe what -- what use did 9 

you make of the concrete?   10 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Objection.  The relevance to what concrete 11 

was used on --  12 

MR. GARONE:  I'm just setting --  13 

MS. NICHOLAS:  -- the barge slip -- 14 

MR. GARONE:  -- the stage of what they -- of the barge slip 15 

and -- and how it's built, which is -- will be relevant to the 16 

type of machinery that can actually transport logs on the dock 17 

face.   18 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  I'll -- I'll allow the 19 

question.   20 

MR. GARONE:  I mean they're -- there are wooden docks and 21 

there are concrete docks.   22 

MS. NICHOLAS:  There's no objection to --  23 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.   24 

MS. NICHOLAS:  -- what machinery is being used.  I -- I 25 



 

ΛVTranz 
www.avtranz.com · (800) 257-0885 

44 

don't think we have a dispute.  I think we spoke about that.   1 

MR. GARONE:  Well, let's go on.   2 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  I'll allow the question just to 3 

get the --  4 

THE WITNESS:  Can you restate --  5 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  -- background on this.   6 

THE WITNESS: -- the question?   7 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  Yeah.  I mean you -- you poured concrete.  8 

And what -- what was the purpose of pouring the concrete out 9 

there?   10 

A    The purpose of pouring the concrete was to provide a 11 

platform to allow machinery to -- to either load or unload 12 

product off the barges.   13 

Q    Okay.  And was the concrete of sufficient thickness and -- 14 

and that it could, you know, handle very heavy pieces of 15 

machinery?   16 

A    Yes.  It was designed to allow large log LeTourneaus to 17 

drive on the -- on the concrete dock.   18 

Q    Okay.  At -- when you were doing the dredging and the -- 19 

and the further improvements to the -- to the slip, were you 20 

also building the actual mill --   21 

A    The mill --  22 

Q    -- or when did this --  23 

A    -- had already been completed at that time.   24 

Q    Okay.  When was the mill built?   25 
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A    It became operational in the fall of 2005.   1 

Q    Okay.  And as a -- as a manufacturer in the lumber 2 

products industry, are you kind of dependent on the housing 3 

market?   4 

A    Yes.   5 

Q    Okay.  So when the mill became operational in 2005, how 6 

would you get logs into your mill?   7 

A    A majority of the logs at our facility are trucked in from 8 

industrial timberland companies tributary to our sawmill.   9 

Q    Okay.  And is that still the case?   10 

A    Yes.   11 

Q    Okay.  And was it your intention to use the barge slip to 12 

augment that -- those trucked in loads, with barged in loads 13 

of -- of timber?   14 

A    Yes.   15 

Q    Okay.  Prior to the barge slip being constructed, did you 16 

have chips as byproducts of your manufacturing process?   17 

A    Yes.   18 

Q    Okay.  And what did you do with the chips prior to the -- 19 

the barge slip being constructed?   20 

A    We trucked them to various customers.   21 

Q    Okay.  And do you still do that as well?   22 

A    Yes.   23 

Q    Okay.  And, again, was it your intention to be able to 24 

augment that trucking of chips with now the ability to barge 25 
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chips out of your facility?   1 

A    Yes.   2 

Q    Okay.  So if we were to go out there today -- and later 3 

we'll put some pictures into evidence.  But if we were to go 4 

out there today, what would we see in the facility?   5 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Objection; vague as to "what would we see in 6 

the facility."   7 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  You have -- you have a sawmill; is that 8 

correct?   9 

A    We have a modern --  10 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  I'll --  11 

MR. GARONE:  I'll rephrase --  12 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  -- overrule the objection.  I'll 13 

allow the question.   14 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  Describe the facility.   15 

A    There's a modern sawmill located on industrial property on 16 

the Port of Coos Bay, North Spit -- or not on Port of Coos -- 17 

on Southport Forest Products' property on the North Spit.  But 18 

the site consists of several buildings consisting of 19 

approximately 200,000 square feet.  There's approximately 15 20 

acres of paved lumber storage yard, there's an additional ten 21 

acres of log storage yard, which there is a barge slip that is 22 

on the east side of our property adjacent to Coos Bay.  There's 23 

a main road coming into the property that enters our property 24 

on the northwest corner of the property.  There's a rail spur 25 
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that comes into our property on the northwest corner of our 1 

property as well.   2 

Q    Okay.  I'm going to hand you a photograph.   3 

MR. GARONE:  Should we mark this Employer 1 or --  4 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Yes, please.   5 

MR. GARONE:  I'm going to mark another pack, if that's 6 

okay.   7 

(Employer Exhibit Number 1 Marked for Identification)  8 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  Mr. Smith, can you take a look at that 9 

picture?  What does the photograph depict?   10 

A    We are looking for the south side of our barge slip to the 11 

north.  What I see here is a picture that shows our chip 12 

loading conveyer.  The sawmill is in the left-hand side of the 13 

picture, right in the middle from left to right, that -- you're 14 

looking at the yellow line.  That is our -- the top of our -- 15 

of our dock.   16 

Q    Okay.  And what's the dirt; the part that we're looking 17 

at?   18 

A    That -- the stuff in the lower portion of the picture, 19 

the -- that's sand.  That's the property to the south side of 20 

our barge slip that is undeveloped at this point.   21 

Q    And do you also own that property as well?   22 

A    Yes.   23 

Q    Okay.  And the -- the green contraption, can you describe 24 

what that is and what's -- what is it called?   25 
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A    That is a radial stacking chip conveyer.  When we bring a 1 

log barge in, that radial stacking chip conveyer will be moved 2 

over the top of our barge slip so the spout is hanging over the 3 

top of an empty barge.   4 

Q    Okay.   5 

MR. GARONE:  I'd offer Exhibit 1.   6 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Any objection?   7 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No objection.   8 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Employer Exhibit 1 is 9 

received.   10 

(Employer Exhibit Number 1 Received into Evidence) 11 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  I'm going to hand you what has been marked 12 

as Employer Exhibit 2.  Can you tell us what that depicts?   13 

A    We're looking at the barge slip from the north, looking 14 

towards the south.  The -- the yellow wooden structure is the 15 

bow rail.  That's the -- the curb that I described earlier, 16 

which is the edge of our -- of our upland portion of the dock.  17 

There's a concrete structure that extends 15 feet to the -- to 18 

the north from that yellow bow rail.  And that is a reinforced 19 

concrete structure that's tied into both the bits, which you 20 

see in this photograph, which are the grayish devices 21 

incorporated with the bow rail, as well as the -- the structure 22 

is tied into sheetpile wall.   23 

Q    And the -- the bits are to -- to tie off the barges?   24 

A    That's correct.   25 
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Q    When a -- a barge comes into the slip, can you kind of 1 

just describe what the process is?   2 

A    Yes.  When a barge arrives at Southport to come into the 3 

slip, the -- the tow company that is towing the barge, is if 4 

it's an ocean-going barge, it's being towed by a tow boat.  5 

Somewhere in the lower bay between Southport and -- and the 6 

jetties, an assist boat will come, hook onto the tugboat.  7 

These assist boats are a lot more maneuverable and they're 8 

designed to help push barges into more tight-quarter locations.  9 

The assist boat will hook onto the barge and push it into our 10 

barge slip.  We will then work with the crew on the barge to 11 

tie the boat up to our dock.   12 

Q    Okay.  So you said when there -- when there's an ocean-13 

going barge there's a -- a tug, an ocean-going tug?   14 

A    That's correct.   15 

Q    And when the assist tug comes along, how come -- how come 16 

an assist tug is needed?   17 

A    Typically the ocean-going tow boats are less maneuverable.  18 

They're designed specifically to tow big loads over long 19 

distances but they're not really designed to do tight-quarter 20 

maneuvering in the bay, which is required to push the -- the 21 

barges into our slip.   22 

Q    Okay.  And when a barge leaves, is -- is it the same 23 

process in reverse?   24 

A    Yes, it is.   25 
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Q    Okay.  And does the ocean-going tugboat, does that -- does 1 

it disengage the barge or is it still hooked up to the barge 2 

when the assist tug is -- is assisting?   3 

A    It depends on the -- the configuration of the ocean-going 4 

tug -- tugboat and the experience of the captains.   5 

Q    Okay.   6 

MR. GARONE:  I would move for admission of Exhibit 2.   7 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Any objection?   8 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No objection.   9 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Employer Exhibit 2 is received.   10 

(Employer Exhibit Number 2 Received into Evidence) 11 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  I'll hand you what's marked as Employer 12 

Exhibit 3.  Can you describe what that is for us?   13 

A    This is a concrete pit with large steel chains in it that 14 

are used -- that is used to convey chips to the radial stacker 15 

conveyer that was shown in Exhibit 1.   16 

Q    So if you can -- if you point to Exhibit 1, can you kind 17 

of locate what's depicted in Exhibit 3 and give us just a basic 18 

description of where you would find that on -- on Exhibit 1?   19 

A    Yes.  So if you look at Exhibit 1, you see a large radial 20 

stacker conveyer.  The left-hand side of which is up in the air 21 

and the right-hand side which kind of goes right down to the 22 

ground.  This particular conveyer that we're looking at is on 23 

the opposite side of the large concrete wall that you can see 24 

kind of behind the radial stacker conveyer.  This is a series 25 
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of four chains that are approximately one-foot wide each that 1 

convey chips from this location to the radial stacker conveyer.  2 

This large hole in -- in Exhibit 3 will be filled with chips 3 

from chip dozers and wheel loaders that push the chips into the 4 

hole that are then conveyed to the radial stacker conveyer 5 

shown in Exhibit 1.   6 

Q    Okay.  So is that part of the -- the mill structure, 7 

what's depicted in Exhibit 3?   8 

A    It's not specifically part of the sawmill structure, no.   9 

Q    Okay.  So it's part of the transporting --  10 

A    That's correct.   11 

Q    -- of the chips?   12 

A    Yep.   13 

Q    And who -- who feeds that --  14 

A    We have the Southport employees that drive both -- either 15 

a -- a D8 dozer or a wheel loader.   16 

Q    Okay.  And, to your -- to your knowledge, has the -- the 17 

ILW -- has the ILWU made any claims to that particular work --  18 

A    No.   19 

Q    -- in this matter?  Okay.   20 

A    No.   21 

Q    And so, again, I'm going to get a more detailed 22 

description of this later, so I'm just trying to set the stage 23 

here with the pictures.  I'll hand you what's marked as 24 

Employer Exhibit Number 4.  Can you describe what that is?   25 
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A    This is the head spool end of the radial stacker conveyer 1 

as shown on Exhibit 1.  There is a chute that hangs down from 2 

the -- the top of that conveyer and attached to that chute is 3 

an electric actuator that can move that chute in or out to 4 

direct chips either towards the off-shore side or on-shore side 5 

while loading a barge.   6 

Q    And how is that operated?   7 

A    There is an electric actuator on the chute itself that is 8 

ran off an electric motor, and the electric motor start and 9 

stops functions are operated by remote control.   10 

Q    I notice on number -- I believe it's Number 1, is the -- 11 

the chip chute, is that on wheels?   12 

A    That's correct.  I -- I refer to it as a radial stacker 13 

conveyer because there's a -- there's a series of wheels 14 

underneath the -- the support -- the middle support structure 15 

of the conveyer that allows us to slue it from side to side.   16 

Q    And how -- how is that -- how do you move the --  17 

A    There --  18 

Q    -- radial stacker?   19 

A    There -- again, there is an electric motor on that which 20 

is controlled by a remote control.   21 

Q    Okay.  So when did the barge --  22 

MR. GARONE:  I'll move for Exhibit 4 as well.   23 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And I don't think you moved for --  24 

MR. GARONE:  Oh.   25 
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HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  -- Exhibit 3.   1 

MR. GARONE:  I'll move for Exhibit 3 and 4.  Thank you.   2 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Any -- any objection?   3 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No objection.   4 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  All right.  Employer 5 

Exhibits 3 and 4 are received 6 

(Employer Exhibit Numbers 3 and 4 Received into Evidence)  7 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  When did the barge slip become 8 

operational?   9 

A    In the spring of 2012.   10 

Q    So prior to the spring of -- of 2012, did anything come 11 

into the Southport sawmill facility by water?   12 

A    No.   13 

Q    And prior to the spring of 2012, did anything leave the 14 

south water -- Southport facility by water?   15 

A    No.   16 

Q    How -- again, going to back to the radial stacker 17 

conveyer, how high is that?  How high does that go up in the 18 

air?   19 

A    It's probably 50 feet in the air over the top of the dock 20 

surface right there.   21 

Q    Okay.  And how much does that piece of equipment cost 22 

approximately?   23 

A    That piece of machinery was approximately $300,000.   24 

Q    Okay.  When -- you said that in the spring of 2012, the 25 
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facility -- or the barge slip became operational?   1 

A    Yes.   2 

Q    And did it become operational for chips --  3 

A    No.   4 

Q    -- at that point?   5 

A    No.   6 

Q    Okay.  And why wasn't it operational for chips at that 7 

point?   8 

A    Because we hadn't constructed the chip loading conveyer 9 

yet.   10 

Q    Okay.  And did you actually construct this conveyer 11 

yourself?   12 

A    Yes.   13 

Q    Okay.  With your own employees?   14 

A    Yes, our own employees and contractors.   15 

Q    Okay.  And that -- would that include the -- the in-feed 16 

system that's on Exhibit 3?   17 

A    Yes.   18 

Q    Okay.  So when did the -- the radial stacker conveyer 19 

become operational?   20 

A    In February of 2013.   21 

Q    Okay.  So prior to February 2013, it would not have been 22 

possible to load chip barges?   23 

A    That's correct.   24 

Q    Okay.  And so what would the barge slip or -- have been 25 
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useful for prior to that, between the spring of 2012 and 1 

February 2013?   2 

A    Handling either inbound logs or outbound logs.   3 

Q    Okay.   4 

A    Or outbound lumber.   5 

Q    Did you have an opportunity in 2012 to ship something 6 

either in or -- or out of the barge slip?   7 

A    Yes.   8 

Q    Can you describe that opportunity?   9 

A    The first opportunity arose -- we were presented with an 10 

opportunity to -- to handle some export logs for Weyerhauser.  11 

They requested that we bring logs into our facility, roll them 12 

out, scale them, sort them, bundle them and load them on barges 13 

to be transported to their facility in Longview.   14 

Q    So these logs were going to come in by truck?   15 

A    That's correct.   16 

Q    And how do they normally come in?  Are they bundled at 17 

that time or are they --  18 

A    No.   19 

Q    -- would they be loose?   20 

A    They -- they come in loose logs.  Our process would be to 21 

roll them out, scale them, work with -- an employee of 22 

Weyerhauser would mark how the logs need to be remanufactured.  23 

When I say remanufactured, sometimes there's some defect that 24 

needs to be cut out of the logs.  We would then sort them by 25 



 

ΛVTranz 
www.avtranz.com · (800) 257-0885 

56 

diameter, bundle them up and set them in our log yard and 1 

eventually log them -- or bring them adjacent to the dock where 2 

a crane on the dock would load them -- or on the barge would 3 

load them onto the barge.   4 

Q    And at this point did you have any discussions as to how 5 

you would actually load the bundles of -- of logs onto a barge?   6 

A    Discussions with whom?   7 

Q    With -- with the ILWU, with Weyerhauser, with anybody 8 

involved in the -- in the process.   9 

A    Yes.   10 

Q    Okay.  Describe the conversations that you had, if you 11 

can.   12 

A    The conversations were initiated originally I believe by 13 

the ILWU.  They -- they told us that there was -- they had 14 

heard that there was going to be a log barge in Coos Bay and 15 

that they would like us -- or that they would like to be 16 

involved in the labor associated with loading those log barges 17 

out for Weyerhauser.  Specifically they were asking for us to 18 

employ two crane operators on the barge and three wheel load 19 

operators on the upland component of the operations.   20 

Q    Do you remember when you first had a -- a discussion with 21 

the ILWU about working the barge slip at Southport --  22 

A    It was --  23 

Q    -- approximately?   24 

A    -- in the spring of 2012.   25 
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Q    Okay.  And was there a -- was there a meeting requested at 1 

some point?   2 

A    Yes.  I believe Jim Lyons was contacted by one of the 3 

members of the ILWU and they requested that we set up a 4 

meeting.  Eventually we had a meeting at my office on the North 5 

Spit at our sawmill.  I believe present were Marvin Caldera, 6 

Gary Alford, Gene Sundet and possibly Joe Hilding.  Although I 7 

can't remember who -- the fourth individual that was present.  8 

Present for Southport were myself, Jim Lyons, Greg Chineworth 9 

and Richard Coleman.   10 

Q    And who was Mr. Caldera at the time or what --  11 

A    I believe he was the acting president of the local ILWU at 12 

that time.   13 

Q    And Mr. Alford and Mr. Sundet were --  14 

A    I believe they were members of the LRC.   15 

Q    Okay.  The Labor Relations Committee?   16 

A    Yes.   17 

Q    Okay.  And what do you recall of the discussions during 18 

that meeting?   19 

A    The discussions weren't too structured.  Basically the 20 

Union wanted to talk with Southport, talk about potential 21 

futul -- future business at the barge slip.  They stated 22 

their -- their case, that they would like to be involved in any 23 

future work in the barge slip, whether it's handling inbound or 24 

outbound products.  And we basically left that meeting not 25 
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coming to any conclusions whatsoever.  Basically we -- we told 1 

them that we would take their request into consideration when 2 

we plan any future business.   3 

Q    Were there discussions about the -- either bringing logs 4 

in or shipping logs out of the facility?   5 

A    Yes.   6 

Q    Just to -- to clarify, when Weyerhauser contacted you 7 

about possibly shipping logs out, since you were -- since the 8 

barge slip became operational, have you ever shipped logs out 9 

of the facility?   10 

A    No.   11 

Q    Okay.  So that's never happened yet?   12 

A    No.   13 

Q    Okay.  But you have brought logs into the facility?   14 

A    Yes.   15 

Q    Okay.  And that was part of your plan when you built the 16 

slip; is that correct?   17 

A    Yes.   18 

Q    Okay.  So were -- were there discussions about the manning 19 

that the ILWU would require in order to bring, let's say, logs 20 

into the facility during that meeting, if you recall?   21 

A    The initial meeting, I don't believe we talked specifics.  22 

I believe there was some generalities discussed, but there was 23 

no specifics as far as, "This many employees will be required 24 

to do this service."   25 
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Q    Okay.  Was there some general discussion of chip loading; 1 

so chips going out of the slip?   2 

A    At that time, there again, at the first meeting, I think 3 

it was more general descriptions of the process and the fact 4 

that the -- the ILWU would want to be involved in -- in that 5 

book of business.   6 

Q    Okay.  And were there -- were there subsequent meetings?   7 

A    Yes.   8 

Q    Okay.  And did they occur at about the same time as this 9 

initial meeting?   10 

A    Yes.  They were shortly thereafter.   11 

Q    And at the subsequent meetings, was there more -- was 12 

there more detail of -- 13 

A    Yes.   14 

Q    Okay.  And do you recall approximately how many meetings 15 

there were that you had face-to-face?   16 

A    Two to three.   17 

Q    Okay.  And let's -- let's go to the second meeting.  Do 18 

you recall who was present for the ILWU during that meeting?   19 

A    There again, I believe it was members of the LRC; Gene 20 

Sundet, Gary Alford, possibly Joe Hilding.  I can't remember 21 

the specifics.   22 

Q    Was there anyone from any of the local Stevedoring 23 

companies present at any of the meetings?   24 

A    Yes.   25 
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Q    Okay.   1 

A    Ingvar Doessing with Jones Stevedoring.   2 

Q    Was he at the first two meetings or just the -- the second 3 

one?   4 

A    He wasn't at the first meeting at Southport, but I believe 5 

he was at the subsequent meetings.   6 

Q    Okay.  And during the subsequent meetings, was -- again 7 

there was more detail discussed about the manning?   8 

A    Yes.   9 

Q    Okay.  And do you recall what the ILWU's position was 10 

regarding manning for --  11 

A    Yes.   12 

Q    -- let's say -- let's go -- let's talk about first the -- 13 

the log import?   14 

A    The ILWU was requesting -- or demanding that Southport 15 

hire two ghost crane operators and three LeTourneau operators 16 

for log handling operations.   17 

Q    And were you -- did you believe that that was an efficient 18 

way to conduct the log importation or log operations?   19 

A    No.   20 

Q    Generally when -- when you've -- when you brought logs 21 

into the facility at Southport, a tug and barge come to your 22 

facility, correct?   23 

A    Yes.   24 

Q    And they have their own crew; is that right?   25 
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A    Yes.   1 

Q    And they are -- are they employees of Southport or are 2 

they employed by the tug and barge company?   3 

A    They're employed by the tug and barge company.   4 

Q    Okay.  And -- and can you just describe for the Hearing 5 

Officer just generally the process of how a tug and barge will 6 

unload log onto your dock at -- at Southport?   7 

A    Yes.   8 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Objection.  I find this line of questioning 9 

irrelevant as to work being done by the tug and barge 10 

companies.   11 

MR. GARONE:  You have to understand the whole picture to 12 

get the whole transport, because they're claiming the 13 

LeTourneau driver jobs of transporting the -- the logs once 14 

they're laid to rest, but you have to understand the entire 15 

process to understand any of that.  Number one, it's useful as 16 

ground background.  And, number two, it's relevant because 17 

there were demands made and the -- these were presented as a 18 

take-it-or-leave-it manning proposition.   19 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  I'll --  20 

MS. NICHOLAS:  The attorney is testifying now as to facts 21 

that have not been testified to.   22 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  I'll -- I'll allow it as 23 

background.   24 

Before we go to that, can I just have you spell LeTourneau 25 
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for the record?   1 

THE WITNESS:  Capital E -- capital L, small E, capital T-O-2 

U-R-N-E-A-U.   3 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And can you explain what that is 4 

for the record.   5 

THE WITNESS:  A -- a LeTourneau is a large wheel loader.  6 

It has four wheels.  It's our -- an articulated machine with 7 

forks on the front that can pick up a full log truck load of 8 

logs at one time.   9 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  And you also used the term 10 

ghost crane operators.   11 

THE WITNESS:  Yes.   12 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Can you explain what that is?   13 

THE WITNESS:  Yes.  There's been a practice in Coos Bay for 14 

many years.  I don't know specifically the date when it 15 

started, but I believe it started back in the mid-1990s where 16 

the union decided that they had the rights to drive cranes that 17 

are on log barges.  And the barging companies that employed 18 

their own operators to drive these claims -- these cranes 19 

didn't want to have people that weren't experienced driving 20 

those cranes to drive those cranes.  So the practice in Coos 21 

Bay for many years is to payroll two Longshore ghost crane 22 

operators to either sit in their car or not show up to work and 23 

watch the -- the barge being unloaded.   24 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Objection.  You know speculation, lack of 25 
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foundation as to all of that.  It was his --  1 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Well, he's --  2 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I'll leave it at that. 3 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  He stated the testimony for the 4 

record and, you know, the reader of the record can give it 5 

appropriate weight and the Union can present testimony on the 6 

issue to the extent that it's relevant.   7 

So, Mr. Garone, I'll allow you to provide an overview of 8 

how the operation works, but I don't want to go afield of the 9 

work in dispute more than is necessary to understand it.   10 

MR. GARONE:  I understand that, but I think it's really -- 11 

it is really crucial to understand the entire process.  And the 12 

reader of the record has to get into this in order to 13 

understand the dispute I think.  So I'll -- I'll try to limit 14 

it as much as I can.   15 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  So -- so when the -- when the log barge 16 

comes in, it's been assisted, it's gotten into your slip, now 17 

you're ready to unload the -- the logs?   18 

A    Yes.   19 

Q    And so does the barge have its own crane on board?   20 

A    Yes.  Each barge has a -- a crane on board.  The -- the 21 

crane is a mobile crane.  Typically they'll start unloading the 22 

log barge on one side.  The crane operator who's traditionally 23 

an employee of the barge company runs the crane.  He will pick 24 

bundles of logs up off the crane -- or off the barge and, in 25 
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our particular situation, he take those bundles of crane -- or 1 

of logs and he sets them on the concrete structure adjacent to 2 

our dock where our Southport LeTourneau operators pick those 3 

bundles of logs up and put them in our log decks in our log 4 

yard.   5 

Q    Okay.  And are the -- are the cranes on the -- on the 6 

barges, can they be specialized on occasion?   7 

A    They are.  They're very specialized machines.  There's two 8 

barge companies in particular that we've used.  They have two 9 

different types of machines on them.  One of the companies, 10 

Boyer Towing, has a one-of-a-kind machine in the world.  They 11 

look a Lebreer -- Liebherr mining tractor and had a specially 12 

built log grapple system built for that crane.  And that crane 13 

can pick up up to --  14 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Objection.  We've gone through the 15 

description of the work and now we're describing in 16 

particularity the brands of the cranes.   17 

MR. GARONE:  Once a --  18 

MS. NICHOLAS:  This is relevant.   19 

MR. GARONE:  Once a witness starts answering a question, I 20 

don't think it's really proper to interrupt him with an 21 

objection, first of all.   22 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Well --  23 

MR. GARONE:  I mean --  24 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  -- let -- let me ask.  So --  25 
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MR. GARONE:  You object after the question's asked.  It was 1 

responsive.   2 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Let -- let me ask if -- is 3 

the unloading of logs from the barges part of the work in 4 

dispute?   5 

MR. GARONE:  It is because there was -- well, it's not part 6 

of the work in dispute, but it -- the claims that were made 7 

about the work in dispute also related to that.  So to -- for 8 

the reader of the record to understand the subsequent exhibits 9 

that I'm going to put in, which reference this, we have to 10 

explain what it is.  Otherwise, they're going to read a 11 

letter -- you know, someone in Washington, D.C. is going to 12 

read a letter saying something and they're not going to have 13 

any idea what it means.   14 

MS. NICHOLAS:  And I --  15 

MR. GARONE:  The -- the role here to say make a full and 16 

complete record so that the people in D.C. can understand the 17 

context of this dispute.  We're not saying that that's part of 18 

the disputed work, at least -- I mean it's been claimed, let's 19 

put it this way, but it's done by Southport employees 20 

generally, this -- this portion of the -- of the process.  But 21 

this -- you know, we're wasting more time arguing about this 22 

than it would have taken to ask and answer the questions.   23 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Madam Hearing Officer --  24 

MR. GARONE:  It's background.   25 
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MS. NICHOLAS:  -- I -- I believe that the answer was just 1 

made, which is that Mr. Garone said that this work is not being 2 

claimed by the Southport employees.  And if that is the case, 3 

then there -- that is not at issue here because I believe the  4 

-- the allegations that Southport has made is that there's a 5 

jurisdictional dispute between their own employees and 6 

Local 12.  So if their own employees aren't claiming this work, 7 

then that -- this work irrelevant.  And the specific brand 8 

and -- and specificities about a crane that has nothing to do 9 

with this work is absolutely irrelevant.   10 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  I'm going to allow this 11 

as -- as background.   12 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  So are there some specialized cranes on 13 

these log barges?   14 

A    Yes.   15 

Q    Okay.  And I assume that the -- well, I'll just leave it 16 

at that.   17 

So -- so once the logs are put down on the dock face, then 18 

what happens?  Your people come over with their LeTourneaus?   19 

A    Yes.  We generally have two LeTourneaus that are 20 

operating.  The LeTourneau operators will pick up a bundle of 21 

logs that has been set on our dock and transport them to 22 

various decks in our log yard for storage.   23 

Q    Okay.  And the storage will be for ultimate use and 24 

processing of the logs through your mill?   25 
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A    Generally.   1 

Q    Okay.  And how many LeTourneaus did you actually -- does 2 

Southport own?   3 

A    We own three.   4 

Q    Okay.  And when you say you -- you generally have two 5 

operational at any given time?   6 

A    That's correct.   7 

Q    Okay.  So when you had these initial meetings in the 8 

spring of 2012 with the ILWU, what was the proposal for manning 9 

inbound log barges?   10 

A    The proposal for manning was that Southport needed to 11 

payroll two ghost crane operators and three wheel loader 12 

operators.   13 

Q    Okay.  And based on your understanding, was -- was -- were 14 

the two crane operators going to be doing any work?   15 

A    No.   16 

Q    And what were the three LeTourneau operators being 17 

proposed by the ILWU going to do, based on your understanding 18 

of the discussions?   19 

A    Two of those operators would be working at any one point.  20 

They would pick up logs adjacent on the barge where the barge 21 

sat them on our dock and transport them to a second point of 22 

rest up to 100 feet away where our employees would then pick 23 

those logs up and put them in our decks.   24 

Q    Okay.  In your opinion, were there -- was there any 25 
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legitimate reason to have three LeTourneau operators assigned 1 

to --  2 

A    No.   3 

Q    -- the work?  Why not?   4 

A    Because they were creating redundant steps in our process 5 

of unloading.   6 

Q    Is there any reason why your employees could not do the 7 

work in question?   8 

A    No.   9 

Q    Anything about the nature of the -- the dock or the 10 

configuration of the slip that would make it preferable to have 11 

two sets of LeTourneau operators?   12 

A    No.   13 

Q    And I think we -- we kind of hit this a little earlier, 14 

but was your barge slip designed so that the LeTourneaus could 15 

get close to the -- the edge of the -- of the dock?   16 

A    Yes.   17 

Q    Are there some docks in other locations that you -- in 18 

your experience where that's not the case?   19 

A    Yes.   20 

Q    Okay.  Did you explain to the Union why you thought it was 21 

unnecessary to have two Union LeTourneau operators?   22 

A    Yes.   23 

Q    To make the ILWU's proposal work, would you have needed to 24 

buy new equipment?   25 
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A    Yes.   1 

Q    And what type of equipment would you have had to buy?   2 

A    Their initial proposal, we would have had to acquire two 3 

additional LeTourneaus.   4 

Q    Okay.  Other than with regards to their proposal, did you 5 

have any need to buy two additional LeTourneaus?   6 

A    No.   7 

Q    How much does a LeTourneau cost?   8 

A    General, between -- a good used one, a minimum of 9 

$100,000; up to a million dollars for a newer one.   10 

Q    Did Southport have any desire to spend that type of money 11 

to purchase new LeTourneaus?   12 

A    No.   13 

Q    Was there a discussion with the Union about the process of 14 

loading chips on the barges at the facility?   15 

A    Yes.   16 

Q    And what was the -- what was the Union's proposal?   17 

A    The Union requested that two button pusher -- pushers be 18 

employed to assist in loading chips onto barges.   19 

Q    What's a button pusher?   20 

A    A button pusher is an employee that pushes a button on a 21 

remote control.   22 

Q    And what does that remote control operate?   23 

A    In our particular operation, the remote control operates 24 

an electric actuator on a chip chute that can direct the chute 25 
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either on shore or off shore.   1 

Q    And to -- and based on your knowledge and experience, was 2 

there any reason to have two button pushers working on a -- a 3 

job of loading a barge with chips?   4 

A    No.   5 

Q    There is -- are there two remote controls that operate 6 

the -- the conveyer system?   7 

A    Yes.   8 

Q    Okay.  But only one needs to be used at a given time is --  9 

A    Yes.   10 

Q    Okay.  When your employees operate the -- the button 11 

controls, do you have two button pushers?   12 

A    No.   13 

Q    Is it efficient to have two button pushers?   14 

A    No.   15 

Q    And we'll get to this later in more detail, but there have 16 

been occasions when the ILWU members have performed work at the 17 

facility loading chip barges; is that correct?   18 

A    Yes.   19 

Q    And they've had two button pushers when they've done it?   20 

A    Yes.   21 

Q    And, based on your knowledge and your observations, have 22 

both of those people been busy?   23 

A    No.   24 

Q    What do they generally do -- what have you observed in 25 
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terms of their actual job performance?   1 

A    Their job performance, the act of pushing the button to 2 

direct the chute is an intermittent job at best.  During the 3 

first several hours of loading, the chip chute does not need to 4 

be moved at all.  So during this phase of loading operations, 5 

they generally sit in their car; sometimes they get out of 6 

their car and walk around, look at the dock, stretch their 7 

legs, wander around, talk with each other.   8 

When there is time required for them to move the chute, 9 

they'll push the button, move the chute a little -- a little 10 

bit and take another break.  At the same time we have an -- a 11 

manager that's overseeing the -- the loading of the entire chip 12 

barge, and he has complete control of all the other functions 13 

of the loading operations.  So he is interfacing with the 14 

longshoremen to tell them when to move the chute and to what 15 

spot to move it.   16 

Q    So when you have done the work with your own employees of 17 

loading a chip barge, how many employees have been involved?   18 

A    We have one manager that oversees the operations, and I 19 

also have an employee on standby, millwright, who can assist in 20 

repairing any work to the system if it breaks, to do 21 

maintenance and to just be there helping facilitate the -- the 22 

loading of the barge.   23 

Q    And the -- the -- the supervisor that you have, what's his 24 

name?   25 
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A    His name is Richard Coleman.   1 

Q    And does he push the buttons?   2 

A    Yes, he does.   3 

Q    And he operates the conveyer system?   4 

A    He operates the conveyer system.   5 

Q    And the millwright's there to help with any defects or 6 

problem that occur?   7 

A    That's correct.   8 

Q    And when the ILWU has done it at the location, does -- 9 

does the supervisor still perform functions for you?   10 

A    He performs all the function that he does without the 11 

ILWU.   12 

Q    Okay.  And then you've got the two ILWU members.  And then 13 

do you also have the millwright who's also on call in case --  14 

A    Yes.   15 

Q    -- there's a problem?  Okay.  So when the ILWU is -- has 16 

been assigned the work, there's been four people involved in 17 

the operation?   18 

A    Yes.   19 

Q    And when you do it with your own employees, how many 20 

people are involved?   21 

A    Two.   22 

Q    What is more efficient for Southport?   23 

A    It's more efficient for Southport to have our own two 24 

employees do the operation.   25 
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MR. GARONE:  Can we take a short break?   1 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Yes, we can.   2 

MR. GARONE:  Five --  3 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  We'll go off the record.   4 

(Off the record at 10:53 a.m.)  5 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  We'll go on the record.   6 

DIRECT EXAMINATION (CONTINUED)  7 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  I'm going to go back to the discussions 8 

that you had with the ILWU about manning of certain operations 9 

at the slip.  But before I do that, I want to ask you just 10 

generally do you have any contracts with the ILWU?   11 

A    No.   12 

Q    Have you ever had any contracts with them?   13 

A    No.   14 

Q    Are you a member of the Pacific Maritime Association?   15 

A    No.   16 

Q    In your -- in your opinion, as an owner and operator of 17 

Southport, do you have any contractual obligations to the ILWU?   18 

A    No.   19 

Q    Do you have any labor contracts with any other labor 20 

organizations?   21 

A    No.   22 

Q    And your -- your Southport employees are unrepresented?   23 

A    Yes.   24 

Q    Okay.  Going back to these discussions about manning, were 25 
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you willing to go along, to some degree, with the ILWU's 1 

proposal about manning at the Southport slip?   2 

A    Yes.   3 

Q    Okay.  And what were you willing to do at that time?   4 

A    At that time we offered to payroll two ghost crane 5 

operators but not the LeTourneau operator jobs on log barges.   6 

Q    Okay.  And what about the -- the button pushers?   7 

A    We had offered to payroll two button pushers as well in 8 

order to facilitate the -- the business going forward.   9 

Q    Okay.  And with regard to the payrolling, you say the 10 

LeTourneau operators.  Was it your intention to actually use 11 

the ILWU members to operate a LeTourneau?   12 

A    That was not our intention, no.   13 

Q    Okay.  So you were just going to pay them to --  14 

A    That's -- that's a good question.  I --  15 

Q    Okay.   16 

A    And we never came to a resolution because, from our 17 

perspective, we didn't want to hire ILWU personnel to drive 18 

LeTourneaus on our property.   19 

Q    Okay.  And was the -- and you -- you weren't -- okay.   20 

What part of the proposal were you unwilling to agree to?   21 

A    Wheel loader operators, I -- LeTourneau operators.  We 22 

were unwilling to --  23 

Q    Okay.  Okay.  So you -- so you were willing to -- I'm 24 

sorry.  You were willing to pay the two ghost crane operators?   25 
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A    Yes.   1 

Q    And you were willing to pay the two button pushers?   2 

A    Yes.   3 

Q    But you weren't willing to employ the -- the LeTourneau or 4 

the log loader operators?   5 

A    That's correct.   6 

Q    Okay.  I got that wrong.  I'm sorry.   7 

Did the ILWU actually put their proposal -- did -- did the 8 

ILWU ever put their proposals on manning in writing to you?   9 

A    Yes.   10 

Q    That's marked as Employer Exhibit 5.  Can you identify 11 

that letter?   12 

A    This is a letter -- letter written to myself from Marvin 13 

Caldera, dated May 14th, 2012.   14 

Q    And so this sets forth the -- does this set forth the 15 

Union's proposal on manning, as you understood it?   16 

A    Yes.   17 

Q    Okay.  And did the Union initially want three log loader 18 

operators?   19 

A    Yes.   20 

Q    And so they came to two?   21 

A    Yes.   22 

Q    Okay.  But you were willing -- unwilling to employ the two 23 

log loader --  24 

A    That's correct.   25 
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Q    -- operators?  Okay.   1 

MR. GARONE:  I will offer Exhibit 5.   2 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Any objection?   3 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No objection.   4 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Employer Exhibit 5 is 5 

received.   6 

(Employer Exhibit Number 5 Received into Evidence)  7 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  Now, at the time these discussions were 8 

going on, was the proposal from Weyerhauser to export logs from 9 

your barge slip still outstanding?   10 

A    Yes.   11 

Q    Okay.  And whatever happened to that?  Did you wind up 12 

going forward with that?   13 

A    No, we did not.  We accumulated a cargo load of logs at 14 

our dock facility.  We were working diligently to try to reach 15 

an agreement with the Union that was acceptable on manning for 16 

both the upland component, i.e., the wheel loader operators, as 17 

well as the crane loader operators.  We were unable to come to 18 

an agreement with the Union that was acceptable to us because 19 

they were demanding that we -- we employ wheel loader 20 

operators.   21 

Weyerhauser at that time was nervous about disruptions in 22 

their log export facility at Longview.  And so they instructed 23 

Southport to break the bundles of logs that we had prepared to 24 

load on barges for them, and Weyerhauser chose to sell those 25 
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logs domestically in the Coos Bay area.   1 

Q    So they were -- they wound up being trucked off your 2 

facility?   3 

A    That's correct.   4 

Q    Okay.  Now, when you were -- when you were kind of 5 

offering to employ two button pushers and two crane operators 6 

in the -- both log and chip components of your business, were 7 

you envisioning that you would actually be the employer or were 8 

you envisioning that there would be a Stevedore involved?   9 

A    A Stevedore would hire the longshoremen and we would hire 10 

the Stevedore.   11 

Q    Okay.  So when you -- when you made these proposals, it 12 

wasn't that you were going to employ longshoremen?   13 

A    That's correct.   14 

Q    Okay.  And so is that why Jones was at these meetings, as 15 

to kind of --  16 

A    That's correct.   17 

Q    -- facilitate that?   18 

A    Yes.   19 

Q    Okay.  And you were unable to come to an agreement?   20 

A    That's correct.   21 

Q    Okay.  And since May of 2012, to your knowledge, has the 22 

ILWU ever communicated to you directly that they were willing 23 

to modify the offer that they made in Employer Exhibit 5 in any 24 

way?   25 
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A    No.   1 

Q    Did you understand this to be kind of an all-or-nothing, 2 

take it or leave it?   3 

A    Yes.   4 

Q    Has the ILWU ever made any statements or anyone from the 5 

ILWU ever made any statements that would lead you believe that 6 

this could be parsed out and separated out?   7 

A    No.   8 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  To make a -- make sure I 9 

understand this, on Employer Exhibit 5 there's a reference to 10 

forklift drivers in the last bullet point a few times.  Do you 11 

know what that referred to?  Is that the same as the LeTourneau 12 

operators or is that different?   13 

THE WITNESS:  No.  That refers to potential future lumber 14 

handling operations at the Southport dock.   15 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Thank you.   16 

MR. GARONE:  Let me -- let me clarify that for the reader 17 

of the record.   18 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Uh-huh.   19 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  So I think you testified earlier that not 20 

only were you envisioning chip exports and log imports and 21 

possibly log exports, but you were also thinking about 22 

exporting lumber that you would -- that was processed at your 23 

mill --  24 

A    That's correct.   25 
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Q    -- from that slip?   1 

A    Yes.   2 

Q    And have you ever done that?   3 

A    No.   4 

Q    Okay.  Were there discussions, along with these 5 

discussions with the ILWU about button pushers and -- and chip 6 

operations and log import operations, also about lumber export?   7 

A    Yes.   8 

Q    Okay.  And so these were the manning demands if you do 9 

lumber exporting; is that correct?   10 

A    That's correct.   11 

Q    Okay.  And so a forklift is a lot smaller than a 12 

LeTourneau I'm assuming?   13 

A    Yes.   14 

Q    Okay.  And just a different type of equipment to pick up 15 

the loads of lumber?   16 

A    Yes.   17 

Q    Okay.  And you've never exported lumber?   18 

A    No.   19 

Q    Okay.  Did you communicate to the ILWU after you received 20 

Exhibit 5 that you were unwilling to agree to the manning 21 

requirements?   22 

A    Yes.   23 

Q    Okay.  And do you recall what the response was of the 24 

ILWU?   25 
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A    Specifically I can't remember what their response was.   1 

Q    Okay.  And I'll hand you what's -- what I'll mark as -- 2 

what I've marked as Employer's 6.   3 

(Employer Exhibit Number 6 Marked for Identification)  4 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  Do you recall getting that letter?   5 

A    Yes.   6 

Q    That's from Mr. Caldera at the Local 12?   7 

A    Yes.   8 

Q    Okay.  And what -- tell me what this letter is.   9 

A    This is a letter that the ILWU sent us stating that they 10 

believed that Southport has or was about to employ Longshore 11 

laborers at our facility and that, in their opinion, we were 12 

paying substandard wages to our current or future employees.  13 

And they asked us to either confirm or deny what they assumed 14 

was the wages that we were paying our employees.   15 

Q    And as of the date of this letter -- the letter is dated 16 

May 27th, 2012 but it shows a receive date of -- of June 28th, 17 

2012.  Do you have any --  18 

A    I believe that the date that this letter was sent out was 19 

a typo.   20 

Q    Okay.  So it was really sent out in June?   21 

A    I believe that's correct.   22 

Q    Okay.  And at -- at a -- at the time this letter was sent, 23 

had you actually shipped anything or imported anything 24 

through --  25 
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A    No.   1 

Q    -- the slip?  So you hadn't performed any Longshore-2 

related work at the terminal?   3 

A    That's correct.   4 

Q    Okay.   5 

MR. GARONE:  I'd move for Employer Exhibit 6.   6 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Any objection?   7 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No objection.   8 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Employer Exhibit 6 is received.   9 

(Employer Exhibit Number 6 Received into Evidence) 10 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  I'll hand you what I'll mark as Employer 11 

Exhibit Number 7.   12 

(Employer Exhibit Number 7 Marked for Identification) 13 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  Could you identify that document?   14 

A    This is a letter from one of your associates, Tom 15 

Triplett, to Marvin Caldera, President of ILWU, stating that we 16 

had received their letter dated May 14th.  That's this 17 

particular letter here, Exhibit 5 or 6 -- 5.   18 

Q    Okay.   19 

A    And basically --  20 

Q    Well, let me ask you some questions about it.   21 

A    Sure.   22 

Q    Mr. Triplett was acting as your attorney when he --  23 

A    That's correct.   24 

Q    -- sent this letter?  And you received a copy of the 25 
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letter at the time?   1 

A    Yes.   2 

Q    And this was in response to the May 14th, 2012 letter?   3 

A    That's correct.   4 

Q    Okay.  So this would have been mailed, to your 5 

recollection, before you received Exhibit 6?   6 

A    That's correct, yes.   7 

Q    Okay.   8 

MR. GARONE:  I'll move for Exhibit 7's admission.   9 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Any objection?   10 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No objection.   11 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Employer Exhibit 7 is received.   12 

(Employer Exhibit Number 7 Received into Evidence) 13 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  I'll hand you what's marked as Employer 14 

Exhibit 8.  Can you identify that letter?   15 

A    Yes.  This is a -- a letter that, again, Tom Triplett 16 

read -- wrote on our behalf with response to the June 28th 17 

letter that we received from the Longshore Union with regards 18 

to Southport paying substandard wages.   19 

MR. GARONE:  I'll move for admission of Exhibit 8.   20 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Any objection?   21 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No objection.   22 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Employer Exhibit 8 is received.   23 

(Employer Exhibit Number 8 Received into Evidence)  24 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  At the point of -- of Mr. Triplett's 25 
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letter of July 9th, again had any barge loading or unloading 1 

taken place yet --  2 

A    No.   3 

Q    -- at the slip?  Okay.  Do you recall when you first 4 

brought in a log barge to the -- to the slip?   5 

A    I believe it was September 2014.   6 

Q    Okay.  And what's the first time you -- you brought chips 7 

into the facility?   8 

A    The first time we exported chips --  9 

Q    Or exported chips.  I'm sorry.   10 

A    -- in our facility was February 2013.   11 

Q    Okay.  Let's talk about the -- the chips.  When you first 12 

started bringing the -- or excuse me -- when you first started 13 

exporting chips from your facility, did you utilize a -- a 14 

Stevedore?   15 

A    No.   16 

Q    Okay.  How did you --  17 

A    We sold chips FAS to Georgia-Pacific.  It was the first 18 

company that purchased chips from Southport.  It was their 19 

responsibility to hire the barging company to barge the chips 20 

from Southport to their pulp mill on the Columbia River.  And, 21 

furthermore, it was their discretion to either hire or not hire 22 

ILWU personnel to run the chute for -- at the Southport barge 23 

loading facility.   24 

Q    Okay.  Let me -- so -- so since February of 2013, you -- 25 
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you've engaged in export of chips from the slip at -- at 1 

North Bend, correct?   2 

A    Yes.   3 

Q    And how many customers have you serviced with regards to 4 

that operation?   5 

A    Three.   6 

Q    Okay.  And who are the customers that you service?   7 

A    The customers currently are Weyerhauser, Georgia-Pacific 8 

and Capstone Paper.  Capstone Paper traded hands about a year 9 

ago.  And when we first started doing business with them, they 10 

were going by the name of Longview Fiber.   11 

Q    Okay.  And with regards to Georgia-Pacific and 12 

Weyerhauser, what -- what are -- what's the arrangement you 13 

have with them for the sale of the chips?   14 

A    The arrangement with both Georgia-Pacific and Weyerhauser 15 

is we sell chips FAS, i.e., our employees will bring the chips 16 

and put them in the conveyer.  It is the responsibility of both 17 

Weyerhauser or Georgia-Pacific to hire or not hire ILWU 18 

personnel or Stevedore at their discretion to either run the 19 

chip loading chute.  And if they choose not to do, then our 20 

employees could provide that service for them.   21 

Q    Okay.  And what about Capstone, does the terms of service 22 

differ from -- with Capstone?   23 

A    Yes.  The -- the terms with Capstone, we sell chips on a 24 

delivered basis.   25 
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Q    So you -- the services you render include delivering the 1 

chips to the Capstone facility?   2 

A    Yes.   3 

Q    And where's the Capstone facility located?   4 

A    It's in Longview --  5 

Q    Okay.   6 

A    -- Washington, on the Columbia River.   7 

Q    When Georgia-Pacific and Weyerhauser have -- have 8 

purchased chips from you, have they utilized a Stevedore?   9 

A    Yes.   10 

Q    And who have they used?   11 

A    They've used Ports America.   12 

Q    Okay.  And is Ports America a member of the PMA?   13 

A    I believe so.   14 

Q    And Ports America's then utilized ILWU labor?   15 

A    Yes.   16 

Q    Okay.  And on those occasions, were they using the two 17 

button pushers?   18 

A    Yes.   19 

Q    Okay.  And I think we kind of described a little bit about 20 

how -- in previous testimony about how the -- the work went, 21 

but can you describe again just generally what the role of your 22 

employee was and the roles of the button pushers?   23 

A    Yes.  So the role specifically of Richard Coleman, who is 24 

the manager that oversees the chip loading operation, is he has 25 
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a remote control with several buttons on it that he can control 1 

all faucets of the chip loading operations.  When I say all 2 

faucets of the chip loading operations, he has control of the 3 

reclaim conveyer, he can turn it on and off, he has control of 4 

the chip loading conveyer, he can turn it off -- on and off, he 5 

can adjust the speeds.   6 

He also has control of fleeting operations of the barge.  7 

So part of the operation of loading the barge is we have to 8 

move the barge side to side as we're loading it.  So there's a 9 

winch on site adjacent to our dock that hooks up to the barge 10 

that allows us to shift the barge side to side in order to load 11 

it evenly.   12 

Richard also has control of the radial stacker component of 13 

the -- the loading conveyer.  So the conveyer hangs out over 14 

the barge and it is connected to the ground at the tail end on 15 

a pivot.  At about halfway out, there are some wheels that 16 

allow the -- the conveyer to be moved laterally, from side to 17 

side, to facilitate the barge loading to make the requirement 18 

for fleeting less frequent.  So Richard is controlling those 19 

aspects of the operation.   20 

His remote control also has a redundant button to allow him 21 

to run the chute in and out during the loading operations.  22 

Typically when the longshoremen have had control of the -- the 23 

chute loading -- component of our loading operations, Richard 24 

Coleman will be communicating with the Longshore operator and 25 
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tell them when to push the button to move the chute either off 1 

shore or on shore.  So he has complete responsibility of all 2 

the aspects of the loading operation.   3 

Q    And what -- and, again, so what -- and while he's doing 4 

that, what are the button pushers doing?   5 

A    Well, if they're not pushing the button, they're -- they 6 

could be walking around the job site.  Sometimes they walk up 7 

the cat walk on the chip loading conveyer and watch the chips 8 

go in the ships or in the barge.  Sometimes they sit in their 9 

car.  They -- they are doing any number of things to occupy 10 

their time.  But most of their time isn't dedicated to 11 

concentrating on loading the barge or pushing the button at the 12 

appropriate time.  Because, like I stated earlier, there's 13 

large time periods where the -- the chute does not have to be 14 

moved.   15 

Q    So in terms of -- of -- who -- who pays the -- the 16 

longshoremen to operate the buttons when it's Georgia-Pacific 17 

or Weyerhauser?   18 

A    Who pays the employees I believe would be Ports America.  19 

And then either Georgia-Pacific or Weyerhauser would be 20 

employing the services of Ports America.   21 

Q    Okay.  So up and to the point that you started the chip 22 

loading operations in February 2013, I think you said, had you 23 

done any import of logs to the facility at that --  24 

A    No.   25 
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Q    -- up to that point?  Okay.  Had you been trying to do 1 

that?   2 

A    Yes.   3 

Q    And what attempts had you made to --  4 

A    We made an attempted in the summer of 2012 to bring some 5 

logs into our facility.  And we had actually purchased a cargo 6 

of loads of logs up in Canada.  And we -- we were arranging to 7 

have the barging services bring those logs to our mill in 8 

Southport.  The barge company was Brusco Tug & Barge, and they 9 

were going to bring some -- some logs to Southport.  And the 10 

operations manager for Brusco Tug & Barge said that he had been 11 

contacted by the ILWU and the ILWU informed Dave Calentine that 12 

they didn't want him to -- to bring logs to Southport because 13 

Southport wasn't going to hire any Longshore operators to 14 

assist in the off-loading of those logs.   15 

Q    Okay.  And did you make other attempts to try to get other 16 

tug and barge companies to help bring logs into the facility?   17 

A    Yes.  And at that time there were very few tug and barge 18 

companies that -- that were operating the Pacific Northwest.  19 

Brusco was basically the only tug and barge company that had an 20 

active operation in the Pacific Northwest serving our -- our 21 

ports.   22 

Q    And so -- so if you had to summarize what -- why you 23 

didn't start doing log imports until 2014, what would your 24 

testimony be?   25 
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A    My testimony would be that because of pressure from the 1 

Longshore Union, the tug and barge companies were unwilling to 2 

call on Southport Forest Products to bring logs to our 3 

facility.   4 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Objection; calls for speculation; testifying 5 

as the intent and the reasons why tug and barge companies did 6 

or did not take any sort of action.   7 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Well, the --  8 

MR. GARONE:  Well, he --  9 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  -- the response is in the record 10 

at this point.  So I'll leave it to the reader of the record 11 

to -- to assign the appropriate weight to that testimony.   12 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  But you -- were you told things by the -- 13 

by the people at the tug and barge companies that supported 14 

what you believed?   15 

A    Yes.   16 

Q    Okay.  And other than Mr. Calentine, were there other 17 

people who made similar comments?   18 

A    Specifically during that time period, no.   19 

Q    Okay.  So Brusco wasn't going to help you bring in logs as 20 

long as there was this dispute going on as to how they were 21 

going to be off-loaded?   22 

A    That's correct.   23 

Q    Okay.  And that's where you weren't able to bring in logs?   24 

A    That's correct.   25 
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Q    Okay.  And so, again, I'm -- I'm switching back and forth 1 

between chips and logs, but I think it will become apparent why 2 

I'm doing that.   3 

So in -- in February 2013, you started doing the chip 4 

business.  And on that, you were able to -- your customers 5 

contracted with an ILWU Stevedore?   6 

A    That's correct.   7 

Q    Okay.  What did Capstone -- how did you arrange for --  8 

A    So --  9 

Q    -- Capstone?   10 

A    -- with respect to Capstone, we contracted out with the 11 

same barging company that was doing the barging for Georgia-12 

Pacific.  They had extra capacity.  And we hired Dunlap Towing 13 

to provide towing services for our chips to our customer 14 

Capstone on Columbia River.  When we started out, Dunlap Towing 15 

felt that there was a need to continue to -- the practice of 16 

hiring two button pushers because they were afraid that if they 17 

didn't do it, there would be retribution at -- at other aspects 18 

of their operation.   19 

So starting out, when Southport was delivering chips to 20 

Capstone Paper, we had a cost per -- per trip with Dunlap to 21 

deliver our chips to Capstone Paper, and Dunlap hired Ports 22 

America to provide two button pushers at the Southport 23 

facility.   24 

Q    Okay.  And so how long -- how many loads would you say 25 
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that were handled -- let me -- let me rephrase the question.   1 

When Capstone was having the barges loaded on the Capstone 2 

operation, was it the same basic division of work between your 3 

supervisor and the ILWU button pushers?   4 

A    Yes.   5 

Q    So nothing was really different in terms of the actual -- 6 

the way the work got done?   7 

A    That's correct.   8 

Q    Okay.  And for approximately how long did ILWU workers 9 

perform the button pushing work at the -- at the Southport 10 

slip?   11 

A    You mean which --  12 

Q    Yeah.  Which period of time between February 2013 and when 13 

did it -- when did it end?   14 

A    Between February 2013 and August of 2014.   15 

Q    Okay.  And -- and since then, have you used your own 16 

employees uniformly to do the export chips?   17 

A    Yes.   18 

Q    Okay.  With regards to the log imports, at some point did 19 

you -- were you able to make arrangements with someone to bring 20 

a barge into your facility?   21 

A    Yes.   22 

Q    Okay.  And approximately when was that?   23 

A    I believe it was in September of 2014.   24 

Q    And which company were you able to get to use your --  25 
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A    Boyer Towing.   1 

Q    Okay.  So Boyer was willing to bring a barge in?   2 

A    Yes.   3 

Q    And where are they out of?  Are they --  4 

A    They're based out of Seattle but they have operations in 5 

Alaska primarily.   6 

Q    Okay.  And so Boyer was willing to -- to bring a barge in?   7 

A    Yes.   8 

Q    Okay.  And did they understand that when they got to 9 

North Bend that you were not going to be employing ILWU labor?   10 

A    Yes.   11 

Q    Okay.  And do you recall the first day that you actually 12 

got an import -- an import of logs?   13 

A    Yes.   14 

Q    What date was that?   15 

A    I believe it was September 4th.   16 

Q    Of 2014?   17 

A    Yes.   18 

Q    Okay.  And at that point was there any -- did -- did the 19 

operation go forward?   20 

A    The operation did go forward.   21 

Q    Okay.  And was there response by the ILWU to that 22 

operation?   23 

A    Yes.   24 

Q    And what was the response?   25 
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A    The barge showed up around 9:00 in the morning.  I believe 1 

it was tied up to our dock by about 10 a.m. and we started 2 

unloading operations.  Shortly thereafter I had several phone 3 

calls from Gene Sundet at my office on my cell phone as well as 4 

at my house stating that he wanted to talk to us about our off-5 

loading operations of the log barge.  I refused to take Gene's 6 

call at that time.   7 

Subsequently, throughout the course of the day, there was a 8 

large congregation of ILWU employees that gathered at the front 9 

gate of our facility holding up picket signs.  Later in that 10 

evening, there was the contingency of Longshore employees that 11 

went out in boats and harassed the tug and barge crew of Boyer 12 

Towing, yelling insults at them and, again, holding up picket 13 

signs.   14 

Q    Did any of this -- do you recall what any of the signs 15 

said?   16 

A    "Shame on Southport.  Barge slip ILWU Local 12 17 

Jurisdiction."  And "Southport pays substandard wages and 18 

benefits."  19 

Q    When the Boyer tug came in with the load of logs, was 20 

there a need for an assist tug?   21 

A    Yes.   22 

Q    And -- and we've kind of described why you need assist 23 

tugs?   24 

A    Yes.   25 
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Q    On -- on certain days, like a day like today when it's 1 

relatively calm out, is it -- would that be different in terms 2 

of your need for an assist tug as -- as opposed to a real 3 

windy, rainy, miserable day?   4 

A    That's -- that's correct.  On certain environmental 5 

conditions a barge or tug may be able to park at our facility 6 

without the use of an assist tug.  Although, it's a lot safer 7 

and a lot better path to -- to use an assist -- assist tug to 8 

push the barges into our barge slip.   9 

Q    And that's your regular practice, to always use an assist 10 

tug?   11 

A    That's correct.   12 

Q    Is that correct?   13 

A    Yes.   14 

Q    Okay.  And is that for safety reasons or --  15 

A    It's for safety reasons for sure, yes.   16 

Q    Okay.  So who provided the assist tug for the Boyer ocean-17 

going tug?   18 

A    Knutson Towboat.   19 

Q    And -- and that's a local company, or where are -- where 20 

are they at?   21 

A    They're a local company.   22 

Q    Okay.  And, to your knowledge, were attempts made by the 23 

ILWU to persuade Knutson not to service the -- the Boyer tug?   24 

A    Yes.   25 
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Q    And how do you know that?   1 

A    I was contacted by the captain of the Boyer tug and he had 2 

told me that John Erickson with Knutson Towboat had recently 3 

contacted him and John Erickson explained that members of the 4 

ILWU had contacted them and told them that they -- they did not 5 

want Knutson to provide the assist boat work for Southport at 6 

our barge slip.   7 

Q    And did they say what would happen if -- if Knutson did?   8 

A    Yes.  In fact, specifically John Erickson stated that 9 

later that day he was scheduled to do a ship move job at 10 

Roseburg Forest Products and that the -- the local member of 11 

the ILWU stated that if Knutson provided the assist boat 12 

service to Southport that Longshore would not -- would not 13 

untie the dock at Roseburg Products' docks, causing delays.   14 

Q    Were you advised that the ILWU also was planning to set up 15 

a picket at Knutson's office as well?   16 

A    I -- I subsequently talked with John Knutson and I 17 

expressed my concern about not having the assist boat services 18 

available to us, and John stated that the longshoremen had 19 

threatened to set up a picket at their facility if they 20 

provided assist services to Southport.   21 

Q    At or about the same time that this log barge came in, 22 

were you also having discussions with any of your -- with 23 

anyone about bringing in -- or bringing in a -- a chip barge?  24 

Were there ongoing -- I mean on -- you had ongoing plans to 25 
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continue exporting chips?   1 

A    That's correct, yes.   2 

Q    Okay.  And did you become aware of any problems with 3 

anyone wanting to do business with you because of the log --  4 

A    Yes.   5 

Q    -- import?   6 

A    Yes.   7 

Q    Okay.  Can you describe that?   8 

A    Shortly after we loaded -- unloaded the inbound log barge, 9 

we -- within the next week or two, we were scheduled to load an 10 

outbound barge load of chips.  We were contacted by Marve -- 11 

Marlon Pulliam with Ports America and Marlon told us that he 12 

had been contacted by members of the ILWU Local 12 and they 13 

stated that they were -- were not willing to provide workers -- 14 

button pushers for the next Southport chip barge because 15 

Southport unloaded a log barge without utilizing the ILWU.  And 16 

he further stated that the longshoremen told him that they 17 

would further put up a water picket in front of Southport 18 

prohibiting the barge from coming to Southport.   19 

Q    Did you have any discussions with -- who was -- who was 20 

doing your tug work on the chip barges at this time?   21 

A    At that time it was Dunlap Towing.   22 

Q    Okay.  And did you have any discussions with anyone from 23 

either -- well, let me ask you this:  Did you have any 24 

discussions at or about, let's say, September 2014, when this 25 
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dispute arose over the log import barge, did you have any 1 

discussions with anyone from Brusco or from Dunlap about their 2 

willingness to provide tugs for your chip barges?   3 

A    Yes.   4 

Q    Okay.  Can you describe first your discussions with 5 

Brusco?   6 

A    Sure.  Specifically with Brusco, the -- the concern really 7 

came down to the availability of an assist boat to push the 8 

barge in and out of our facility.  Because of the threats that 9 

John Knutson felt against his organization and his inability to 10 

provide assist boat work to Southport, Brusco did not feel 11 

comfortable sending their barge to Southport to load chips 12 

because they didn't want to take the risk of having the barge 13 

running a ground without an assist boat to put it into our 14 

facility.   15 

With regards to Dunlap, it -- it was a little more 16 

complicated due to the fact that their employees are -- are 17 

union members of the IBU or the Masters, Mates & Pilots.  And 18 

there was threats about a water picket that would be put up at 19 

Southport if Dunlap came to our facility.  Dunlap had 20 

discussions with their operations personnel.  At that time they 21 

didn't feel comfortable sending a barge to Southport to load 22 

chips when there was a threat of -- of pickets at Southport.  23 

They -- they felt that their employees couldn't cross the 24 

picket line at Southport.   25 
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Q    Okay.  So at -- at any point did -- or let -- let me 1 

rephrase the question.  At or about this point in -- in 2 

September, after the --  3 

A    Uh-huh.   4 

Q    -- import again of that -- of that barge, which was the 5 

first one, did Brusco indicate that they weren't willing to do 6 

any work with you until you got things straightened out?   7 

A    Yes, that's correct.   8 

Q    And tell me, what was -- what did they say and who said 9 

it?   10 

A    The -- the gist of the conversation with Dave Calentine 11 

was that until Southport could -- could work out our 12 

differences with the ILWU they were unwilling to risk coming 13 

into Southport.  Brusco has a number of operations in ILWU 14 

ports up and down the West Coast and they were really concerned 15 

about negative retribution at their other facilities and hard 16 

timing their other operations, and they were unwilling to take 17 

the risk.   18 

Q    So they refused to provide any further service for you?   19 

A    That's correct.   20 

Q    Okay.  And what about Dunlap?   21 

A    Dunlap was the same way.  They -- they were unwilling to -22 

- or unable to provide any assistance to Southport until we 23 

worked out our differences with the ILWU.   24 

Q    And -- and Mr. Pulliam, what's his role with Ports America 25 



 

ΛVTranz 
www.avtranz.com · (800) 257-0885 

99 

now?   1 

A    He's the -- I would call him an operations manager for 2 

Ports America in -- in our region.   3 

Q    Okay.  And Ports America had been doing the -- the 4 

Stevedoring services on the chip work?   5 

A    That's correct.   6 

Q    Okay.  And he indicated to you that they wouldn't -- the 7 

ILWU wouldn't dispatch workers?   8 

A    That's correct.   9 

Q    Okay.  So what was your response to the fact that you were 10 

unable to get either Brusco or Dunlap to come into Southport?   11 

A    Well, our initial response was somewhat of a panic because 12 

we had commitment with our chip customers to provide them with 13 

chips.  Subsequently, we started the process of trying to find 14 

an additional operator that could come into our area to provide 15 

assist boat work services for us.  Because of the threats from 16 

the ILWU, Knutson was unwilling to do that.  We were able to 17 

find a contractor in our area that was willing to acquire an 18 

assist boat with the idea that he would provide assist boat 19 

services for Southport.   20 

At the same time, we were looking for a tug and barge 21 

company that could come to the Southport mill facility and take 22 

our chips to our customers.  Eventually we were able to -- to 23 

find a tug and barge company that would come to Coos Bay and 24 

haul our chips for us.   25 
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Q    So which company ultimately agreed to provide a barge and 1 

tug service for you?   2 

A    Island Tug & Barge.   3 

Q    Where are they out of?   4 

A    Seattle.   5 

Q    And do you know approximately when they agreed to do that?   6 

A    We reached an agreement with Island Tug & Barge somewhere 7 

towards the middle to end of November with our first shipment 8 

being the first part of December.   9 

Q    Okay.   10 

A    I believe December 4th.   11 

Q    And who was going to be doing the -- the assist work in 12 

getting that tug in --  13 

A    Pacific Tug.   14 

Q    Okay.  And where are they out of?   15 

A    Coos Bay.   16 

Q    Okay.  And were they aware of the problems with -- you 17 

know, the dispute you were having the ILWU?   18 

A    Yes.   19 

Q    Okay.  Through this period of time, in -- in September 20 

through November, what was the dispute with the ILWU centered 21 

around?  Was it the -- was it the import of logs or was it the 22 

chip barges or --  23 

A    Well, it -- it started out as the fact that they were 24 

unable to get the -- the log work, the two ghost crane 25 



 

ΛVTranz 
www.avtranz.com · (800) 257-0885 

101 

operators and the wheel loader jobs on off-loading the logs.  1 

But then because of I believe some type of an act to punish 2 

Southport, they refused to provide the assistance -- or the 3 

labor as had been previously dispatched for our chip barges.  4 

So that coupled with the threats from the ILWU to the barging 5 

companies left us with, you know, no alternative to ship chips 6 

out.   7 

Q    So you -- you heard counsel's opening statement where she 8 

said that this whole decision to use nonILWU to do the -- the 9 

chip work was -- was all of your own making.  Do you agree to 10 

that?   11 

A    No.   12 

Q    So when you get -- when -- when did Boyer first -- or not 13 

Boyer -- Island, when did the Island Tug first come into the 14 

facility?   15 

A    December 4th.   16 

Q    Okay.  And you were planning to load chips?   17 

A    Yes.   18 

Q    And what was the response from the ILWU at that point?   19 

A    There was a strong response with a large number of 20 

picketers, both on the water at the front entrance to our -- 21 

our facility as well as individuals that trespassed on our 22 

property and walked down the beach, stood on our jettie and 23 

yelled insults at the Southport employees as well as the tug 24 

and barge company employees.   25 
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Q    And do you recall just generally what the -- the picket 1 

signs said?   2 

A    Same type of statements as were on previous signs.  "Barge 3 

slip ILWU Local 12 Jurisdiction, Southport pays substandard 4 

wages and benefits, shame on Southport."  Those types of 5 

statements.   6 

Q    Okay.  Were there further -- further deliveries -- or 7 

excuse me -- barges that came in that you were going to then 8 

load after December 4th?   9 

A    Yes.  Two more barges were loaded out in December.  I 10 

don't remember the exact dates.  One right towards the end of 11 

the year -- I believe December 28th -- and the other one was 12 

somewhere in the middle of the month.  I can't give you the 13 

specific date.  Somewhere in the middle of December.   14 

Q    Okay.  And was there picketing on -- to your recollection 15 

on each occasion?   16 

A    Yes.   17 

Q    During all of the picketing, from your vantage point, is 18 

it your belief that the ILWU was claiming jurisdiction over the 19 

work?   20 

A    I believe it was part of it, yes.   21 

Q    Okay.  Did you have any -- any further export of -- of 22 

chips in either January of 2015 or February of 2015?   23 

A    Yes.   24 

Q    And what about in March?   25 
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A    We had -- yes, in March as well.   1 

Q    Okay.  And has Brusco now agreed to provide tug services 2 

for you?   3 

A    Yes.   4 

Q    And did they provide tug services in March?   5 

A    Yes.   6 

Q    And what about the ones in -- in January and February, 7 

was --  8 

A    In February, yes.   9 

Q    As well?   10 

A    (No verbal response).  11 

Q    And so up until January, it was Island?   12 

A    Yes.   13 

Q    And then now Brusco's taken part?   14 

A    Yes.   15 

Q    Okay.  So since September of 2014, you -- you've no longer 16 

used -- or ILWU members have not performed the work of 17 

exporting chips?   18 

A    That's correct.   19 

Q    Okay.  In terms of the efficiency of the operation since 20 

you started doing the work with your own employees, how would 21 

you -- how would you rate the efficiency in terms of the actual 22 

process as opposed to when it was being done with the ILWU 23 

button pushers?   24 

A    The efficiencies have improved substantially.   25 
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Q    Okay.  Can you describe that?   1 

A    Some of the challenges with the hiring Longshore shoremen 2 

to provide the button for pushing services is the way the -- 3 

that their contract document reads.  For example, if we have a 4 

barge that shows up at our facility at 2:00 in the afternoon, 5 

when Southport employees are loading the barge, we can start 6 

loading right away.  The barge might be loaded in six hours and 7 

they -- they can leave and start delivering our product to our 8 

customers.  With the way the work rules are with the ILWU, we 9 

have to notify the dispatch all by something like 1:00 or 2:00 10 

in the afternoon if we want to have employees for the next day.   11 

Sometimes there's weather condition, tidal conditions, 12 

other things that prohibit the barge from actually showing up 13 

when they intended to show up.  So with our employees, we're 14 

very flexible.  We can schedule them to be on standby at the 15 

Southport mill facility providing other services, and if and 16 

when the barge shows up, then they can automatically jump 17 

onto -- to providing the barge loading services.  Whereas the 18 

ILWU personnel, there's very stringent standards on -- in -- in 19 

requirements as to when or when they cannot work.   20 

Q    So when you order labor -- well, it wouldn't be you 21 

ordering the labor, but when the Stevedore orders labor -- 22 

well, let me -- let me ask this question:  Would you be the one 23 

ordering labor or is it the Stevedore that orders labor?   24 

A    The Stevedore.   25 
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Q    Okay.  So you would notify the Stevedore I assume of when 1 

the vessel's expected?   2 

A    That's correct.   3 

Q    And then the Stevedore orders labor?   4 

A    Yes.   5 

Q    And you have to order that labor within certain time 6 

windows?   7 

A    That's correct.   8 

Q    Okay.  Do you know what the actual --  9 

A    I can't tell you specifically.  I believe for ordering 10 

labor for a day shift on the following day that would start at 11 

8 a.m., I believe we had to order that later -- labor by 1:00 12 

or 2:00 in the afternoon.   13 

Q    Okay.  So if -- if the vessel were to get delayed and not 14 

be able to make it in the next day, is there a guarantee that 15 

has to be paid to the crew that was ordered?   16 

A    I believe that's correct, yes.   17 

Q    Okay.  If the -- and if it -- if it were to -- if the ship 18 

were to arrive at noon instead of 8:00 in the morning, then 19 

you're paying the employees --   20 

A    You would be paying for -- for the employees for the day 21 

shift and possibly a swing shift, which is at a rate of 1.33 22 

times the day shift rate or hold them over until the next 23 

morning and -- and have another day shift crew --  24 

Q    Okay.   25 
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A    -- the next day.   1 

Q    And when you use your own employees, you don't have these 2 

inefficiencies?   3 

A    That's correct.   4 

Q    Okay.  Would -- would a delay such as you've described 5 

because of the scheduling issues cause you to -- cause you to 6 

have to pay money to the -- to the tug company?   7 

A    Yes, it does.   8 

Q    Okay.  Tell -- describe that and --  9 

A    So typically the tug and barge companies, it's -- it's a 10 

competitive environment where they're trying to provide the 11 

services in the most cost efficient way they can.  And the way 12 

they -- they calculate their trip rates is based upon historic 13 

practices at a certain facility.  So if they know that coming 14 

into Southport, they're going to arrive, they're going to get 15 

loaded in 12 hours and they're going to be to -- to leave and 16 

go to the -- the customer's location, the rate is one.  But if 17 

they know that they're coming into Southport and it's going to 18 

take them two or three days to get the barge loading, their day 19 

rate for that tug and barge might be $8,500 a day.  That's 20 

going to go into their overall rate that they -- they charge 21 

Southport on a per trip basis.   22 

Q    Are there issues with weather conditions which sometimes 23 

make it difficult to do barge loading in certain times of the 24 

time --  25 
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A    Yes.   1 

Q    -- in Coos Bay?   2 

A    Yes.   3 

Q    Can you describe that for the record?   4 

A    At our facility in the summer months between -- generally 5 

between July and September, there are strong winds that are 6 

developed in the afternoon.  Usually from about noon on we have 7 

a very strong north wind that blows.  And this makes loading 8 

operations of chips onto the barge as very problematic.  9 

There's -- there's chips that get blown out of the -- out of 10 

the barge and either land on our property to the south or in 11 

the bay.  And that's a big concern of ours because we don't 12 

want to have our chips going into the bay.  There's regulatory 13 

concerns, environmental issues that we -- we just -- we take a 14 

lot of effort in trying to keep our chips from going in the 15 

bay.   16 

Q    Okay.  And so how does that impact efficiency in terms 17 

of --  18 

A    Well, specifically during those types of weather 19 

conditions, we would like to start loading our chips at 2:00 or 20 

3:00 in the morning and work straight through until 10:00, or 21 

whenever it is that we get the barge loaded.  That's how we 22 

would like to do it.   23 

We presented this desire last summer to Ports America and 24 

we expressed our concern about chips going in the bay and our 25 
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desire to -- to load at -- at time spans that don't comply with 1 

the standard Longshore contract labor schedule, shift 2 

schedules.  We offered to payroll longshoremen for a complete 3 

shift, two button pushers, regardless of the time we started.  4 

We wanted to start at an hour that doesn't -- doesn't comply 5 

with their start and stop times.  The Ports America went to the 6 

local ILWU and presented our -- our request to them and the 7 

ILWU's response to Ports America was that they -- they are were 8 

unflexible in changing our -- our loading times.   9 

Q    So have you -- have you used such flexible shift schedules 10 

with your own employees and to avoid these wind issues?   11 

A    Specifically we have not needed to because since that took 12 

place, we've stopped using the -- the ILWU button pushers to 13 

load chips.  And we haven't had those environmental conditions 14 

that require us to load during those -- those off hours.  We 15 

have been more flexible in our start and stop load in our -- in 16 

loading our chip barges.  We've always started loading when 17 

they arrive regardless of when they arrive.  So -- 18 

Q    Okay.   19 

A    -- we have -- have very flexible start and stop times.   20 

Q    But in terms of these wind conditions that -- they occur 21 

when?  Between --  22 

A    In the summer months.   23 

Q    So you'll be -- experience them here shortly?   24 

A    That's correct.   25 
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Q    And so you'll be able to be flexible if that -- if those 1 

environmental conditions occur?   2 

A    That's correct.   3 

Q    Okay.  And last summer you were still using ILWU?   4 

A    Yes.   5 

Q    Or through -- at least through September, right?   6 

A    Yes.   7 

Q    Okay.  To your knowledge -- well, let me back up.  The 8 

company that did the assist work for the chip barges was 9 

Pacific Tug.   10 

A    Yes.   11 

Q    Okay.  And, to your knowledge, did the -- did the ILWU try 12 

to pressure or convince Pacific Tug not to provide those 13 

services?   14 

A    Yes.   15 

Q    I'll hand you what I've marked as Employer Exhibit 16 

Number 9 and ask if you can identify that document?   17 

A    What's the question?   18 

Q    Can you identify the document?   19 

A    This is -- looks like a letter directed to Pete Billeter 20 

from the ILWU Local 12 dated December 22nd, 2014.   21 

Q    Okay.  What's the relationship between Billeter Marine and 22 

Pacific Tug, if any?   23 

A    Billeter Marine and Pacific Tug, the relationship is 24 

there's common ownership.  I believe Pete Billeter is the owner 25 
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of Billeter Marine and part owner of Pacific Tug.   1 

Q    Okay.  And did -- did Pacific Tug, despite this letter, 2 

continue to provide services?   3 

A    Yes.   4 

Q    Okay.  And who -- who's providing the ship assist 5 

currently for Brusco tugs when they come in?   6 

A    Pacific Tug.   7 

Q    Okay.   8 

MR. GARONE:  I'll offer Exhibit 9.   9 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Any --  10 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I don't think --  11 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  -- objection?   12 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I don't think any foundation was laid except 13 

for having the witness read the -- what the document appeared 14 

to be.   15 

MR. GARONE:  How did -- I can --  16 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Well, can the witness authenticate 17 

this document as the document that was --  18 

MR. GARONE:  Well, he received --  19 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  Did you receive a copy of this?   20 

A    Yes.   21 

Q    Where did you receive a copy of it from?  Do you remember?   22 

A    Pete Billeter.   23 

Q    Okay.   24 

MR. GARONE:  I think that's sufficient foundation.   25 
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HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  I'll -- I'll receive it as 1 

the document that was received from Mr. Billeter.  So Employer 2 

Exhibit 9 is received.   3 

(Employer Exhibit Number 9 Received into Evidence)  4 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  As -- as -- let me ask you this:  Do -- do 5 

you prefer that ILWU members perform the button pushing 6 

function or do you prefer that your own employees perform that 7 

function?   8 

A    My own employees.   9 

Q    And do you prefer that ILWU employees perform the driving 10 

of -- of LeTourneaus at the dock when you are doing log import 11 

or do you prefer your own employees to do that?   12 

A    My own employees.   13 

Q    And why -- why is that?   14 

A    Because of the efficiencies associated with it and the 15 

added costs of having the longshoremen component in our 16 

operation would add to us being able to bring logs in.   17 

Q    Okay.   18 

MR. GARONE:  I don't think I have anything further at this 19 

time from this witness.   20 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  So it looks like it's about 21 

noon.  Would you like to take a -- a break and come back at 22 

1:00?   23 

MR. GARONE:  Yeah.   24 

MS. NICHOLAS:  That's fine with me, yes. 25 
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MR. GARONE:  Is that okay or -- 1 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Uh-huh.   2 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  So we'll go off the record.   3 

(Off the record at 11:58 a.m.) 4 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  We'll be on the record.   5 

And before we went off the record, I believe, Mr. Garone, 6 

you finished your direct examination of Mr. Smith; is that 7 

correct?   8 

MR. GARONE:  I did, yeah.   9 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  So do you have any cross-10 

examination?   11 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I do.   12 

CROSS-EXAMINATION  13 

Q    BY MS. NICHOLAS:  So, Mr. Smith, I believe earlier this 14 

morning you testified about a letter that you had received from 15 

Local 12 with some manning on it.  Do you recall that?   16 

A    I do.   17 

Q    Okay.  So can you look at, I believe it was, Employer 18 

Exhibit 5?   19 

A    One second.  I don't have those exhibits --  20 

Q    Oh, okay.   21 

A    -- with me right now.   22 

Q    So is that -- that's -- is that a letter that you received 23 

from Local 12?   24 

A    Yes.   25 
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Q    Okay.  And prior to receiving that letter, had you sent a 1 

letter to Local 12?   2 

A    Yes.   3 

Q    Okay.  I didn't write in the -- the number, but --  4 

THE COURT REPORTER:  This would be Union's 5.   5 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Thank you.   6 

(Union Exhibit Number 5 Marked for Identification)  7 

Q    BY MS. NICHOLAS:  And have you seen this letter before?   8 

A    Yes.   9 

Q    Did you draft this letter?   10 

A    Yes.   11 

Q    And on the second page, is that your signature?   12 

A    Yes.   13 

Q    Okay.  So if you look at the -- the first line there, you 14 

write that, "It was good" -- you know, "It was good to speak 15 

with you" -- "your LRC last week."  Were you referring to one 16 

of the meetings that you had had with -- I believe you 17 

testified the Local 12 LRC?   18 

A    Yes.   19 

Q    And what does LRC stand for?   20 

A    I believe it's the Labor Relations Committee, but I'm not 21 

sure exactly what that --  22 

Q    Oh, okay.   23 

A    -- acronym stands for.   24 

Q    Okay.  And if -- so in this letter, is it correct down 25 
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here that you were proposing certain manning, to have Local 12 1 

workers do some work at Southport?   2 

A    That's correct.   3 

Q    Okay.  And down here at the bottom of the page where the 4 

bullet points are, does that reflect the -- essentially the 5 

manning offer that you were making?   6 

A    That's correct.   7 

Q    And here on the last page, can you just read the last 8 

sentence for me?   9 

A    "Please let me know as soon as possible if this is 10 

acceptable so that we can plan accordingly for future 11 

business."  12 

Q    Okay.  And so following this letter, after you sent this 13 

letter to Local 12, you received Employer Exhibit 5, the letter 14 

dated May 14th, 2012 from Mr. Caldera?   15 

A    Yes, that's correct.   16 

Q    At any point did Local 12 make any other proposals besides 17 

the proposals you see in this letter regarding manning for work 18 

at Southport?   19 

A    I don't recall.   20 

Q    Okay.  Do you know one way or the other?  Did -- are you 21 

saying you don't recall as in they did not or you don't 22 

remember whether or not?   23 

A    I don't know whether they did or did not.   24 

Q    Okay.  So after these letters in 2012 that we just 25 
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discussed and some meetings you had with the Local 12 LRC, at 1 

some point Local 12 members did start operating the spout for 2 

the chip barge loading operation at Southport, correct?   3 

A    Yes.   4 

Q    Okay.  And I -- and is it right about February 2013 was 5 

when they -- when Local 12 members first loaded a chip barge at 6 

Southport?   7 

A    The first time they ran the spout.   8 

Q    Okay.  So I -- I have some questions.  I want to 9 

understand.  You mentioned in your earlier testimony that 10 

Southport has -- has three customers for -- with work for the 11 

chips; is that right?   12 

A    That's correct.   13 

Q    Okay.  And you had mentioned Georgia-Pacific and 14 

Weyerhauser as two of them?   15 

A    That's correct.   16 

Q    So you had reached -- you -- can you again explain a 17 

little more to me what the -- how the arrangement works with 18 

Georgia-Pacific and Weyerhauser?   19 

A    We sell chips to both of those parties FAS.   20 

Q    Okay.  And can you describe -- that's free alongside, 21 

correct?   22 

A    That's correct.  With the understanding -- it's -- it's 23 

kind of a hybrid between FOB and FAS, because we actually have 24 

the equipment and the manpower that put the chips on the barge, 25 
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and it was at the discretion of either Weyerhauser or Georgia-1 

Pacific to hire ILWU -- ILWU Local 12 button pushers to direct 2 

the chute.   3 

Q    Okay.  Now, when -- between February 2013 and August 2014, 4 

you were -- Southport was providing services FAS to these two 5 

entities, to Georgia-Pacific and Weyerhauser?   6 

A    That's correct.   7 

Q    And since August 2014, is it correct that now Southport is 8 

providing services FOB?   9 

A    No.   10 

Q    Okay.  So can you explain -- who is -- who is loading the 11 

chips onto the chip barges at Southport currently?   12 

A    Southport's same supervisor that worked with the button 13 

pushers.  He's doing all the jobs himself.   14 

Q    Okay.  So you're -- you're providing -- to both Georgia-15 

Pacific and Weyerhauser, you're providing them -- Southport is 16 

providing them a service of loading those chips onto that chip 17 

barge?   18 

A    No.   19 

Q    So Southport is not loading the chips onto the chip barge 20 

for those customers?   21 

A    Since August of 2014 Southport has not sold any chips to 22 

either Weyerhauser or --  23 

Q    Oh, okay.   24 

A    -- Georgia-Pacific.   25 
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Q    Okay.  Okay.  So since August 2014, is it correct that all 1 

chips that were -- have been -- have been shipped out on barges 2 

have been for the customer Capstone Paper?   3 

A    Yes.   4 

Q    Okay.  And did Capstone Paper order -- or was Capstone 5 

Paper a -- a customer of Southport's prior to August 2014?   6 

A    Yes.   7 

Q    So between February 2013 and August 2014, did Local 12 8 

workers work as button pushers loading barges for Capstone -- 9 

with chips for Capstone Paper?   10 

A    Yes.   11 

Q    Okay.  And I believe -- can you explain to me the 12 

relationship there with Capstone Paper, how the -- the process 13 

was that Local 12 workers ended uploading the chips onto those 14 

barges?   15 

A    The process was, when we first started business, our first 16 

customer was Georgia-Pacific.  We hadn't developed any 17 

relationships with any other customers on the Columbia River.   18 

Q    Uh-huh.   19 

A    Georgia-Pacific had a tug and barge company that was 20 

working for them.   21 

Q    Uh-huh.   22 

A    It was their discretion to hire ILWU Local 12 button 23 

pushers.  It was -- it was part of the requirement for 24 

Southport to be able to sell chips to Georgia-Pacific.   25 
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Q    Okay.   1 

A    We had a long discussion with Georgia-Pacific prior to 2 

selling them any chips.  We expressed the desire not to 3 

employ -- or have ILWU Local 12 employees work pushing 4 

buttons --  5 

Q    Uh-huh.   6 

A    -- on the ship chute at Southport.  They were concerned 7 

about negative implications at their chip loading facility in 8 

Coos Bay, and they encouraged the -- the hiring of the ILWU 9 

Local 12.  We told them we didn't feel comfortable with that.  10 

And at that point they -- point in time they said that they 11 

would hire the button pushers in order to eliminate any 12 

potential problems in the future.   13 

Q    Okay.  So that's Georgia-Pacific?   14 

A    That's Georgia-Pacific.   15 

Q    So I'm asking you --  16 

A    So --  17 

Q    -- about --  18 

A    Yes.   19 

Q    -- one --  20 

A    Right.   21 

Q    Hold on.  I'm going to -- let me just move the question 22 

because it wasn't -- so my -- correct my understanding because 23 

I want to make sure I have it clear for the record.  That your 24 

customer, Capstone Paper, Southport is responsible for the 25 
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delivery of those chips all the way to Capstone Paper --  1 

A    Yes.   2 

Q    -- wherever they're going?  Okay.  And there were chip 3 

barges that were loaded by Local 2 members doing the button 4 

pushing work that were barges carrying chip -- chips for 5 

Capstone Paper?   6 

A    That's correct.   7 

Q    Okay.  Now, my question there is your -- it was Southport 8 

who was responsible for making sure that those chips got -- 9 

eventually got to Capstone Paper, correct?   10 

A    That's correct.   11 

Q    Okay.  And since August 2014, Southport has continued 12 

selling chips to Capstone Paper, correct?   13 

A    Yes.   14 

Q    And since August 2014 Southport has started using their 15 

own -- their own employee, Richard, who you've mentioned, to 16 

handle the button pushing work?   17 

A    Yes.  Although he was also overseeing the butting -- 18 

button pushing and contributing to that function throughout the 19 

course of the time between January -- or February 2013 and 20 

August 2014.   21 

Q    Okay.  Right.  So I think you testified earlier that 22 

Richard, Mr. Coleman, correct, was -- was directing the Local 2 23 

workers on the work they were doing, telling them when they 24 

needed to -- to move the chute and separate and push the 25 
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buttons and how to do their job?  He was giving them 1 

instructions --  2 

A    That's correct.   3 

Q    -- throughout -- throughout the shift?   4 

A    That's correct.   5 

Q    Okay.  And he's a -- what's his title at Southport?   6 

A    He is our Log Yard Manager.   7 

Q    Okay.  And since August 2014, I believe you have testified 8 

that he has operated the -- the remote for the chip loading 9 

chute, correct?   10 

A    Well, yes.  If I can explain that a little more.  Richard 11 

has a remote control with functions for all -- all of the barge 12 

loading operations within our facility.  The longshoremen --  13 

Q    Okay.   14 

A    -- had a redundant button with a stand-alone remote 15 

control with only one button on it.  So Richard had control of 16 

all the operations, including the chute, and the longshoremen 17 

had a separate remote control with just the chute function.  18 

So in Richard's day-to-day activities or -- or the activities 19 

in loading the barge, it's real easy for him to also just push 20 

the button to direct the chute.   21 

Q    Okay.  And so is Richard the only person who has been 22 

operating the chute --  23 

A    Yes.   24 

Q    -- via remote?   25 
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A    Yes.   1 

Q    No one else has a done it since --  2 

A    No.   3 

Q    -- August 2014?   4 

A    No.   5 

Q    You haven't operated the chute at all?   6 

A    No.   7 

Q    No.  Okay.  Just curiosity.  So I mean about how long does 8 

it take these -- these barges to get loaded?   9 

A    Between five and 12 hours.   10 

Q    Okay.  So on a 12-hour barge, Richard's just there 12 11 

hours straight --  12 

A    Yes.   13 

Q    -- handling the operation?   14 

A    Yes.   15 

Q    So earlier you were -- I believe you testified about the  16 

-- the requirements for the various -- the starting times for 17 

shifts for Local 12 workers.  Do you recall that?   18 

A    Yes.   19 

Q    And do you recall any times that Local 12 accommodated or 20 

provided flexible start times for any chip barges coming into 21 

your --  22 

A    Yes.   23 

Q    -- barge slip?  So they did?   24 

A    Yes.  There's a provision in the contract document that 25 
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lets them start one hour earlier.  And we've used that a couple 1 

of times.   2 

Q    Okay.  So there has been some -- there was some 3 

flexibility with regard to what you testified to --  4 

A    Some --  5 

Q    -- earlier?   6 

A    -- flexibility.  But it still didn't comply with our 7 

needs.   8 

Q    Okay.  And -- and Mr. Coleman, Richard, you know, you -- 9 

you testified that you -- you prefer that he do the work; is 10 

that right?   11 

A    Yes.   12 

Q    Okay.  But back in 2000 -- between -- back in 2013 and 13 

2014, there were instances where ILWU Local 12 members did the 14 

button pushing for barges where you were responsible for 15 

getting that delivery all the way up to your -- your customer, 16 

correct?   17 

A    Correct.   18 

Q    And in February 2013, that was when the first chip barge 19 

was loaded at -- at Southport's barge slip, correct?   20 

A    Correct.   21 

Q    And that -- that was the very first time that you knew of 22 

ever that a chip barge was loaded at that barge slip?   23 

A    Yes.   24 

Q    Okay.  And Local 12 workers did the button pushing for 25 
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that operation?   1 

A    Yes.   2 

Q    Okay.  Do you know whether -- or have you ever observed 3 

Richard doing the button pushing work, as well as the other 4 

work you've described, with regard to loading a barge slip -- a 5 

barge -- chip barge?   6 

A    Yes.   7 

Q    And does Mr. Coleman wear a hard hat?   8 

A    Sometimes.   9 

Q    Okay.  And have you -- do you know if he wears a hard-hat 10 

when he's operating the -- the remote for the chip loading?   11 

A    Sometimes he does, sometimes he doesn't.   12 

Q    Okay.  And does -- is -- should he -- is he supposed to?   13 

A    That's a good question.  The longshoremen never have.   14 

Q    Oh.  Is that correct?   15 

A    I believe so.   16 

Q    Okay.  And how do you know that?   17 

A    I've witnessed them.   18 

Q    Okay.  So you've -- you haven't seen longshoremen wearing 19 

hard-hats?   20 

A    I've seen them with and without hard-hats.   21 

Q    Okay.  And do you -- do you -- does Mr. Coleman wear a 22 

life jacket ever if he's out on the dock?   23 

A    Sometimes.   24 

Q    Okay.  And can you tell me is it half the time, 25 percent 25 
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of the time?  Is there a rule for it?   1 

A    I can't tell you.   2 

Q    But he's your employee?   3 

A    Yes.   4 

Q    Okay.  And do you have any written, you know, safety 5 

protocols that Mr. Coleman has that he needs to comply with?   6 

A    Yes.  And I believe we've provided those to you.   7 

Q    Okay.  I'll have to take a look at those when I'm able to 8 

actually view documents, and maybe we'll have some questions 9 

for those tomorrow.   10 

A    Great.   11 

Q    The -- the barges that have been coming into Southport, 12 

the chip barges, starting back in -- in February 2013, have 13 

those been ocean-going barges?   14 

A    Yes.   15 

Q    All of them have been?   16 

A    Yes.   17 

Q    Now, with regard to the log loading operation, I believe 18 

you earlier described discussions you had with Local 12 where 19 

ILWU -- where you were discussing -- there was a discussion of 20 

having ILWU Local 12 workers transferring the logs that had 21 

been unloaded onto the deck -- onto the -- onto the deck -- or 22 

not the deck I guess -- off of the -- had been off-loaded from 23 

the barges by the cranes that then Local 12 was going to be 24 

picking those up and then taking them to another location, 25 
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dropping them off and then another Southport employee would be 1 

picking those up and putting them in the decks in the yard?   2 

A    That's what the Local 12 was requesting.   3 

Q    Okay.  So do you recall conversations where -- about 4 

having Local 12 simply operate the LeTourneau, or whatever 5 

other heavy machinery you decide to use, and just take those 6 

logs straight and put them in the deck in the yard?   7 

A    I believe that they said that they could handle those -- 8 

those functions.  Although I believe our response was that 9 

there's certain economies by having our employees do that, 10 

because if there's a lull in the activity of unloading the 11 

barge, those employees can service our mill, i.e., assist in 12 

unloading trucks, can take logs out of our log yard, deliver 13 

them to our log deck.  There's other economies of scale that we 14 

can garner by having our own employees do that.   15 

Q    Okay.  So there was a -- it was within your contemplation 16 

that Local 12 workers could come and operate the LeTourneaus 17 

and take those logs and put them in the decks in the yard?   18 

A    No.   19 

Q    There didn't -- there didn't have to be this intermediary 20 

spot where the -- the logs were dropped off and another set of 21 

employees would pick them up?   22 

A    No, it wasn't.  We weren't contemplating that.   23 

Q    I know.  But that's a possibility, correct?   24 

A    Anything's possible.  They could drive the LeTourneau down 25 
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the street to BLM boat ramp, if they wanted to.   1 

Q    They could, and that's -- that's quite funny.   2 

But -- but Local 12, I think you said just they brought up 3 

the fact that they could put those logs in the deck in the 4 

yard, correct?   5 

A    They may have brought that up.  I can't recall 6 

specifically that statement.   7 

Q    Okay.  And if that were the case, if Local 12 workers were 8 

to come work at Southport and take those logs and put them in 9 

the deck in the yard, that would not require buying more 10 

LeTourneaus, as you testified earlier, so that you had two sets 11 

of employees operating LeTourneaus and just basically handing 12 

logs off to each other, correct?   13 

A    Correct.   14 

Q    Is your chip loading operations -- or let's talk about -- 15 

well, in general, we'll see.  Are your chip loading operations 16 

continuous operations?   17 

A    Yes.   18 

Q    Okay.  So the -- the loading just from start to stop, it's 19 

continuous?  You don't like stop for a lunch break, stop for 20 

any sort of other breaks or --  21 

A    That's correct.   22 

Q    Okay.  So earlier you -- you had mentioned the last 23 

offer -- actually, never mind.  That's fine.  We addressed 24 

that.   25 
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So I just wanted to -- to verify with you, with regard to 1 

this -- this log barge that was coming in, I believe it was 2 

Boyer Towing who was bringing it in in September of 2014.  I 3 

just wanted to verify, you testified that -- that Boyer Towing 4 

was aware that the unloading operation was going to be 5 

performed without Local 12 or ILWU labor; is that right?   6 

A    Yes.   7 

Q    And did you tell them that?   8 

A    Yes.   9 

Q    Okay.  So you -- so they were well aware?   10 

A    Yes.   11 

Q    So Island Tug & Barge was provide -- was bringing in a lot 12 

of these barges into Southport after August 2014, correct?   13 

A    They did three barges.   14 

Q    Okay.  And who was the -- the local company -- or the 15 

company that did the assist?   16 

A    Pacific Tug.   17 

Q    Pacific Tug.  And who was -- I believe you testified there 18 

was some joint ownership.  Who was that?  Or --  19 

A    Yes.  Darald Woods and Pete Billeter are the owners -- 20 

were the owners of Pacific Tug at that time.   21 

Q    Okay.  And do you know who the owners of Pacific Tug are 22 

now, if they're different?   23 

A    I believe it's Pete Billeter.   24 

Q    Okay.  And just him, as far as you know?   25 
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A    As far as I know.   1 

Q    Now, when Local 12 workers were -- were going out to 2 

Southport and working as button pushers on the chip barge 3 

loading operations, how -- how did you -- did you or did 4 

someone from Southport communicate to Ports America about where 5 

the -- the barge was, what time you thought it would be coming 6 

in, all of those things?   7 

A    It was a combination of ourselves or the tugboat 8 

companies --  9 

Q    Okay.   10 

A    -- that had been hired by Weyerhauser or Georgia-Pacific, 11 

communicating with Ports America when they thought the -- the 12 

tug would be arriving at our facility.  We -- our -- our 13 

operation manager, Richard Coleman, was -- had to be prepared 14 

to receive the barge to make sure that our labor was ready to 15 

go to -- to push the chips into the reclaim conveyer and to 16 

facilitate the loading.  So --  17 

Q    Okay.  Okay.  So there was -- there was communication 18 

between, it sounds like, likely Richard Coleman and 19 

Ports America and the tug company just to coordinate and make 20 

sure everybody had everyone where they needed to be?   21 

A    That's correct.   22 

Q    And who are the employees at Southport who currently 23 

operate the LeTourneaus?   24 

A    There's a number of our employees in the log yard as well 25 
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as employees for Sumner, our other operation that we bring on 1 

site to assist in running wheel loaders.  I can provide you a 2 

complete set of their names, if you request.   3 

Q    Sure.  Can you just tell me which ones are the ones who 4 

came to -- to you and demanded that they operate the -- the 5 

LeTourneaus?   6 

A    None of them came and demanded specifically that they 7 

operate LeTourneaus.   8 

Q    Okay.  And who is it that -- what Southport employees 9 

demanded that Southport have -- allow them to operate the -- 10 

the buttons for --  11 

A    Richard --  12 

Q    -- the chip loading?   13 

A    -- Coleman.   14 

Q    And so -- so Richard has come to you and said that he -- 15 

he claims that work?   16 

A    He does.   17 

Q    Okay.  And is -- is he represented or is he unrepresented?   18 

A    Unrepresented.   19 

Q    Okay.  And he's a manager at your facility?   20 

A    Yes.   21 

Q    Okay.  And -- and anyone else who -- who believes that at 22 

Southport that they should be -- be operating the spout for the 23 

chip loading?   24 

A    Well, there's no other person that has operated the spout.  25 
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So we haven't had any requests from anybody else to operate the 1 

spout.   2 

Q    Okay.   3 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Can I have a few minutes off the record 4 

before --  5 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Yes.   6 

MS. NICHOLAS:  -- before I wrap up?   7 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  We'll go off the record.   8 

(Off the record at 1:28 p.m.)  9 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  We'll go back on the 10 

record.   11 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Sure.   12 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And did you have further cross-13 

examination?   14 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Just a few questions.   15 

CROSS-EXAMINATION (CONTINUED)  16 

Q    BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Smith, the -- the employees that you 17 

currently have operating LeTourneaus, unloading logs --  18 

A    Uh-huh.   19 

Q    -- from log barges, what are their -- their job titles?  20 

I'm sure there's various ones, but can you let me know?   21 

A    Some of them are truckdrivers --  22 

Q    Okay.   23 

A    -- from Sumner, our other location, that come to the North 24 

Spit to drive LeTourneaus, some of them are log yard employees 25 
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that run logging shovels or wheel loaders, and one of them is a 1 

mechanic that provides mechanic services when he's not running 2 

a wheel loader, helping assist and unload the log barge.   3 

Q    Okay.  And have these individuals had separate training to 4 

operate these LeTourneaus or is it kind of on the job?   5 

A    No.  They've all had separate training.  They're all -- 6 

every one of the employees that we've hired to run a LeTourneau 7 

has had previous employment running LeTourneaus.  They're a 8 

very specialized machine and they're --  9 

Q    Okay.  So prior experience doing them?   10 

A    That's correct.   11 

Q    Okay.  And these -- the logs that have been unloaded thus 12 

far at Southport --  13 

A    Uh-huh.   14 

Q    -- are -- are these logs your cargo exclusively that's 15 

coming in?   16 

A    No.   17 

Q    Okay.  So what's -- what's being unloaded?  Whose logs are 18 

those?   19 

A    So a combination of our logs and we have hired some -- or 20 

we've handled some partial -- partial cargoes of logs for a 21 

company called Herbert Lumber Company in Riddle, Oregon.   22 

Q    Okay.  And when these logs that were for Herbert Company, 23 

is this the first time that they've come into the Port of Coos 24 

Bay, if you know, when they --  25 
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A    No.   1 

Q    -- came to your port?   2 

A    Not that I am aware of.  I mean I believe they've had 3 

before come in at Coos Bay.   4 

Q    Okay.  And do you know where they -- where they came in in 5 

Coos Bay before?   6 

A    I believe they were handled at Ocean Terminals.   7 

Q    Okay.  And is Ocean Terminals another kind of piece of -- 8 

is there a dock there?  There's another dock at -- here in Coos 9 

Bay?   10 

A    Yes.   11 

Q    Okay.  And do you know who -- who owns Ocean Terminals?   12 

A    Yes.   13 

Q    Who is that?   14 

A    There's four individuals that own Ocean Terminals.  I 15 

believe it's Jim Lyons and his one brother and two sisters.  16 

Although I don't -- I don't know that for a fact.   17 

Q    Okay.   18 

A    That's what I've --  19 

Q    So it may be --  20 

A    -- been led to believe.   21 

Q    -- a family ownership possibly?   22 

A    Yes.   23 

Q    Okay.  But do you know that Jim Lyons is one of the 24 

owners?   25 
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A    I believe that's correct.   1 

Q    Okay.  And is this the same Jim Lyons who is a partial 2 

owner of, I believe it was, Southport Investments?   3 

A    That's correct.   4 

Q    Okay.  You -- yourself and Mr. Lyons are co-owners of 5 

Southport Investments, correct?   6 

A    Correct.   7 

Q    Which owns Southport Lumber Company?   8 

A    Correct.   9 

Q    And does Southport Investments -- how is it related to -- 10 

I believe there was a third entity, Southport Forest Products 11 

or --  12 

A    Yes.  So Southport Investments also owns Southport Forest 13 

Products.   14 

Q    Okay.  Okay.   15 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I have no further questions right now.   16 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Do you have any further --  17 

MR. GARONE:  I do.   18 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  -- questions for --  19 

MR. GARONE:  Yeah, I have some redirect.   20 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION  21 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  At one point counsel asked about the 22 

arrangements by which Capstone's deliveries were being -- or 23 

excuse me.  Counsel asked you a question about the arrangement 24 

with Capstone as your customer and how it came to be that ILWU 25 
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button pushers were used on Capstone deliveries, and you were 1 

starting to talk about Georgia-Pacific and then I think you 2 

wanted to explain more and then you were kind of cut off.  So I 3 

want to give you an opportunity to explain your answer.   4 

A    Yes, that's correct.  So once we developed a viable chip 5 

loading facility and it became apparent that we could possibly 6 

provide chips to other customers, we started trying to pull 7 

together to deal with Capstone Paper to sell them a chip.  8 

Capstone Paper was uninterested in buying a chip from Southport 9 

on an FAS basis.  They would only buy a chip from Southport on 10 

a delivered basis.   11 

At that time we were interested in trying to find a barging 12 

contractor that could haul the chips for us.  We had a previous 13 

experience with Brusco where they were refusing to haul logs 14 

for us because of pressure from the ILWU and our reluctance to 15 

have button pushers.  So it was a -- it was a natural 16 

progression for us to try to work with Dunlap to -- to put 17 

together our first load of chips to go to Capstone Paper.   18 

So we had discussions with Dunlap at that time about our 19 

desire not to have button pushers.  We didn't want to hire them 20 

because we didn't think it was appropriate.  So at that time 21 

Dunlap agreed to hire the button pushers through Ports America 22 

and gave Southport a rate that included some of these expenses, 23 

these costs.   24 

Q    So -- so Dunlap hired the -- the button pushers?   25 
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A    They hired Ports America.   1 

Q    And then they hired the button pushers?   2 

A    Correct.   3 

Q    And then you were ultimately billed for it, to some 4 

degree?   5 

A    Correct.   6 

Q    Okay.  So it was built into your rate?   7 

A    Correct.   8 

Q    When you observed the chip loading process, did you notice 9 

whether the longshoremen are wearing life jackets?   10 

A    A lot of times I've noticed they haven't been.   11 

Q    Okay.   12 

A    In fact, I don't recall them wearing life jackets.   13 

Q    Okay.  Is it required to wear life jackets out there?   14 

A    Not to my knowledge.   15 

Q    When -- when Richard, who you spoke about earlier who 16 

does -- who does the button pushing, when he has to go to the 17 

bathroom or needs to take a break, is there somebody that 18 

relieves them?   19 

A    Yes, there is.  We have a millwright on standby at our 20 

facility that can fulfill all the duties that Richard's doing.   21 

Q    Okay.  And has -- has this millwright -- is he an hourly 22 

employee?   23 

A    Yes, he is.   24 

Q    And does he on occasion perform the button pushing 25 
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functions?   1 

A    Very seldom has he had to do it.  The button -- for 2 

example, if Richard needs to take a break to relieve himself in 3 

the bathroom, he might choose to do that during a -- a time 4 

when he anticipates not needing to push the button.  As I 5 

explained earlier, sometimes the button may not be needed to be 6 

pushed for several hours at a time.   7 

Q    Okay.  But he's available to fill in for --  8 

A    That's correct.   9 

Q    -- Richard?   10 

A    Yes.   11 

Q    Okay.  And he has on occasion done the button pushing 12 

function?   13 

A    I believe that's correct.   14 

Q    Okay.  What about in the future if Richard were to go on 15 

vacation, let's see, would the millwright take over that 16 

function?   17 

A    He could.  Although what's happened so far to date is that 18 

Richard feels an obligation to make sure that that business 19 

works smoothly, and he's planned his vacations with our barge 20 

scheduling.   21 

Q    Okay.  With regards to the function of pushing this 22 

button, does that take any particular high level of skill or 23 

training?   24 

A    No.   25 
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Q    Could any one of your employees do that -- that job of 1 

positioning the button --   2 

A    Yes.   3 

Q    -- or pushing the button?  To your knowledge, do the ILWU 4 

employees, who come out on occasion to do that function, have 5 

any specific training to perform that function?   6 

A    Not that I'm aware of.   7 

Q    Are you aware of any cases where Richard's had to pretty 8 

much show them how to perform the function?   9 

A    Yes.   10 

Q    Is that a common occurrence when they come out there?   11 

A    I'm not going to say it's a common occurrence but it's -- 12 

it's a continually challenging process.   13 

Q    Okay.   14 

MR. GARONE:  Am I on 9 now or -- or do we have 9 already?   15 

THE COURT REPORTER:  10 is next in order.   16 

MR. GARONE:  10.  Okay. 17 

(Employer Exhibit Number 10 Marked for Identification)    18 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  I don't have an extra copy, so I'm going 19 

to stand here so I can look at it.  Can you identify that?   20 

A    This is our remote controls that we use to control the 21 

barge loading system.   22 

Q    Okay.  And that -- are those the -- what's the difference 23 

between the one on the left and the one on the right?   24 

A    The one on the right is the remote control that the 25 
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longshoreman have to run the chute in and out.   1 

Q    Okay.  And which button do they have to push in order to 2 

maneuver the --  3 

A    It's the second from the bottom on the left-hand side.   4 

Q    Okay.  The one that has the writing --  5 

A    Yeah.   6 

Q    -- around it?   7 

A    It says, "Chip chute.  Tilt up, tilt down."  8 

Q    Okay.  And are -- the other buttons, do they operate 9 

anything on that?   10 

A    No.   11 

Q    Okay.  So they are disabled?   12 

A    That's correct.   13 

Q    Okay.  And then what about the other --  14 

A    The other remote control is not the one that we use to -- 15 

to control a lot of our functions on a chip loading facility.  16 

It's actually a new system that we have to -- to assist with 17 

the fleeting.  So there -- there is a remote control, just like 18 

the one in your picture on the right, with -- with a number of 19 

functions in these buttons.  So I believe that's what you were 20 

trying to bring --  21 

Q    Okay.   22 

A    -- as an exhibit.  But unfortunately --  23 

Q    We got the wrong one?   24 

A    -- I believe we have the wrong picture there.  So --  25 
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Q    Okay.  So there's another button that has -- or another 1 

device that has all the buttons that are operational?   2 

A    That's correct.   3 

Q    And -- and who has possession of that button?   4 

A    Richard.   5 

Q    Okay.  That -- that also operates the chute as well as 6 

every function?   7 

A    That operates the chute as well as all the other functions 8 

of the chip loading operation.   9 

Q    And it would look almost identical to the one on the 10 

right?   11 

A    It would look exactly like the one on the right, although 12 

it would have a bunch of letters with the functions that each 13 

one of those other buttons performs.   14 

Q    Okay.  Would it take any -- any high level of training 15 

to -- or let me rephrase the question.  Would it take any 16 

significant amount of training to train your employees to do 17 

the button pushing function that the ILWU button pushers do?   18 

A    No.   19 

Q    You were asked about the ownership of the logs that are 20 

coming into the facility and you said some of them are ones 21 

that have been purchased by your company?   22 

A    Yes.   23 

Q    And then some are ones that are purchased by the Herbert 24 

Company?   25 
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A    Yes.   1 

Q    Do you have any idea what percentage we're talking about?   2 

A    I believe probably 75 percent of inbound wood on logs 3 

barges that we brought in so far has Southport wood.   4 

Q    Okay.  Is there any business connection -- or let me -- 5 

let me rephrase that.  Are -- Southport Investments and Ocean 6 

Terminals, are those completely separate companies?   7 

A    They are completely separate.   8 

Q    You don't have anything to do with the running of Ocean 9 

Terminals?   10 

A    No.   11 

MR. GARONE:  I don't have anything further -- oh, I'm -- 12 

I'm sorry.  One other question.   13 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  I just neglected to ask this on -- on 14 

direct.  But approximately how many employees does Southport 15 

Lumber have?   16 

A    Approximately 100.   17 

Q    How many?   18 

A    100.   19 

Q    Okay.   20 

MR. GARONE:  No further questions.   21 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Anything further, 22 

Ms. Nicholas?   23 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No further questions.  But this witness does 24 

have a subpoena.  So he may be called again.   25 
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MR. GARONE:  He'll be here for the entire --  1 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  And before we finish, I'm  2 

-- I actually have a couple of questions I wanted to ask just 3 

to clarify some things.  But I think that the Union hadn't 4 

offered it's Exhibit 5.   5 

Did you want to offer that?   6 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Oh, yes.  Thank you.   7 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.   8 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I'd like to offer that.   9 

MR. GARONE:  And --  10 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Any --  11 

MR. GARONE:  And I'd like to offer 10.   12 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  And any objection to either 13 

one?   14 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No objection.   15 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  So --  16 

MR. GARONE:  No objection.   17 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  -- Union Exhibit 5 and Employer 18 

Exhibit 10 are received.   19 

(Union Exhibit Number 5 Received into Evidence) 20 

(Employer Exhibit Number 10 Received into Evidence)  21 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And I think this has been touched 22 

on at some point in the record and if this leads to further 23 

questions, that's fine, I'll allow further questions.  But I 24 

just wanted to make sure to have it answered.   25 
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Can you explain what skills are required to operate a 1 

LeTourneau?   2 

THE WITNESS:  Typically a LeTourneau operator has past 3 

experience driving log loading and unloading equipment, working 4 

in a log yard application.  Specifically -- generally, they 5 

are -- have experience loading and unloading log trucks, 6 

interfacing with log scalers and log yard personnel as well as 7 

just specific training regarding running a LeTourneau.  8 

They're -- they're a unique machine.  They're not as common as 9 

other types of wheel loaders.  So basically heavy machine 10 

experience is preferable.  And then specifically training on a 11 

log LeTourneau, is, you know, on-the-job training.   12 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  And is there any kind of 13 

license or certification that's required to operate one?   14 

THE WITNESS:  No.   15 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  And you said that the 16 

Southport employees who operate the LeTourneaus have past 17 

experience operating that type of equipment?   18 

THE WITNESS:  Yes.   19 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Do you know, is there -- does 20 

Southport have any requirement as to the length of time 21 

somebody has --  22 

THE WITNESS:  We don't have --  23 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  -- to have done that?   24 

THE WITNESS:   -- a written policy as far as the length of 25 
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time.  When we hire some -- an individual to -- to run a 1 

LeTourneau, we -- we interview and we go through a typical 2 

interview process.  We -- we talk to their past employers, we 3 

look at their work history.  But as far as specific numbers or 4 

a time frame, we don't have that.   5 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  And is Richard Coleman's 6 

job title Operations Manager?   7 

THE WITNESS:  He is the Log Yard Manager.   8 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Log Yard Manager.  And aside from 9 

operating the remote control, does he have any other job duties 10 

or responsibilities with the company?   11 

THE WITNESS:  Yes, he does.   12 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And what are his other duties and 13 

responsibilities?   14 

THE WITNESS:  His other duties and responsibilities are to 15 

manage the day-to-day operations of our log yard at our North 16 

Spit sawmill as well as manage the day-to-day operations of our 17 

whole log chipping facility south of Coos Bay --  18 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.   19 

THE WITNESS:  -- our log yard and whole log chipping 20 

facility.   21 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And does he supervise any 22 

employees?   23 

THE WITNESS:  Yes.   24 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  And does he have the 25 
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authority to discipline or discharge employees?   1 

THE WITNESS:  Yes.   2 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And does he have to get approval 3 

or consult with anybody before he makes a decision about 4 

disciplinary discharge?   5 

THE WITNESS:  No.   6 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And we looked at the remote 7 

controls.  I saw there was a tilt button.  All right.  So I'm  8 

-- I won't say what I assume.  But is -- is the chute something 9 

that has two positions, either one way or the other, or does 10 

it -- does it move continuously?  You can put it in any 11 

position between two points?   12 

THE WITNESS:  It has infinite positions between two points.   13 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  And can you describe, if 14 

you know, what Richard Coleman's qualifications are with 15 

respect to the operation of the chute?   16 

THE WITNESS:  Sure.  Richard worked with me.  I worked with 17 

an engineering firm to help design and build the chip loading 18 

conveyer, the barge fleeting system, the chute itself.  He 19 

worked with me overseeing the construction of the -- of the 20 

ship loading conveyer as well as the commissioning, bringing it 21 

online.  So his history goes back to the -- the design stage of 22 

the chip loading facility.   23 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  And what about the 24 

millwright's qualifications to operate the chute, to the 25 
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extent --  1 

THE WITNESS:  There again --  2 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  -- that he does that.   3 

THE WITNESS:  -- he -- he had a similar involvement as 4 

Richard did as far as the -- being engaged in the construction 5 

process.  It was a work in progress.  Sometimes the original 6 

actuators that we had on the chute weren't sufficient to -- to 7 

hold up to the stresses.  So the millwright was assisting in, 8 

you know, helping improve the process of that.  So he -- there 9 

again, he was involved in maintaining and building, helping to 10 

construct the machinery.  So --  11 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Thank you.   12 

So those are all the questions I had.  Does either party 13 

have any follow-up questions to that?   14 

MR. GARONE:  I don't.   15 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.   16 

MS. NICHOLAS:  One question.   17 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Ms. Nicholas does.   18 

MS. NICHOLAS:  All right.   19 

RECROSS-EXAMINATION  20 

Q    BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Does Southport have any other log yard 21 

managers besides Mr. Coleman?   22 

A    Nope.   23 

Q    So he's the only one?   24 

A    Yep.   25 
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Q    Okay.   1 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No more questions.   2 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Can he be -- 3 

MR. GARONE:  Yeah.   4 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Thank you very much.   5 

THE WITNESS:  Thank you.  I guess we're going to have to 6 

call another witness to clear a chair.   7 

MR. GARONE:  Could we take a break for a few minutes?  I 8 

want to talk it over with my --  9 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Sure.   10 

MR. GARONE:  -- client.   11 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  That's fine.  Uh-huh.   12 

(Off the record at 1:55 p.m.)  13 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  All right.  We'll go on the 14 

record.   15 

FURTHER REDIRECT EXAMINATION  16 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  Mr. Smith, just a couple of additional 17 

questions.   18 

When you had these discussions with ILWU Local 12 LRC 19 

folks, did you inquire about the availability of trained 20 

LeTourneau operators that -- who are members of ILWU Local 12?   21 

A    Yes.   22 

Q    And can you describe for the record what the conversation 23 

was?   24 

A    Yes.  Early on when the ILWU Local 12 was requesting two 25 
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LeTourneau operators -- two or three LeTourneau operators to 1 

operate at Southport, one of our arguments against that was the 2 

fact that we didn't believe that the ILWU Local 12 had any 3 

current members that have training or experience driving 4 

LeTourneaus.  At that point one of the members of the LRC, and 5 

I can't remember specifically who, stated that the ILWU 6 

Local 12 could either bring skilled LeTourneau operators in 7 

from out of the area or train them here locally.   8 

MR. GARONE:  That's all I have.   9 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Anything?   10 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I have one question.   11 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Sure.   12 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Sure.   13 

FURTHER RECROSS-EXAMINATION  14 

Q    BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Smith, you mentioned earlier that 15 

you could get me a list of the names of the employees that 16 

operate LeTourneaus for you?   17 

A    Yes.   18 

Q    Okay.  Can you get that for me by tomorrow morning?   19 

A    Yes.   20 

Q    Thank you.   21 

MS. NICHOLAS:  That's all I have.   22 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Anything further?   23 

MR. GARONE:  Nothing.   24 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Thank you very much.   25 
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And before this witness leaves, I should say, since it 1 

hasn't been said explicitly on the record, that the parties 2 

produced subpoenaed documents to each other this morning but 3 

haven't had the chance to review them.  So witnesses today 4 

could be re-called for further questioning based on subpoenaed 5 

documents. 6 

Okay.  Thank you, Mr. Smith.   7 

THE WITNESS:  Thank you.   8 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Are you prepared to call --  9 

MR. GARONE:  I don't --  10 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  -- another witness?   11 

MR. GARONE:  I don't have another witness that I'm prepared 12 

to call right now.  I'm going to rest at this point.   13 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.   14 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Okay.  Can I take five minutes?   15 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Yes.   16 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Okay.  Thank you.   17 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  So we'll go off the record.   18 

(Off the record at 2:03 p.m.)  19 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Ms. Nicholas, are you 20 

prepared to call the Union's first witness?   21 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Yes.  Gene Sundet.   22 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  I'll ask you to raise your 23 

right hand.   24 

Whereupon,  25 
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GENE SUNDET 1 

having been duly sworn, was called as a witness herein and was 2 

examined and testified as follows:  3 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And can you please state and spell 4 

your first and last name for the record?   5 

THE WITNESS:  Gene Sundet, G-E-N-E, S-U-N-D-E-T.   6 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Thank you.   7 

DIRECT EXAMINATION  8 

Q    BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Sundet, are you a member of 9 

Local 12, ILWU Local 12?   10 

A    Longshoremen, yes.   11 

Q    And how long have you been a member of Local 12?   12 

A    I've been a member for 19 years, and worked there probably 13 

for almost 28 years.   14 

Q    Okay.  So for -- is it 19 years ago that you came in as 15 

Class B?   16 

A    Yes.   17 

Q    Okay.  And when did you become Class A?   18 

A    It would be 16 years ago.   19 

Q    Okay.  And do you currently hold any positions within 20 

Local 12?   21 

A    Yes.  I am the Secretary/Treasurer of the Local.   22 

Q    Okay.  And in the past, have you held any other positions?   23 

A    Yes.  I have been Labor Relations and the Vice President 24 

Columbia River District Council.  Many, many, many different 25 
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positions, yes.   1 

Q    Okay.  And approximately how many members are in Local 12?   2 

A    Right now I think there's approximately 35.   3 

Q    Okay.  And those -- are those members broken up into 4 

various categories, Class A, Class B and --  5 

A    Yes.   6 

Q    -- Casuals?  And the -- the last time -- how long have the 7 

Class B -- the current Class B members -- do you know 8 

approximately how many there are of those?   9 

A    There's eight of those.  And we hired them approximately 10 

three years ago.   11 

Q    And prior to those three years, had they been Casuals?   12 

A    Yes.   13 

Q    And how long had most of those Class B members been 14 

Casuals?   15 

A    Most of them had been Casuals for at least 20 years.   16 

Q    Okay.  And does -- what does it mean for -- if they were 17 

Casuals for 20 years, does that mean that they've been doing 18 

various Longshore work here in Coos Bay for that --  19 

A    Yes.   20 

Q    -- time?   21 

A    Yes.   22 

Q    Okay.  And approximately how many Class A members are 23 

there?   24 

A    There would be 26, 27.  Right there.   25 
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Q    Okay.  I want to ask you some questions about the general 1 

practice of the work that's done in -- in Coos Bay by Local 12.  2 

Do Local 12 workers load chip barges at places other than at 3 

Southport?   4 

A    Yes.   5 

Q    And what locations in Coos Bay do Local 12 members --  6 

A    We load at Georgia-Pacific's dock and Roseburg Forest's 7 

dock.   8 

Q    Okay.  And do you know approximately when Local 12 started 9 

loading chip barges at those two docks?   10 

A    Approximately -- about 1998, '99.  Right in that time 11 

period.   12 

Q    Okay.  And since that time, has -- have Local 12 members 13 

performed all the button pushing to operate the spouts for all 14 

chip barges loaded at those two locations?   15 

A    Yes.   16 

Q    Okay.  And do Local 12 members also load chip ships in 17 

Coos Bay?   18 

A    Yes.   19 

Q    And what locations?   20 

A    At the present time there's two locations.  Roseburg 21 

Forest dock and Oregon Chip Terminal dock.   22 

Q    Okay.  And do you know -- let's start with Roseburg.  Do 23 

you know about approximately how far back it goes that Local 12 24 

members were loading chip ships?   25 
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A    Before I was there and I think -- if I remember right, I 1 

think that dock was built in the late 1960s.   2 

Q    And -- and do you -- and you think -- and it's been since 3 

about then that Local 12 --  4 

A    Yes.   5 

Q    -- members have been loading the chip ships?   6 

A    Yes.   7 

Q    Okay.  And with regard to Ocean Ship Terminals (sic), how 8 

long have Local 12 members been loading chip ships there?   9 

A    Approximately the same period of time --  10 

Q    Okay.   11 

A    -- if not longer than the other facilities.   12 

Q    Okay.  And with regard to loading chip ships, is the work 13 

that Local 12 does loading chip ships similar to the work that 14 

Local 12 does loading chip barges?   15 

A    Yes.   16 

Q    And can you describe for me what that work is?   17 

A    It would -- you run a -- a button and you're -- and the 18 

chip ships, you're responsible for loading and topping the -- 19 

the chips off.  So you're operating the -- the spout and you're 20 

loading the barge in all different directions.  It's a little 21 

bit more complicated than loading a -- loading a chip ship is  22 

-- is a little bit more complicated, a little more 23 

responsibility, but it's in the same realm of stuff.  You're 24 

using the same -- same stuff --  25 
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Q    Okay.   1 

A    -- buttons.   2 

Q    Local 12 members do both those, operate buttons for 3 

loading both chip ships and chip barges?   4 

A    Yes.   5 

Q    Okay.  And have you ever loaded a chip ship?   6 

A    Yes.   7 

Q    When's the last time that you -- that you loaded a chip 8 

ship?   9 

MR. GARONE:  I'm going to object --  10 

THE WITNESS:  Yesterday.   11 

MR. GARONE:  -- to discussions about chip ships.  He's 12 

already testified that it's more complicated than loading a 13 

barge.  It's a different type of operation.  And although there 14 

may be some similarities in that you're loading the same 15 

commodity, I don't think it's going to behoove us or really 16 

help the determination of this dispute for us to get into too 17 

much of the specifics about loading chips onto ships.  These 18 

are larger vessels and it's -- it's a different job --  19 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Based on the similarities, I'm 20 

going to allow evidence on that.  And, you know, the reader of 21 

the record can -- can decide how much that matters in assessing 22 

the -- the factors we consider in a 10(k) proceeding.   23 

Q    BY MS. NICHOLAS:  So let me ask you a couple more 24 

questions about loading chip ships or in ship.  So when you 25 
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load a chip ship, I believe you said you operate a remote, 1 

correct?  Is that correct?   2 

A    Correct.   3 

Q    And that remote controls a spout?   4 

A    Correct.   5 

Q    And that spout -- through that spout comes the chips?   6 

A    Correct.   7 

Q    And the remote can turn and move the spout; is that 8 

correct?   9 

A    Yes.   10 

Q    And the difference -- and correct me if I'm wrong.  One of 11 

the major differences is that with the chip ship --  12 

MR. GARONE:  I'm going to object to that.  She's leading 13 

the witness.  I'm going to ask her to ask him -- ask him what 14 

the differences are rather than just telling him what the 15 

differences are.   16 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Okay.  That's fine.   17 

Q    BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Can you please -- can you explain to me 18 

the -- the main difference -- differences between the two 19 

operations?   20 

A    There's only -- the only one difference between a barge 21 

and a chip ship would be on a ship -- chip ship, you have what 22 

they call wings.  You don't have a square hatch.  A barge is a 23 

square hatch.  On a chip ship you have wings that go out 24 

underneath it.  And that's the only difference is you have to 25 
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get up underneath and load underneath the wing.  So you'd come 1 

up underneath and you'd take your spout and you'd run it all 2 

the way around the hatch.  And that's the only difference.  3 

Other than that, they're identical.   4 

Q    Okay.  So I believe we were -- you had been talking 5 

about -- we were talking about the two locations where Local 12 6 

members currently load chip ships.  Were there other locations 7 

here in Coos Bay in the past where Local 12 loaded chip ships?   8 

A    Yes.  There was -- besides the two that I did mention, I 9 

think there was three other ones.  Georgia-Pacific; Weyerhauser 10 

had a pile and Champion had a pile at central dock.   11 

Q    Okay.  And at each of those locations when they were in 12 

operation loading chip ships, Local 12 did the button pushing?   13 

A    Yes.   14 

Q    So with regard to log barges now, let's turn our attention 15 

there, do Local 12 members unload log barges anywhere in Coos 16 

Bay?   17 

A    Yes.   18 

Q    And where is that?   19 

A    We unload log barges at Ocean Terminal docks and at 20 

Georgia-Pacific docks.   21 

Q    Okay.  And do Local 12 members load -- have local 22 

members -- Local 12 members loaded logs onto barges anywhere?   23 

A    Yes, we have.   24 

Q    And where is that?   25 
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A    At Ocean Terminal docks.   1 

Q    Okay.  And can you recall approximately how long ago 2 

Local 12 members last unloaded a log barge?   3 

A    We unloaded a log barge at Georgia-Pacific docks 4 

approximately a week and a half ago or two weeks ago.  Maybe it 5 

was two weeks ago now.   6 

Q    Okay.  And similarly does -- do Local 12 members load log 7 

ships?   8 

A    Yes.   9 

Q    And at what locations do Local 12 members load log ships?   10 

A    Ocean Terminal docks.   11 

Q    Okay.  And is there a potential for another location in 12 

the future -- in the near future?   13 

A    Yes, there is.  At the Mill Casino dock, they are trying 14 

to prep that now for a log loading operation.   15 

Q    And Local 12 will likely be loading --  16 

A    Yes.   17 

Q    -- this?   18 

A    We've already been --  19 

MR. GARONE:  I'm going to object to that.   20 

THE WITNESS:  -- contacted.   21 

MR. GARONE:  I'm going to object to speculation about who's 22 

going to perform work on an operation that's not even in 23 

existence yet.   24 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  I'll -- I'll sustain that.   25 
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THE WITNESS:  We've already been talked to about it.   1 

Q    BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Okay.  So can you explain -- have you 2 

had conversations regarding future work that Local 12 will be 3 

doing with log --  4 

A    SSA --  5 

Q    -- loading?   6 

MR. GARONE:  Same objection.   7 

THE WITNESS:  -- Stevedore company --  8 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Wait to answer it.   9 

Can you explain how that's relevant to the 10(k) 10 

proceeding?   11 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Sure.  We're talking about log unloading 12 

operations in -- at Southport.  The logs there have been 13 

handled in various manners by Local 12.  Local 12 and Longshore 14 

work is the loading, unloading of cargo.  This is -- we're 15 

establishing --  16 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  So you're presenting it --  17 

MS. NICHOLAS:  -- the area of practice.   18 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  For area practice.  I'll --  19 

MR. GARONE:  But it's not -- but it's past practice that is 20 

relevant, not future practices or future things that may arise 21 

in the future, whether you're talked to or not about it.  This 22 

work has never occurred work.  So how is that a past practice?  23 

When you look at all the cases, they talk about --  24 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  So --  25 
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MR. GARONE:  -- what has happened in the past.   1 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  So I'm going to rule on the 2 

objection.   3 

I'll sustain the objection, but you can make an offer of 4 

proof on the -- the future work, if you'd like to.   5 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No, it's fine.  That's -- we'll just move 6 

on.   7 

Q    BY MS. NICHOLAS:  So Local 12 does -- loads log ships at 8 

Ocean Terminals?   9 

A    Yes.   10 

Q    Okay.  And I would like to show you an exhibit.   11 

Moving on, do Local 12 members have experience operating 12 

heavy machinery, for example, tractors, snappers, things of 13 

that nature?   14 

A    Yes.   15 

Q    And can you describe that experience for me?   16 

A    Most Local 12 members, we are very old -- old local -- 17 

local.  Most of us are in their 50s.  And we had a -- a dock 18 

at -- we used load logs at a place called Portland dock.  And 19 

we ran the log Grapplers, as we called them, to load the bunks.  20 

And we've also performed that dock -- that job at Ocean 21 

Terminal dock.  We used to bring in New Zealand pine and we 22 

would operate the same machinery, taking the logs and stacking 23 

them into piles, as he explained how they do it at Southport.  24 

We have -- many of our members have done that work, yes.   25 
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Q    Okay.   1 

A    Plus we also do that -- do that work out of town a lot.  A 2 

lot of our members --  3 

Q    Right.   4 

A    -- that's one of the jobs that we do out of town quite 5 

often.   6 

Q    So Local 12 -- can you explain that to me?  How would a 7 

Local 12 member end up doing a -- some work out of town?   8 

A    We'd go up to the -- like Longview especially, and the job 9 

that he's describing, the LeTourneau job that they have there 10 

is performed by -- by longshoremen at the Weyerhauser dock, and 11 

most of the time it goes to travelers, which when we come up, 12 

it's type of job.  Their own guys don't like to perform that 13 

job.  It's rough on you.  And so a lot of it goes to VTs.  And 14 

our guys have done that job quite often, yes.   15 

Q    Okay.  And VT stands for voluntary travel?   16 

A    Voluntary travel, yes.   17 

Q    So a Local 12 member would voluntarily travel up there and 18 

do --  19 

A    Yes.   20 

Q    -- that job?   21 

A    Yes.   22 

Q    Going back to 2012, did you attend any meetings with 23 

Southport to discuss log -- or barges, both chip and log, and 24 

potentially lumber coming into Southport's barge slip?   25 
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A    Yes, I did.   1 

Q    And do you remember approximately how many meetings you 2 

had?   3 

A    I -- I remember having -- I think five different times we 4 

got together.   5 

Q    Okay.  And at those meetings, were there other Local 12 6 

members besides yourself present?   7 

A    Yes, there was.  It was -- Gary Alford was present, Marvin 8 

Caldera and Joe Hilding.   9 

Q    Okay.  And was Mr. Smith present?   10 

A    Mr. Smith was present and Mr. Jimmy Lyons was present.   11 

Q    Okay.  And what -- what was the reason you were having 12 

these meetings generally?   13 

A    We were contacted by Jones Stevedore that Southport was 14 

interested in using us as a labor force and they wanted us to 15 

get together and try to work out a deal for us to -- we were 16 

approached by Jones.   17 

Q    Okay.  So the initial -- the first time you met with 18 

Mr. Lyons and -- and Mr. Smith, had you reached out to them?   19 

A    No.   20 

Q    And I think you said, is that correct, Jones Stevedoring 21 

reached out to you --  22 

A    Correct.   23 

Q    -- on behalf of Mr. Lyons and Mr. Smith?   24 

A    Yes.   25 
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Q    Okay.  And then following that, you -- you had a series of 1 

meetings with --  2 

A    Yes.   3 

Q    Okay.  And do you recall -- I believe there was one 4 

testified to.  Do you recall having a meeting at a -- at 5 

Southport's --  6 

A    Yes, I do.   7 

Q    Okay.   8 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Sorry.  Do we have a set of exhibits for the 9 

witness, or no?   10 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  We don't.  I have extra copies of 11 

the Union's exhibits that you had given to me that --  12 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Oh, okay.   13 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  -- I can let you use.  Which one?   14 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Number 5, please.  Oh, there's a second 15 

page, but --  16 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  It's on that back.   17 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Oh, it's on that back.  Yeah.   18 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Yeah.   19 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I didn't see it there.   20 

Q    BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Have you seen this document before?   21 

A    Yes, I have.   22 

Q    And did -- did Local 12 receive this document from 23 

Mr. Smith?   24 

A    Yes.   25 
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Q    Okay.  It -- the letter's addressed to Mr. Caldera and it 1 

indicates he was the president of Local 12.  Was he the 2 

president at that time?   3 

A    Yes.   4 

Q    If you look down towards the bottom of the page where the 5 

bullet points are, was it Local 12's understanding that this 6 

was -- this was a manning proposal coming from Southport?   7 

A    Yes, it was.   8 

Q    Okay.  And next to where it says, "Wood chip loading," it 9 

then says, "two button pushers."  That, in fact, was what 10 

Local 12 -- did Local 12 ultimately agree to that manning with 11 

Southport?   12 

A    Yes.   13 

Q    And were Local 12 button pushers, two for each shift, 14 

actually dispatched out for a period of time to Southport?   15 

A    Yes.   16 

Q    Have you seen this document before?   17 

A    Yes.   18 

MR. GARONE:  Do you have a copy, counsel?  Which -- which 19 

document are you --  20 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Oh, sorry.   21 

MR. GARONE:  Oh, I'm sorry.   22 

THE WITNESS:  Employer --  23 

MS. NICHOLAS:  This is --  24 

MR. GARONE:  Employer 5?   25 
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MS. NICHOLAS:  -- Employer 5.   1 

MR. GARONE:  Okay.  Thank you.   2 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I apologize.   3 

MR. GARONE:  No problem.   4 

Q    BY MS. NICHOLAS:  And was this letter sent to Southport 5 

from Local 12?   6 

A    Yes.   7 

Q    Do you see where the -- the letter states that Local 12 8 

agrees to two button pushers for the chip loading?   9 

A    Yes.   10 

Q    So following this -- the exchange of these letters, what 11 

is -- was it essentially agreed to that that would be the 12 

manning at Southport?   13 

A    The two button pushers were agreed on the very first day 14 

that we met Southport --  15 

Q    Okay.   16 

A    -- before these two letters were sent.   17 

Q    Okay.  And if you look down below at the manning listed 18 

for the -- the log unloading, do you see where it says, "Two 19 

crane operators and two log loader operators?"  20 

A    Yes.   21 

Q    And if you look back to the prior -- the letter we were 22 

just discussing, which was Union Exhibit 5, is -- did -- was 23 

it -- based on that letter, was it Local 12's understanding 24 

that Southport was offering two crane operators for that work?   25 
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A    That's exactly that they had -- at the very first they 1 

offered us two crane operators and never budged from that 2 

position.  And that was their original position on the very 3 

first day.   4 

Q    Okay.  And just for -- for clarity sake, on -- on Employer 5 

Exhibit 5, the letter from Local 12, where it -- it references 6 

log loader operators, was it -- is that referring to 7 

individuals who would operate the LeTourneaus?   8 

A    Yes.   9 

Q    And then if you look at the end of that, the -- that 10 

letter, Employer Number 5 I believe or --  11 

MR. GARONE:  5 is right.   12 

Q    BY MS. NICHOLAS:  -- yeah, 5, do you see where it states 13 

that the manning listed in the letter is what has been 14 

historically used in the Coos Bay Ocean Terminals?   15 

A    Yes.   16 

Q    Can you explain that to me?   17 

A    On a log barge at Ocean Terminal dock, there is five 18 

longshoremen hard.  It is a truck transfer where they hire 19 

three truckdrivers and two crane operators for that position.   20 

Q    Okay.   21 

A    And the same as Georgia-Pacific dock, they hired the exact 22 

same operation.  They hired two crane drivers and it's a truck 23 

transfer.  It means they take the logs from the barge and put 24 

them on the trucks.  Longshoremen drive the trucks to another 25 
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spot where the -- the yard people, non-ILWU, would take it off 1 

the trucks.   2 

Q    Okay.  And in the -- that letter, rather than requesting 3 

truckdrivers, Local 12 is requesting the log loader operators?   4 

A    Yes.  Because at that operation -- the other operations 5 

weren't able to get that type of heavy machinery to the docks.  6 

That's why the trucks were used.   7 

Q    Okay.  So -- I believe you heard testimony.  But are -- 8 

did -- so Local 12 did, in fact, start performing the button 9 

pushing work for chip loading at Southport, correct?   10 

A    Yes.   11 

Q    Okay.  And do you have an estimate of -- you know, was it 12 

five chip barges that Local 12 worked on?  Do you know 13 

approximately --  14 

A    We did approximately 40 barges.   15 

Q    Okay.  And that was up until -- until -- I believe the --  16 

A    August.   17 

Q    -- the testimony --  18 

A    Yes.   19 

Q    August 2014?   20 

A    Yes.  I agree it was, yes.  21 

Q    BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Okay.  Have you seen these documents 22 

before?   23 

A    Yes, I have.   24 

Q    And can you describe for me what these documents are?   25 
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A    These are called allocation sheets that the Pacific 1 

Maritime Association sends to the Locals on a daily basis for 2 

ordered work.   3 

Q    Okay.  And can -- is this -- this exhibit, can you -- is 4 

this every allocation sheet that Local 12 has ever received 5 

from PMA?   6 

A    Concerning Southport it is, yes.   7 

Q    Okay.  So can you describe for me what this -- what this 8 

batch of documents is?   9 

A    This -- this batch of documents here shows every time 10 

Southport ordered work.  They would -- however they ordered it, 11 

we would be allocated the day before.  And like the first page 12 

here --  13 

Q    Uh-huh.   14 

A    -- it says priority one.  Shift, first shift.  Ports of 15 

America, which is MTC, and it's a barge.  DT285.  The berth of 16 

Southport.  It's a chip unit.  And it's good for two days.   17 

Q    Okay.  So these reflect -- this document reflects each PMA 18 

allocation sheet on which it's documented that Local 12 did the 19 

button pushing at Southport?   20 

A    Correct.   21 

Q    Okay.  And on this first page you can see here where -- 22 

it's scratched out and it says Southport.  Why is that?   23 

A    At the very first -- this is the first time that we did 24 

this job.  And the people at the Pacific Maritime Association 25 
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didn't quite understand their name, and there was -- and so 1 

some of the allocations had mispronounced names.   2 

Q    Okay.   3 

A    So they -- they had -- that was just a correction on -- on 4 

what it was.   5 

Q    And eventually at some point the -- it was sorted out and 6 

it does, in fact, indicate the Southport location?   7 

A    Yes.   8 

Q    Okay.   9 

A    I think -- real quick.  I don't -- I don't think it lasted 10 

very long.  But that's -- that's what it was.   11 

Q    Okay.  And if you turn to the -- the back of this packet, 12 

the very last page, it appears to indicate a -- a chip load -- 13 

a chip ship at Southport on August 20th, 2014.  To the best of 14 

your recollection, was that the last time that Local 12 loaded 15 

chips at Southport?   16 

A    Yes, it was.   17 

Q    And after that date, August 20th, 2014 --  18 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  I'm sorry.  Can I interrupt you?   19 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Sure.   20 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Before we move on, did you want to 21 

mark this as --  22 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Oh, yes.   23 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  -- so we can make sure it's --  24 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I apologize.   25 
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HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  -- with the testimony in the 1 

record?   2 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Sure.  Yes.   3 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  So is this -- are we on Union 4 

Exhibit 6?   5 

MS. NICHOLAS:  6.   6 

THE COURT REPORTER:  6.   7 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.   8 

MS. NICHOLAS:  So I'd like to offer that.   9 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  All right.  Any objection?   10 

MR. GARONE:  No objection.   11 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Union Exhibit 6 is 12 

received.   13 

(Union Exhibit Number 6 Received into Evidence)  14 

Q    BY MS. NICHOLAS:  So following August 20th, 2014, are you 15 

aware of chip ships coming in -- or chip barges coming into 16 

Southport's dock?   17 

A    After this date?   18 

Q    Yes.   19 

A    Yes, I was.  Yes.   20 

Q    And did Local 12 work -- do the button pushing work on 21 

that?   22 

A    No.   23 

Q    Okay.  And do you know since that -- since then who at 24 

Southport or who has done the -- the chip loading button 25 
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pushing work?   1 

A    Yes.  We would -- we have.  Occasionally on the beach we 2 

witnessed Richard Coleman doing the work.   3 

MR. GARONE:  I'm going to object at "we."  I mean unless he 4 

witnessed it, I think he --  5 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Sure.   6 

THE WITNESS:  I witnessed it.   7 

MR. GARONE:  -- can only testify to what he witnessed.   8 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Okay.  I can clarify.   9 

MR. GARONE:  Thank you.   10 

Q    BY MS. NICHOLAS:  So have you personally --  11 

A    Yes --  12 

Q    -- witnessed it?   13 

A    -- I have.   14 

Q    Okay.  And who did you witness?   15 

A    Richard Coleman.   16 

Q    Okay.  And when you've seen Mr. Coleman performing this 17 

work, has he been using any personal protective equipment?   18 

A    No.   19 

Q    Did you see him wearing a hard-hat?   20 

A    No.   21 

Q    Or a safety vest?   22 

A    No.   23 

Q    Or a life jacket if he was close to the water?   24 

A    No.   25 
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Q    And do you know whether or not there is a requirement to 1 

wear a life preserving vest?   2 

MR. GARONE:  I'm going --  3 

THE WITNESS:  Yes.   4 

MR. GARONE:  -- to object.   5 

THE WITNESS:  On --  6 

MR. GARONE:  Calls for him to make a legal conclusion as 7 

what's required under the law.   8 

MS. NICHOLAS:  If he's read a -- a requirement and knows it 9 

and has seen it --  10 

MR. GARONE:  He -- he --  11 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  I'll allow the testimony on that.   12 

THE WITNESS:  Under our -- OSHA, we are -- have been 13 

directed to wear life jackets when within five feet of the 14 

water's edge.   15 

Q    BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Okay.  And is that something that 16 

Local 12 does their best to comply with?   17 

A    Yes.   18 

Q    And does Local 12 have safety standards that they follow?   19 

A    Yes.  On all job sites we are required hard-hats and 20 

high -- high-vis vests and toed shoes.   21 

Q    Okay.  Now, earlier this morning -- I just wanted to ask 22 

you some questions with regard to some of the testimony.  Do 23 

you recall the last in-person meeting that you had with 24 

Mr. Smith and Mr. Lyons when you were negotiate -- trying to 25 



 

ΛVTranz 
www.avtranz.com · (800) 257-0885 

171 

negotiate manning?   1 

A    Yes.   2 

Q    And can you -- did you come to an agreement on the log 3 

unloading manning at that meeting?   4 

A    No.   5 

Q    What was the impression you had leaving that meeting as to 6 

if in the future there was log unloading who would be doing 7 

that work?   8 

A    They -- they explained to us that they wanted to get on 9 

with loading chip barges and that they would -- they would use 10 

us as their labor force, "not to worry."  That's the exact 11 

words that we were told, "not to worry," as we left the room.  12 

They would be using us as their labor force.   13 

Q    Okay.  And --  14 

A    They -- actually, what they said was, "We're not going to 15 

bring a barge in without" -- "without you guys."  16 

Q    Okay.  And do you remember who specifically said that?   17 

A    Jason Smith.   18 

Q    Okay.  And who else was present at that meeting, besides 19 

yourself, from Local 12?   20 

A    Gary Alford and Marvin Caldera and Joe Hilding.   21 

Q    Okay.  And leaving that meeting, did you believe that a 22 

barge would not come in and to Southport without Local 12 labor 23 

handling it?   24 

A    Yes, I did.  I thought that we were going to come to an 25 
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agreement.  I did.  I didn't -- I didn't think there was that 1 

much far apart.  I just -- I thought we were going to come to 2 

an agreement, yeah.   3 

Q    And at that last meeting, did -- or at any time during the 4 

negotiations that -- that were had with Southport, did Local 12 5 

offer any manning different from the manning reflected in 6 

Employer Exhibit 5, the letter from Local 12?   7 

A    Yes, we did.   8 

Q    And what was the -- the different manning that was 9 

offered?   10 

A    We offered Southport that we offered three men.  Two log 11 

loader operators, and if there was going to be continuous 12 

operation, then we'd want a third guy to relieve one of them 13 

guys, otherwise we would accept the two LeTourneau operators if 14 

they were able to take coffee breaks.  And that was -- that was 15 

our final thing.   16 

Q    Okay.  So I just want to make sure it's clear.  The final 17 

offer that -- the last time that there was negotiations, so the 18 

last offer that was made by Local 12, was three LeTourneau 19 

operators, two operating each of the machines and one for the 20 

relief breaks that are necessary?   21 

A    Correct.   22 

Q    And if the operation was not continuous and breaks were 23 

permitted, then you would agree -- their -- Local 12 would 24 

agree to two LeTourneau operators?   25 
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A    Correct.   1 

Q    So there was -- and in this final -- this final offer for 2 

manning, Local 12 was not demanding any crane operator 3 

positions --  4 

MR. GARONE:  I'm going to object.   5 

Q    BY MS. NICHOLAS:  -- is that correct?   6 

MR. GARONE:  She's leading the witness way too much now.  I 7 

mean it's getting way -- I mean you have to ask fair 8 

questions --   9 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Well, could --  10 

MR. GARONE:  -- not just telling him what to say.   11 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  I'm -- I -- so could you 12 

ask the question --  13 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Sure.   14 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  -- a different way?   15 

Q    BY MS. NICHOLAS:  The man -- that last manning proposal, 16 

did it include anything besides the two LeTourneau operators 17 

that you've already testified about?   18 

A    No.  That's what we -- when we load the barges at the time 19 

we do now, at Ocean Terminals and Georgia-Pacific, we have -- 20 

they hire longshoremen.  So we went -- our -- the way we 21 

thought about it, we said, "Well, let's go to three 22 

longshoremen.  And you guys" -- they -- they wanted to go two.  23 

So we weren't worried about the cranes or the -- or what job 24 

classifications it was.  What our thing was is, "Well, let's go 25 
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with three longshoremen.  And their duties would be to operate 1 

the LeTourneaus and then relieve them." That's what our full-2 

time thing was.  We left the cranes out at that time -- 3 

Q    Thank you.   4 

A    -- to go to the three men.   5 

Q    And during your negotiations about the LeTourneau 6 

operators, do you recall discussing exactly what those 7 

LeTourneau operators would do as far as where they would take 8 

logs?   9 

A    Yes, we did.   10 

Q    Can you describe for me that discussion?   11 

A    At the -- the first discussion was we would take the -- 12 

they would unload them onto the dock, we would take them from 13 

the -- where they unload them, we would place them and then 14 

they would come in and pick -- their guys would pick them up 15 

and put them in the piles.   16 

Q    Okay.  So let's -- I want to slow down and make sure it's 17 

clear for the record.  So you discussed a scenario with 18 

Southport whereby the crane operators on the barge would take 19 

the logs off and set them down on the dock and Local 12 20 

operating LeTourneaus would go pick up those logs, take them to 21 

another location, set them down and then another Southport mill 22 

employee would come -- or yard employee would come and pick 23 

those up and take them out into the yard?   24 

A    That was the original idea when it first started, yes.   25 
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Q    Okay.  And then did you discuss another scenario?   1 

A    They explained their lack of LeTourneaus, and we said, 2 

"Well, then we could just fix that by us ourselves, Local 12 3 

longshoremen, taking the logs directly and we could be stacking 4 

the piles up."   5 

Q    Okay.  So you could be -- so there was -- Local 12 brought 6 

up the possibility or the option of having Local 12 LeTourneau 7 

operators take the logs into the yard and place them in the 8 

decks in the yard?   9 

A    Yes.   10 

Q    Okay.  Did Local 12 threaten or make any -- threaten to 11 

picket Knutson Tug's (sic) office?   12 

A    Never.   13 

Q    And did Local -- did Local 12 have any conversations that 14 

you're aware with Knutson Tug (sic) or someone on behalf of 15 

Knutson Tug (sic)?   16 

A    Yes.   17 

Q    And did -- were you the one that had that communication?   18 

A    Yes.   19 

Q    Okay.  Can you describe for me the communication you had 20 

and with whom?   21 

A    I talked to -- I believe his name was John Erickson.  I -- 22 

I asked him if there was a chance that they would not be 23 

willing to work for Southport.  I mean it was a question.  I 24 

said, "Is there any way you guys could forgo that business?"  25 
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Pretty much.   1 

Q    Okay.  But did -- then did you threaten to picket?   2 

A    No.   3 

Q    Okay.   4 

A    No.   5 

Q    And did you have any communications with anyone from Boyer 6 

Towing?   7 

A    Yes.   8 

Q    And when did you have that communication?   9 

A    The same day the Boyer -- the first Boyer tug barge 10 

arrived.   11 

Q    And do you recall who you spoke with?   12 

A    I can't remember his name.  I think it was Johannesburg 13 

or -- it was -- I forget the name.   14 

Q    But it was someone from Boyer tug -- Towing?   15 

A    Yes.   16 

Q    And what was the conversation you had with that 17 

individual?   18 

A    He was pretty upset with Southport.  He told me that they 19 

was (sic) not informed that there was a labor dispute with the 20 

ILWU.  And he said if he would have known that, he might have 21 

not have hired -- been hired by them.   22 

Q    Okay.  And are you aware, either yourself or if you're 23 

aware of anyone else from Local 12, did -- were there any 24 

threats made by anyone to any other tug or barge companies?   25 
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A    No.  Local 12 never threatened anybody.   1 

Q    And did you speak with someone -- anyone from 2 

Ports America following the -- the first picketing with regard 3 

to the log barge?   4 

A    Yes.   5 

Q    And who did you speak with?   6 

A    Martin -- Marvin -- Marlon, Marlon Putnam.   7 

Q    Is -- is this a representative for Southport that you 8 

spoke with?   9 

A    Was there a representative from south --  10 

Q    Is it -- I'm sorry.  It's a Ports America representative?   11 

A    Superintendent.  Yes.   12 

Q    Okay.  And what did -- what was your conversation you had 13 

with him?   14 

A    He -- he asked me if there's going to be a problem with 15 

the chip barge due in at Southport.  And I said, "No, there's 16 

no problem."  17 

Q    Okay.  And was -- did Local 12 or did you ever say that 18 

Local 12 was going to refuse to load a chip barge --  19 

A    No.   20 

Q    -- at Southport?  And was it the intent of Local 12 to 21 

refuse work?  22 

A    No.   23 

Q    Okay.  So was it your understanding that -- that Local 12 24 

would, in fact, report to work if an order was made for labor?   25 
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A    Yes.   1 

Q    To load a --  2 

A    Local 12, we -- we -- we actually met and we did discuss 3 

it and we made a commitment that we were going to accept all -- 4 

all of the orders and go to work.  And we were ordered to go to 5 

work.   6 

Q    So --  7 

A    So we waited for the allocations, which never arrived.   8 

Q    Okay.  So there was no -- so Local 12 did not intend to -- 9 

I want to be clear -- was not planning to refuse to load a chip 10 

ship at Southport?   11 

A    No.   12 

Q    Okay.  Did Local 12 ever receive a request for button 13 

pushers to load a chip ship at Southport after August 2014?   14 

A    No.   15 

Q    Are you aware of any instances when there was a request to 16 

Local 12 for a flexible start time for loading a chip barge at 17 

Southport?   18 

A    Yes.   19 

Q    And did Local 12, in fact, provide some flexible start 20 

times?   21 

A    Yes.   22 

Q    Can you describe that for me?   23 

A    It was -- in the summertime there was some heavy winds 24 

from the north winds.  They called -- Southport actually called 25 
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Ports America which then called us and said, "Southport would 1 

like you guys to pretty much do an arrival time start."  Which 2 

means when the barges would come in at 2:00 in the morning, 3 

1:00 in the morning, whenever they would come in, they wanted 4 

to do the start.  We told them that was kind of out of the 5 

scope of, you know, labor in our -- you know, the way we do 6 

that stuff.   7 

But we said we would be flexible and we could -- I think it 8 

was a six-hour barge.  The higher winds are at around noon to 9 

1:00; mostly in the afternoon.  So we said we could try to get 10 

it maybe at a 5:30 start in the morning, 6:00 start, which I 11 

think we did two times in a row, we gave them an early start, 12 

to get the barge done before the winds came up.  And we 13 

accomplished that.  We got both the barges done before the 14 

winds came up.   15 

Q    And what time does an order for work need to come in to -- 16 

to Local 12 in order to order work for a follow -- the 17 

following day?   18 

A    4 p.m.  19 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Can I have just a few minutes off the 20 

record?   21 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Yes.   22 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Thank you.   23 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  We'll go off the record.   24 

(Off the record at 2:49 p.m.)  25 
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HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  We'll go back on the record.   1 

DIRECT EXAMINATION (CONTINUED)  2 

Q    BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Sundet, are there multiple shifts 3 

that Local 12 workers can work?   4 

A    Yes.   5 

Q    Can you just quickly describe those shifts for me?   6 

A    We actually -- in our contract we have three shifts; a day 7 

shift, which normally goes anywhere from 8:00 to 5:00, and then 8 

we have a secondary, which is swing shift from 6:00 to 3:00 in 9 

the morning, and then we have a graveyard shift, which is 3:00 10 

in the morning until 8:00 in the morning.   11 

Q    Okay.  So Local 12 workers do work in the middle of the 12 

night if that --  13 

A    Yes.   14 

Q    -- shift is ordered?   15 

A    Yes.   16 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Okay.  I have no questions.   17 

MR. GARONE:  I have some cross.   18 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Go ahead.   19 

CROSS-EXAMINATION  20 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  Mr. Sundet, you're pretty familiar with 21 

the collective bargaining agreement?   22 

A    Yes.   23 

Q    And as -- in your job as a Union officer, you have -- part 24 

of your duties is to police the collective bargaining 25 
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agreement?   1 

A    Yes.   2 

Q    Is it fair to say that Southport does not have a 3 

collective bargaining agreement with the ILWU?   4 

A    Yes.   5 

Q    There are no written contracts between ILWU and -- and 6 

Southport, correct?   7 

A    No.   8 

Q    Do you have any contractual claim to the button pusher 9 

work?   10 

A    Do we have any contracts or claim?   11 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Objection; calls for a legal conclusion.   12 

MR. GARONE:  He -- he's a Union official.  He knows about 13 

the contract.  He just testify that he deals with the contract 14 

and -- and has knowledge of it.  I just want to know if he 15 

knows of any contractual rights for them to do the button 16 

pusher work.  He's a Union officer.   17 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  I'm -- I'm going to sustain the 18 

objection based on the words contractual claim.  But if you 19 

wanted to ask about whether there is any written agreement, I 20 

would allow that.   21 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  Well, upon what do you base your -- your 22 

claim to -- your Union's claim to the button pusher work?   23 

A    What we claim is a past practice in the Port of Coos Bay.   24 

Q    Okay.  And is that the same for the log unloading work?   25 
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A    Yes.   1 

Q    So other than the past practice in the Port of Coos Bay, 2 

you have no other basis upon which to make the claim; is that 3 

correct?   4 

A    No, that's not correct.   5 

Q    Okay.  What other basis do you have?   6 

A    The basis is that job is what we consider area of 7 

Longshore job.  And it has been a Longshore job in the Port of 8 

Coos Bay and all the other ports.  Most water-bound cargo is 9 

done by longshoremen --   10 

Q    Okay.   11 

A    -- and --  12 

Q    Are you aware --  13 

A    -- we were contacted by Southport because of that reason.   14 

Q    Are you aware of any written document which would give you 15 

the basis to claim the work itself other than this past 16 

practice that you've --  17 

A    I'm not aware at this time, no.   18 

Q    Okay.  So, again, I'm just trying to hone down on what the 19 

basis of the Union's claim is.  It sounds to me it's based 20 

almost primarily upon past practices.   21 

A    I guess if that's how you want to make it.  But we were 22 

approached by Southport for that work.  So I guess -- they 23 

approached us and wanted to hire us for the work.  We didn't 24 

approach them and say, "This is our work.  We want the work."  25 
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So --  1 

Q    So your claim is based on two things then?  It's based on 2 

past practices and on the facts that they contacted you about 3 

the work?   4 

A    Yes.   5 

Q    Anything else?   6 

A    No.   7 

Q    Is it possible that Mr. Caldera, the president of the 8 

local, actually contacted Mr. Lyons in the first quarter of 9 

2012 about this work?   10 

A    No.   11 

Q    I want to ask you about Employer Exhibit 5, if you have it 12 

in front of you.  Do you have that in front of you --  13 

A    No.   14 

Q    -- still?   15 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No.   16 

MR. GARONE:  Can you hand that -- can we hand the witness 17 

the Court's copy?   18 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Yes.   19 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  So I want to -- I want to ask you about 20 

this letter that was sent by the Union to Southport.  You're 21 

one of the signatories to that letter, correct?   22 

A    Correct.   23 

Q    Now, in terms of the inbound and outbound log barges, it 24 

says here, "Two crane operators and two log loader operators;" 25 
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is that correct?   1 

A    Correct.   2 

Q    And so is it fair to say that on your other Coos Bay area 3 

log barge operations you had two crane operators on -- on the 4 

job?   5 

A    Yes.   6 

Q    That was the history and practice, right?   7 

A    Yes.   8 

Q    And is it fair to say that those two crane operators 9 

didn't actually operate the cranes?   10 

A    No, that's not fair to say.   11 

Q    Okay.  Is it fair to say that the vast majority of 12 

occasions the cranes on log barges were operated by the barge 13 

crew?   14 

A    Yes.   15 

Q    And is it fair to say that it was very rare for an ILWU 16 

person or member to operate the cranes on a barge?   17 

A    Yes.   18 

Q    When was the last time you remember any ILWU member ever 19 

operating a crane on a barge?   20 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Objection.  I believe that counsel himself 21 

said that this wasn't work at issue in this matter earlier this 22 

morning.   23 

MR. GARONE:  I'm questioning him about a document that was 24 

put into evidence, and we're talking about an offer that was 25 
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made that we believe was a global offer.  It was a take-it-or-1 

leave-it offer.  I just want to get to the -- to the manning 2 

demands that they were making and -- and get some basis in 3 

history about it.  I mean I think it's -- it's clearly fairly 4 

within the --  5 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  I'll --  6 

MR. GARONE:  -- scope here.   7 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  -- I'll allow some questions about 8 

that.   9 

Q    BY MR. GARONE:  When was the last time you remember any 10 

ILWU member operating a crane on a log barge job?   11 

A    I would have to say probably in -- the last time I seen 12 

it, maybe 2004 or '5ish.  I remember we were doing some work -- 13 

there's a lot of training programs with these log barges.  It 14 

was -- it's been a very ongoing thing.  And as we explained in 15 

negotiations with Mr. Smith and Mr. Lyons, that we were not 16 

going to stand by idle.  We were going to be on them cranes.  17 

And that's how this new operation is.   18 

There's -- most of the stuff that you see with the -- with 19 

the cranes, this goes back a long time.  And it's been a tough 20 

time.  There used to be a lot of Canadian nationals that came 21 

in and would operate the cranes.  And so there was a problem 22 

with that.  And that's how it came out.  But we did made -- one 23 

of our main negotiating things was is that we were going to be 24 

driving the cranes on -- on this new operation.   25 
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Q    And your -- it's your testimony that your -- your proposal 1 

to Southport was that the -- the tug and barge company forks 2 

were not going to be operating their cranes on their barges?   3 

A    We were -- at the -- we told Mr. Smith -- there was -- the 4 

negotiations were quite back and forth about crane operators 5 

and not having crane operators; log -- log loaders, not having 6 

log loaders.  So we were -- if -- they at one time came to us 7 

and they had wanted -- I think it was the Weyerhauser barge 8 

that he talked and he said, "We've got a Weyerhauser barge 9 

which is going to be coming down here.  Let's just" -- "Why 10 

don't we hire five crane drivers right now so we can get this 11 

one barge in and then we could get back and talk about how we 12 

could man the future barges."  We told him, "No," we weren't 13 

going to do that.  "We're not going to go down that route."  14 

So, like I said before, our last deal was, "Let's forget 15 

about the cranes.  We want to be about to just do these three 16 

jobs here or the two jobs loading the" -- "unloading the logs 17 

with those LeTourneaus."  18 

Q    You -- you testified that at other locations in the Coos 19 

Bay area that there were log loading and unloading operations 20 

done by ILWU, correct?   21 

A    Yes.   22 

Q    And what -- what are the current ones that are ongoing 23 

now?   24 

A    Georgia-Pacific and Ocean Terminal docks.   25 
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Q    Okay.  And in -- in both of those cases, is it a fair 1 

statement that the employees of the barges do the actual crane 2 

operation?   3 

A    Yes.   4 

Q    And is it fair to say that the ILWU members do not operate 5 

the cranes on those existing jobs right now?   6 

A    At the present time -- at the present time, no.   7 

Q    Okay.   8 

A    They're trying to get that job and they're standing by.  9 

They are trying to learn.  They're not just sitting in their 10 

car or not on the job site.  They're actually up there talking 11 

to the crane drivers and trying to learn how to do the -- the 12 

cranes.   13 

Q    Okay.   14 

A    And that's -- that's our intent in -- intention is to 15 

learn how to do it.  Actually, we were -- we -- we get pushed 16 

out of the cranes by the -- the dock people or the -- the -- 17 

whoever's buying the logs, the log buyers.  It's a very -- the 18 

very thing that we fight for all the time.   19 

Q    So it's your -- you -- you don't accept the 20 

characterization that these are ghost --  21 

A    No.   22 

Q    -- operators?   23 

A    Not at all.   24 

Q    Is it your testimony that since 2004, you say the last 25 
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time you remember any -- any --  1 

A    Actually driving the crane, yes.   2 

Q    Okay.   3 

A    Yes, yes.   4 

Q    Since that time though, they -- you still have two ILWU 5 

workers getting paid to operate a crane on -- on these jobs?   6 

A    Actually, they're getting paid to -- they're actually -- 7 

they're classified as crane drivers, which is a code that 8 

they're paid -- paid under, but they're not sitting -- sitting 9 

idle.  They're actually driving trucks.  They're relieving 10 

other people.  They're doing work.   11 

Q    Okay.   12 

A    And they're on the dock.  So --  13 

Q    But they're not --  14 

A    I think you guys are misunderstanding the classifications 15 

when it says crane driver, and you think it's ghost and -- and 16 

we go more by the amount of men that it takes for that job 17 

and -- and --  18 

Q    Okay.  So what -- what are they doing?  They're driving 19 

trucks to do what?   20 

A    They're -- at the docks that they're operating now, they 21 

have three trucks at Georgia-Pacific and -- and to be able to 22 

get the guys their coffee breaks, it takes more than what they 23 

have hired as the truckdrivers to give them guys the proper 24 

coffee breaks and their lunch hours.   25 
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Q    I see.   1 

A    Okay?  So the crane drivers help out driving the trucks, 2 

they're doing -- and giving the breaks and -- and relieving.  3 

So they're --  4 

Q    Okay.   5 

A    Like at Georgia-Pacific, it takes all five guys.  The 6 

same --  7 

Q    So --  8 

A    -- as Ocean Terminal; it takes all five guys to get the 9 

job done regardless if they're driving a crane or they're 10 

driving a truck.  I think you guys misunderstand every time you 11 

see where it says crane operator or log loader operators.  Of 12 

course, that's the classification they're getting paid by, but 13 

they're actually doing other work there and they're -- and 14 

they're doing -- just like he says his manager does -- this 15 

work and that work.  Do you call his manager a button pusher or 16 

do you call his -- you know, what is he?   17 

Q    Okay.  So just let me -- let me clarify.  The crane -- the 18 

crane classification is a higher rate of pay --  19 

A    Yes.   20 

Q    -- than a lot of other classifications?   21 

A    Yes.   22 

Q    It's one of your highest, correct?   23 

A    No.   24 

Q    Okay.  But it's a high rate of pay compared to a -- a 25 
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driver?   1 

A    Just -- it's maybe ten percent.   2 

Q    Ten percent more?   3 

A    (No verbal response).   4 

Q    So these -- these gentleman who are showing up at work as 5 

crane operators, they're getting the crane operate rate of pay 6 

but they're not operating cranes, they're filling in for the 7 

three other drivers?   8 

A    And learning how to operate cranes.   9 

Q    And learning.  And who's teaching them how to learn --  10 

A    The -- the guys that are on the cranes themselves.   11 

Q    The barge crews?   12 

A    Yes.   13 

Q    Okay.  And -- and that was essentially what you were 14 

proposing to Southport, a similar arrangement, correct?   15 

A    A similar arrangement.  But we also were open to not 16 

calling them crane drivers or not having the crane drivers 17 

there.  So we went into the negotiations -- they have five men 18 

at -- at the other docks.  And our thing was -- they said, "We 19 

want to hire two."  As you can see by their -- their manning, 20 

they wanted two crane drivers.   21 

Q    Okay.   22 

A    And so we said, "Well, let's split the difference" --  23 

Q    Okay.   24 

A    -- "five/two."  That was pretty much the negotiation.   25 
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Q    So -- but there was -- there was no intention that these 1 

crane operators would actually be operating the --  2 

A    Yes, there was --  3 

Q    -- the cranes?   4 

A    -- intention.  Yes.   5 

Q    There was?   6 

A    Yes.   7 

Q    So they would --  8 

A    Yes.   9 

Q    -- displace the barge crews?   10 

A    Yes.   11 

Q    Your intention was that these crane operators would 12 

displace the barge crews?   13 

A    And operate the cranes, yes.   14 

Q    And when was that discussed?   15 

A    We discussed that during our negotiations with these 16 

gentlemen.   17 

Q    Okay.  Even though that's never happen at any other 18 

location since 2004?   19 

A    It has happened at other -- there's other operations on 20 

the coast that this -- that is the same thing --  21 

Q    Okay.   22 

A    -- we're in, yes.   23 

Q    All right.  But it hasn't happened anywhere in the Coos 24 

Bay area since 2004?  You've already testified to that.   25 
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A    Yes.   1 

Q    Okay.  But you -- it's your testimony that you were 2 

looking for something more expansive here in terms of what the 3 

crane operators --  4 

A    We wanted --  5 

Q    -- would do?   6 

A    -- to get the training --  7 

Q    Can you listen to my question for a just a second?   8 

A    Yes.   9 

Q    You were looking for something more expansive with regards 10 

to Southport's use of the crane operators than you were looking 11 

for with regards to any other employer in --  12 

A    No.   13 

Q    -- Coos Bay?   14 

A    No.   15 

Q    You weren't?   16 

A    That's not a -- you -- you've misinterpreted what I'm 17 

saying.  What we were saying is they brought up, "Hey, we don't 18 

want to hire crane drivers and they're not doing the work."  We 19 

said, "No.  We will" -- "you hire them, we'll go work a deal 20 

with the barge companies.  We'll get these guys trained like 21 

they're supposed to, like we always had."  That was our -- our 22 

wholly intention.  We told them that.   23 

Q    Okay.  And that's consistent with what you've testified 24 

the arrangement is in the Coos Bay area currently?   25 
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A    Uh-huh.   1 

Q    Is that correct?   2 

A    Correct.   3 

Q    Okay.  So you -- you weren't looking for your members to 4 

displace the barge crew crane operators, to displace them, you 5 

were looking for them to be trained by them?   6 

A    Yes.   7 

Q    Okay.  You testified that you have 35 total members --  8 

A    Yes.   9 

Q    -- in your Local?   10 

A    Approximately.   11 

Q    Okay.  Do you have Casuals?   12 

A    Yes.   13 

Q    In terms of the -- you testified that your -- your members 14 

have experience driving heavy machinery, tractors and I think 15 

you said Grapplers?  I think that was your testimony.  Do you 16 

recall that testimony?   17 

A    Yes.   18 

Q    I noticed that you didn't say that they have experience 19 

driving LeTourneau.   20 

A    It's the same machinery.  Almost identical.  It's just a 21 

small variation of the type of machinery.   22 

Q    A Grappler is a smaller version?   23 

A    A LeTourneau is actually a company.  It's not actually a 24 

specific machinery.   25 
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Q    Okay.  But --  1 

A    It's a -- it's a type of a log loading machinery.  And we 2 

have -- and Longview in Weyerhauser I think uses the same 3 

machinery to load on dock or something very similar.  It's 4 

the -- it's not -- it is so similar that you could -- if you do 5 

one, you do the other one.   6 

Q    Okay.  Have you ever -- 7 

A    There's no difference.   8 

Q    Have you ever been to the Weyerhauser facility in --  9 

A    Yes, I have.   10 

Q    -- Longview?  And you've -- you've seen the equipment 11 

there?   12 

A    Yes.   13 

Q    So isn't it fair to say that a Grappler, as you've 14 

described it, is a smaller version of a LeTourneau?   15 

A    Yes.   16 

Q    A LeTourneau can pick up a lot more logs, correct?   17 

A    Yes.   18 

Q    Do any of your members have experience driving 19 

LeTourneaus?   20 

A    Yes.   21 

Q    Which ones have experience?   22 

A    I would say Russ Liebelt, Kip Gumm, Michael Forbess, Larry 23 

Daugherty.  There's some more.  I'm trying to -- I'm kind of 24 

drawing a blank.   25 



 

ΛVTranz 
www.avtranz.com · (800) 257-0885 

195 

Q    And -- and when's the last time you think these gentlemen 1 

have -- have operated LeTourneaus?   2 

A    I couldn't answer that question.   3 

Q    Is it fair to say that it's probably in the remote past?   4 

A    No.   5 

Q    Not --  6 

A    I imagine -- I think -- we've got Randy Buckingham, which 7 

he's probably -- he's up north now working.  He's probably -- I 8 

don't keep track of the jobs that they do out of town.  But I 9 

think Randy takes that job a lot in the Longview area.  We also 10 

have a -- a lot of Casuals that are capable of doing that work.   11 

Q    And how do you -- how would you know that?   12 

A    I know who they are.   13 

Q    And you've seen them drive LeTourneaus?   14 

A    Yes.  And --  15 

Q    And you actually --  16 

A    -- I have seen their records and I've talked to them and I 17 

know that.   18 

Q    And what records would show who --  19 

A    What they've --  20 

Q    -- drives LeTourneaus?   21 

A    -- done in the past before they became a Casual 22 

longshoreman, the jobs that they operated at.   23 

Q    What record would -- would show that they operated 24 

LeTourneaus?  What written record would show --  25 
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A    I guess there would be no written record.  It would be -- 1 

it would be people that I've talked to over the years and said, 2 

"What have you done in your past?"  And they've said, "I've 3 

done this."  And that's -- that's how I would go by it.   4 

Q    So you haven't seen --  5 

A    The same as -- the same --  6 

Q    You haven't seen any written records saying that they've 7 

operated --  8 

A    No.   9 

Q    -- LeTourneaus?   10 

A    No.   11 

Q    Are you claiming that the ILWU has an agreement with 12 

Southport where a -- a verbal agreement with Southport 13 

regarding the manning of log barges?   14 

A    Repeat that.   15 

Q    Yeah.  Do you claim that you have some kind of an 16 

agreement with Southport on the manning of log barges?   17 

A    On log barges?   18 

Q    Yes.   19 

A    We haven't come to an agreement with Southport on that.   20 

Q    Okay.  And you say that at a certain point you -- you let 21 

them know that you just wanted three people to man the log 22 

barge jobs and you didn't want four anymore --  23 

A    Yes.   24 

Q    -- is that correct?  And when did --  25 
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A    We were --  1 

Q    -- when did that --  2 

A    -- down to two people.  We had -- we told them before they 3 

left.  We said, "We would do" -- "if there was coffee breaks 4 

involved or" -- "or a lunch hour, we would go with two 5 

LeTourneaus.  They would work, they would take their breaks, 6 

then the operation would start again.  They would take their 7 

lunch and we would go with two people."  Their thing was, "No, 8 

we would give you the two crane drivers instead.  We don't want 9 

you on our machines."  10 

Q    Okay.   11 

A    That was the answer.   12 

Q    And is there anything in writing that -- that demonstrates 13 

that you made such an offer?   14 

A    No.   15 

Q    Okay.  Is -- is this the last exhibit -- Employer 16 

Exhibit 5, isn't that the last writing that sets forth any type 17 

of offer about manning?   18 

A    The last in writing?   19 

Q    Yeah.   20 

A    Yeah --   21 

Q    Okay.   22 

A    -- of course.  But that's not all that's discussed --  23 

Q    So when were the --  24 

A    -- with these two.   25 
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Q    So when were the other -- when was the other offer made?  1 

What date?  When was it made and to whom?   2 

A    During the meetings that we had with them, in our 3 

conversations with them.   4 

Q    So if they were willing to pay for two crane operators, 5 

why did you demand that they not just do that?  Why did you 6 

demand that they pay a lesser paying job to the log loader 7 

operators?   8 

A    We wanted -- we were at -- like I said, we're trying to 9 

work with these guys.  We're trying to get away from this ghost 10 

sort of -- so-called ghost job.  We said, "We're willing just 11 

to do the two LeTourneau jobs."  12 

Q    Now, in terms of the practices on some of these log jobs, 13 

I think you testified that -- that Georgia-Pacific, that they  14 

-- that there was a practice where the logs would be off-loaded 15 

and then the ILWU would drive a truck and then they would drop 16 

them off somewhere in the yard and then the employees of 17 

Georgia-Pacific would then pick up the -- the logs from there?   18 

A    Correct.   19 

Q    And you said that the reason they did that at Georgia-20 

Pacific if I recall correctly was because they could not get 21 

the heavy machinery, the LeTourneaus, onto the dock. 22 

A Correct. 23 

Q And is that because of the condition of the dock? 24 

A Correct. 25 
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Q It didn't have enough weight handling capacity.  And is it 1 

fair to say that at Southport that's not an issue. 2 

A No. 3 

Q So you can drive the LeTourneau pretty much straight out 4 

towards the edge of the dock, is that right? 5 

A Correct. 6 

Q Is that similar to some of the other -- I think you 7 

mentioned another location which was similar to Georgia Pacific 8 

that had a similar problem with the dock capacity. 9 

A Yes. 10 

Q Which one was that? 11 

A Ocean Terminals. 12 

Q Okay.  And that's the one that Mr. Lyons has an interest 13 

in? 14 

A Yes. 15 

Q And the practice there again was similar to the one at 16 

Georgia Pacific. 17 

A Correct. 18 

Q So the ILWU drivers would drive a truck not a LeTourneau 19 

or a Grappler, drop the logs off at a point of rest away from 20 

the dock, and then the LeTourneau operators would pick up the 21 

logs and take them to the log deck. 22 

A Correct. 23 

Q Okay.  And would you admit that that's a pretty different 24 

scenario than we have at Southport where we have, you know, a 25 
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dock that has the capacity for one piece of equipment to do all 1 

of the movement? 2 

A Is it what now? 3 

Q Would you agree that that's a different factual scenario 4 

than with Southport? 5 

A Well, of course it's a different factual scenario. 6 

Q Okay. 7 

A It's not entirely different. 8 

Q Is it fair to say that in September of 2014 when you found 9 

out that Southport was going to bring in logs and not use ILWU 10 

LeTourneau operators or crane operators or any ILWU members, 11 

that that made you angry? 12 

A Made me angry? 13 

Q Yeah. 14 

A No.  It made me disappointed. 15 

Q Okay.  You didn't get angry?  I mean -- 16 

A No. 17 

Q -- you didn't yell at anyone when you were picketing or 18 

act out when you were picketing at all? 19 

A No. 20 

Q No? 21 

A I don't recall if I yelled at anybody.  I know I was 22 

yelled at. 23 

Q Okay.  You were disappointed.  And is it fair to say that 24 

you then took some actions to try to make sure that other 25 
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companies in this industry didn't do business with Southport? 1 

A Did I try to make sure? 2 

Q Yeah. 3 

A See, you try to make leading questions.  No, I didn't try 4 

to make sure.  I asked for some -- I asked some other companies 5 

that they're willing to help us out.  That's what I did. 6 

Q And part of helping you out was to cease doing business 7 

with Southport. 8 

A No. 9 

Q You didn't say that? 10 

A No. 11 

Q Okay.  Isn't it fair -- didn't you testify that you asked 12 

Knutson if there was any way that you could not work for 13 

Southport anymore.  Wasn't that your testimony on direct? 14 

A I asked Knutson if there was any way that it would hurt 15 

their business if they did not do the ship assist for them. 16 

Q Right.  So you tried to convince them not to do work. 17 

A I did not.  I asked them would it help them out.  I asked 18 

a lot of people to help us out on that. 19 

Q It was just a gentle question? 20 

A Yes. 21 

Q Just not -- 22 

A Like it always is. 23 

Q Okay. 24 

A That's how business -- that's how you do run stuff. 25 
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Q Okay.  But you were requesting that perhaps they should 1 

not do business with Southport. 2 

A I asked them if that would be all right, if it would hurt 3 

their business if they refused to help Southport do ship 4 

assist. 5 

Q And was that limited only to ship assists on log barges or 6 

was that also reach out and include ship assists on ship 7 

barges?  Did you make any distinction about what type of 8 

barges? 9 

A No.  I didn't make any distinction on anything.  I just 10 

said, "Southport is a bad guy."  I said, "You guys want to help 11 

us out, then when Southport wants you guys to hire you," I 12 

said, "We'd be grateful if you wouldn't work for Southport." 13 

Q Okay. 14 

A Pretty much is what I said. 15 

Q Okay.  And a ship assist is necessary for both log barges 16 

and chip barges, correct? 17 

A It is not necessary, no. 18 

Q It's not necessary? 19 

A No. 20 

Q It's required? 21 

A No. 22 

Q No?  It's commonly done though. 23 

A It's commonly done, but it's not required or it's not 24 

Coast Guard mandated. 25 
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Q Okay.  But if a company like Southport concluded that it 1 

was safer to use ship assist to get into its slip you would 2 

certainly not disagree with them, would you? 3 

A No. 4 

Q And when you spoke to -- so you spoke to Knutson, it was 5 

around September or so of 2014. 6 

A Yes. 7 

Q Okay.  And then you spoke to Boyer (phonetic throughout) 8 

as well, right? 9 

A Yes. 10 

Q And Boyer, you testified someone from Boyer told you that 11 

they didn't know that there was a labor dispute going on. 12 

A Correct. 13 

Q And is it fair to say that Boyer continued to do the ship 14 

assist work or the barging work, tug and barge work for 15 

Southport even after they found out? 16 

A The next -- they didn't do it again until maybe two weeks 17 

ago I think there was a Boyer barge, but that was -- yes, they 18 

got -- Island Tug was the next one that came in and brought the 19 

next two log barges in. 20 

Q And you also contacted Island Tug, didn't you? 21 

A I never did, no. 22 

Q One of your compatriots at the Union did? 23 

A They might have contacted Island Tug, yes. 24 

Q And it was a similar suggestion probably, that they not do 25 
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business. 1 

A No, I don't think there was ever a suggestion to Island 2 

Tug or to Brusco or to Dunlap or to any other tug company not 3 

to come in.  The only thing we said is there's a labor dispute 4 

and we would like to let you guys know there was a labor 5 

dispute with Southport and we left it up to them to make their 6 

own decision on whether to come into that port or not.  That's 7 

all we did. 8 

Q Okay.  And when you have a labor dispute -- 9 

A Same thing we said to John Knutson.  "We have a labor 10 

dispute with Southport.  It's your decision." 11 

Q Okay.  And when there's a labor dispute involving work 12 

jurisdiction is it fair to say that the ILWU usually places 13 

some type of picket signs up or places a picket? 14 

A I think anybody that has a labor dispute would do that, 15 

picket, yes. 16 

Q Okay.  So when you're reaching out to Dunlap or Brusco 17 

you're basically telling them that there's going to be picket 18 

lines established, correct? 19 

A I didn't, no. 20 

Q You didn't tell them that. 21 

A No.  I said there could be a picket line, okay. 22 

Q Okay.  All right. 23 

A I just wanted to warn them in case they didn't want to 24 

spend all their money to come down there. 25 
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Q Okay.  And other people from the Union, from Local 12, 1 

other than yourself were also making these contacts with 2 

various companies? 3 

A I think the LRC might have called Island Tug. 4 

Q Okay.  It would have been the same message basically. 5 

A Basically. 6 

Q Okay. 7 

A As you can see, Island Tug came down though. 8 

Q Okay.  How about Weyerhauser?  Did you contact 9 

Weyerhauser? 10 

A No. 11 

Q Okay.  Georgia Pacific? 12 

A No. 13 

Q Anyone contact a company called Amex? 14 

A No. 15 

Q You stated at some point that there was a meeting and at 16 

the meeting of Local 12 there was a decision made to provide 17 

labor to Southport for the purpose of loading the chip barges. 18 

A There was never a meeting, so to say.  It was a get 19 

together with the officers. 20 

Q The LRC. 21 

A Yes, to note the decision. 22 

Q And when was that made?  Do you know? 23 

A Immediately after the log barge came in. 24 

Q Okay.  25 
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A Ports America contacted us and said, "Is there going to be 1 

a problem with a chip barge coming in?"  And we said, "No.  We 2 

will work the chip barge." 3 

Q And did you ever communicate that to Southport at all 4 

during this time period? 5 

A After Southport brought the log barge in they refused to 6 

answer any of our phone calls or talk to us. 7 

Q Okay.  So you didn't send any kind of letter or anything 8 

or any kind of communication to Southport saying, "We're 9 

willing to supply labor for a chip operation?" 10 

A We didn't think that was something to do.  We didn't 11 

understand. 12 

Q Okay. 13 

A We didn't think they were just going to -- 14 

Q Right. 15 

A -- not -- 16 

Q Well, I'm not asking you whether you think that there was 17 

something to do.  I'm just asking whether you did it or not.  18 

That's all.  Did you ever do anything like that?  Make any kind 19 

of communication? 20 

A Never came up. 21 

Q Okay. 22 

A Nor did we receive a letter from them telling them that 23 

they weren't going to hire us. 24 

Q Okay.  Was it at a certain point you found out, and I 25 
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guess it would have been December, that Southport was loading 1 

chip barges at its slip? 2 

A Yes. 3 

Q Okay.  And then you picketed any time that they were 4 

engaged in such operations, correct? 5 

A Yes. 6 

Q And is it fair to say that your picket signs made mention 7 

of ILW jurisdiction? 8 

A Approximately the very first time we picketed there was 9 

maybe one or two signs that did that the very first day and 10 

them signs were removed immediately. 11 

Q And why were they removed? 12 

A Because that's -- we were there for a standard picket, not 13 

a jurisdictional picket. 14 

Q So it's your testimony that only on the first picket in 15 

December or would that have been the picket in September that 16 

those signs were displayed? 17 

A You're starting to confuse me.  It would have been when 18 

the log barge came in. 19 

Q And so -- 20 

A That would be the first picket. 21 

Q Okay.  And then in December when there was further 22 

picketing about the chip barges being loaded is it your 23 

testimony there were no signs displayed that made claim to ILSU 24 

jurisdiction? 25 



 

ΛVTranz 
www.avtranz.com · (800) 257-0885 

208 

A No, there weren't. 1 

Q There were none.  And you were out there during most of 2 

the picketing? 3 

A Yes. 4 

Q Were you out there anytime there was a picket in Southport 5 

or -- 6 

A Yes. 7 

Q Okay.  Did you make any contact after the chip barges 8 

started coming in and loaded without ILWU button pushers did 9 

you contact Island Tug and Barge? 10 

A No. 11 

Q No.  Did you talk to a guy named Dave Stauffer at Island 12 

Tug and Barge? 13 

A No.  No. 14 

Q No?  It wasn't you? 15 

A No. 16 

Q Was it someone else who may have done that? 17 

A I think our LRC might have contacted them, yes. 18 

Q Okay.  And is it fair that they told them that the ILW 19 

didn't want Island Tug and Barge to come to Coos Bay to pick up 20 

chips? 21 

A I can't answer that question what was said. 22 

Q Okay. 23 

A Again, I told you I didn't make that phone call. 24 

Q Okay.  Just bear with me for a minute.  I'm almost done.  25 
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Do you remember a letter going out from Local 12 to Billeter 1 

Marine on December 22nd?  I'll show you a copy of it.  Employer 2 

Exhibit 9.  Do you remember ever seeing that? 3 

A Yes, I do. 4 

Q Okay.  Was that sent out by the Union to Billeter Marine? 5 

A Yes, it was. 6 

Q Okay.  And was the intention of sending that letter to 7 

have Billeter Marine to cease providing any services for 8 

Southport? 9 

A It was asking for help, yes. 10 

Q Okay.  And was Billeter Marine affiliated with Pacific 11 

Tug? 12 

A I can't answer that question.  It's very confusing how 13 

they did that. 14 

Q Okay.  But Pacific Tug was providing ship assist work. 15 

A Pacific Tug was not around until after all of this started 16 

and all of a sudden this tug pulled up.  Rumor was that it was 17 

bought by Jason Smith. 18 

Q I see.  And was this doing ship assist or was this the 19 

actual barge tug? 20 

A The tug? 21 

Q Yeah. 22 

A Was brought in.  I don't know where it came from. 23 

Q Okay. 24 

A It just showed up in port one day pretty much. 25 
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Q I see.  But reaching out to Billeter was an attempt to try 1 

to get that tug to stop showing up? 2 

A We wanted the tug to respect what Southport was doing, 3 

yes. 4 

Q Okay.  In terms of some of the issues that you mentioned 5 

about flexibility and your willingness to be flexible on start 6 

times.  And so under the contract the day shift starts at 6:00 7 

a.m., correct? 8 

A 8:00 a.m. 9 

Q I'm sorry, 8:00 a.m.  And you have to order a gang the day 10 

before by 4:00. 11 

A Four o'clock, correct. 12 

Q Okay.  And if a barge comes in at let's say it gets 13 

delayed for some reason and it doesn't get in until noon and 14 

you've already ordered the gang, in this case the only, what, 15 

the two button pushers, correct? 16 

A Correct. 17 

Q They would just sit there and not do anything until the 18 

barge came in, correct? 19 

A If it was an 8:00 start, they ordered the time the day 20 

before, yes. 21 

Q Okay.  And so they would start work whenever the barge 22 

came in. 23 

A Whenever the barge arrived, yes. 24 

Q Okay.  Whereas if Southport employees do the work they can 25 
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do other things for Southport until noon and then they can 1 

start work, is that right? 2 

A I can't answer that. 3 

Q Okay.  So if, let's say the barge comes in at 12:00 and it 4 

takes longer than expected to load the barge and you want to go 5 

to, let's say, 6:00 that night.  It takes until 6:00 at night.  6 

Can you do that under your contract? 7 

A Yes. 8 

Q Okay.  That's, what, extended time? 9 

A Yes. 10 

Q Your shift ends at 5:00, correct? 11 

A Normally the shift is 8:00 to 5:00. 12 

Q Okay. 13 

A And it's a pretty strict deal with both PMA employers, but 14 

we have in the past ran 14, 16 hour shifts on log barges and 15 

chip barges. 16 

Q Okay.  But technically when 5:00 comes everything after 17 

that is extended time, correct? 18 

A Yes. 19 

Q And that's an overtime rate. 20 

A Yes. 21 

Q And if you go over more than an hour, and correct me if 22 

I'm wrong.  I may have read this wrong.  But if you go over 23 

more than an hour then the gang doesn't have to come back the 24 

next day if they were needed? 25 
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A According to the contract, if the vessel is to work 1 

overtime, it's only to finish. 2 

Q It's only to finish, okay.  So if you're not done yet, at 3 

least according to the contract, they have to come back the 4 

next day. 5 

A Have to, yes. 6 

Q Okay.  And that would you admit delays the loading process 7 

somewhat if you have to come back the next day to load the 8 

vessel for the barge? 9 

A It would delay the loading process? 10 

Q Yeah. 11 

A No.  They'd be able to load it the next day. 12 

Q Right.  But the -- 13 

A On the time allowed, yes. 14 

Q Okay.  But they can't load it that night and get it out. 15 

A Yes, they could.  They could hire another bunk floor crew 16 

for the night shift. 17 

Q Okay. 18 

A We're just like any other people.  We've got shifts, you 19 

know. 20 

Q Right.  And when would you have to order for the night 21 

shift? 22 

A That order, we could actually take late allocations for 23 

that and they would call us up that day.  Most of the time it 24 

has to be before 9:00 a.m. sometimes, but they give us a call.  25 
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They say, "Hey, we're not going to get it done.  Can we order a 1 

night shift?"  We would definitely say yes. 2 

Q But there are times you could say no too and you'd be 3 

perfectly within your rights to say no, correct? 4 

A We'd probably be in our rights, but we are more willing to 5 

work with these guys and we let them know that.  We let Georgia 6 

Pacific know that and that's -- you know, we're here to work.  7 

We're here to make money.  We're not here to hard time anybody.  8 

There's no need in this small port to hard time like that.  9 

It's not like an ICTSI type of situation. 10 

Q So there is a good reason to hard time, I suppose, huh? 11 

A No. 12 

Q Is that what you meant by that or? 13 

A No.  I just said we're here to help.  We want this work.  14 

We're here to help these guys and we let them know that.  15 

That's what I'm saying is -- 16 

Q Okay. 17 

A -- we're here.  This is a small port and we're willing to 18 

make deals to flex start, to flex work overtime, all kinds, 19 

whatever they want. 20 

Q Okay.  So when you were asked to start a shift at 2:00 in 21 

the morning that was rejected, wasn't it? 22 

A No.  What was rejected was some of the -- what they wanted 23 

more than just the shift time.  They had some other 24 

stipulations at that time.  They wanted to start at 2:00 in the 25 
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morning.  They wanted us not to be there until 8:00 in the 1 

morning and their guys were going to start it at 2:00 and then 2 

we'd show up at 8:00 and they would pay us.  I mean they had 3 

all kinds of some kind of a configuration that didn't really 4 

make sense to us. 5 

Q Okay. 6 

A And that's why we rejected that.  And what they were 7 

trying to get to, Southport was trying to get a arrival start 8 

time in all their vessels which they have achieved now without 9 

using us. 10 

Q Okay. 11 

A And they never talked to us about whether we would maybe 12 

go in that direction and probably would have went in that 13 

direction with them if that's what they really wanted, but 14 

that's what the ultimate deal was is they wanted arrival start 15 

times.  So any time a barge would arrive they want guys on that 16 

barge and they want to pay us straight pay regardless of what 17 

time it is, so. 18 

Q Okay.  And that's outside the parameters of the labor 19 

contract. 20 

A I think it's outside the parameters of labor period. 21 

Q Okay. 22 

A I mean, you know. 23 

Q But it's outside the parameters of your contract with PMA, 24 

correct? 25 
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A Yes.  Yes. 1 

Q Okay.  And you're not going to waive your contract with 2 

PMA to any great extent, are you?  I mean -- 3 

A Yes, we are. 4 

Q -- you're willing to do that? 5 

A This is a non PMA company and we are willing to, yes, to 6 

waive some of that, yes. 7 

Q Okay.  When you were supplying services to or at Southport 8 

for the chip operation you were performing those services for a 9 

Stevedore Company, correct? 10 

A I guess in a way we were performing them for Stevedore 11 

Company and for Southport. 12 

Q But the order for labor would come in from, I think it 13 

says right here, MTC? 14 

A MTC would call us and order the labor. 15 

Q That's Ports America, isn't it? 16 

A Ports America, correct. 17 

Q And so here you'd have another job might be a Jones job, 18 

but so the actual PMA member that actually would be grieved 19 

against if there was a contract violation would be Ports 20 

America? 21 

A Correct. 22 

Q Okay.  And so all of the work that Local 12 members have 23 

done at Southport has been for a Stevedore Company that's a 24 

member of the PMA, correct? 25 
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A Correct. 1 

Q None of it's been directly for Southport, although it may 2 

benefit Southport in that the barge gets loaded, it's not 3 

directly for Southport, correct? 4 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Objection.  Calls for legal conclusion. 5 

MR. GARONE:  I don't think it does.  I'll withdraw the 6 

question. 7 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay. 8 

MR. GARONE:  Can I take one second just to discuss with my 9 

client?  I think I'm almost done. 10 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  We'll go off the record. 11 

(Off the record at 3:35 p.m.) 12 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  So we'll go back on the 13 

record.  And Mr. Garone, I understand that you don't have 14 

further questions at this time for this witness. 15 

MR. GARONE:  No, I don't. 16 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  And Ms. Nicholas, do you 17 

have any further questions? 18 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I have a few. 19 

MR. GARONE:  Thank you. 20 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 21 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Sundet, have you seen this document 22 

before? 23 

A Yes, I have. 24 

Q And could you explain to me what the company, Merrill and 25 
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Ring Forest Products, who they are? 1 

A They are a log buying company similar to what Weyerhauser 2 

would be in that respect.  And they have a lease on ocean 3 

terminal docks and we were loading their log ships that they 4 

were bringing in the cargo for at that dock, ocean terminal 5 

docks. 6 

Q Okay.  And I believe you might have discussed earlier the 7 

operation at the dock for loading those log ships.  Did that 8 

involve the longshoremen driving trucks? 9 

A Yes. 10 

Q Okay.  And can you explain what this letter is discussing 11 

as far as the work being performed there? 12 

A This letter is discussing at the ocean terminal docks, it 13 

was a wooden dock and they couldn't handle the large machines 14 

for the logs, so we would drive truck around.  They have since 15 

and they just have not got it completed, they have refurbished 16 

the dock, concreted it all, and they are able to drive the 17 

LeTourneaus.  And this right here is asking us to accept their 18 

manning that they want on the -- they want Local 12 to drive 19 

the LeTourneaus on the dock to load the ships.  And this is -- 20 

we're actually talking to them right now about what kind of 21 

manning we want on the LeTourneaus. 22 

Q Okay.  I would offer this exhibit. 23 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Any objection? 24 

MR. GARONE:  I object on the basis of relevancy.  I don't 25 
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think it has any relevancy to anything that someone wants them 1 

to do something and they haven't reached any agreement yet. 2 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  I'll receive the document. 3 

(Union Exhibit Number 7 Received into Evidence) 4 

MR. GARONE:  Okay.  That's fine.  And plus it hasn't been 5 

authenticated properly. 6 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I have -- 7 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Do you want to ask any other 8 

questions to authenticate it? 9 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Sure.  I can do that. 10 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Sundet, you are an officer of Local 11 

12, correct? 12 

A Correct. 13 

Q And here at the top of this letter it looks like it was 14 

addressed to the current president of Local 12. 15 

A Correct. 16 

Q Okay.  And at Local 12 when letters are sent and they're 17 

addressed to one officer is it the practice -- what's the 18 

practice at Local 12 with regard to receipt and review of those 19 

letters? 20 

A All letters that are directed to Local 12 are received by 21 

the secretary treasurer who then opens the letter, examines it, 22 

and then it is shared with all officers. 23 

Q And you are currently the secretary treasurer? 24 

A Yes. 25 
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Q Thank you. 1 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  And I've already received 2 

the document. 3 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Right.  Of course.  I don't have any other 4 

questions. 5 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay. 6 

MR. GARONE:  I don't have anything further. 7 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay. 8 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Can I have a few minutes? 9 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Yes, you may. 10 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Thank you. 11 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  We'll go off the record. 12 

(Off the record at 3:43 p.m.) 13 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  All right.  So before we go on 14 

the record you have a shorter witness that you're calling now. 15 

MS. NICHOLAS:  We should. 16 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay. 17 

MS. NICHOLAS:  This witness should be able to finish. 18 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And try to -- 19 

THE WITNESS:  I am shorter, yeah. 20 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  And you have more for 21 

tomorrow, more witnesses? 22 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I do. 23 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay. 24 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I do. 25 
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HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And do you anticipate going into 1 

Friday or? 2 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I do not. 3 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  But I know it's subject to 4 

review the documents, but yeah. 5 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I probably have two.  No, actually, that's 6 

not true.  I probably have three very short and one to two 7 

medium length, but not as long as these ones that we've had. 8 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  All right.  So we will go 9 

on the record.  And Ms. Nicholas has another witness that she's 10 

called. 11 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Yes.  Joe Hilding. 12 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Okay.  Let's have you 13 

raise your right hand for me. 14 

Whereupon, 15 

JOE HILDING 16 

having been duly sworn, was called as a witness herein and was 17 

examined and testified as follows: 18 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Thank you.  And can you state and 19 

spell your first and last name for the record. 20 

THE WITNESS:  Joe Hilding, J-O-E H-I-L-D-I-N-G. 21 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Thank you. 22 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 23 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Hilding, are you a member of ILWU 24 

Local 12? 25 
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A Yes, I am. 1 

Q And how long have you been a member? 2 

A Well, I started casual -- in 1988. 3 

Q Okay.  And when did you become class B? 4 

A 1997. 5 

Q And when did you become class A? 6 

A 2005. 7 

Q Okay.  And do you currently hold any positions in Local 8 

12? 9 

A I'm the chairman of the LRC. 10 

Q Okay.  And have you -- how long have you held that 11 

position? 12 

A Two and a half years. 13 

Q Okay.  And prior to that, were you a member of the LRC? 14 

A Yes, I was. 15 

Q Okay.  Have you ever worked as a button pusher at 16 

Southport? 17 

A Yes, I have. 18 

Q And do you recall approximately how many times? 19 

A Probably five. 20 

Q Okay. 21 

A Maybe the first five that came in pretty much. 22 

Q Okay.  And were you dispatched out with another Local 12 23 

worker? 24 

A Yes. 25 
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Q Okay.  And can you describe for me the work that you did 1 

at Southport when you were dispatched out as a button pusher? 2 

A Yes.  We would load the barges, go through the whole 3 

process of loading the barge, which meant we'd take the 4 

controls.  And in this case, there isn't a lot of activity that 5 

you do.  You've heard that there's really one button that makes 6 

the deflector go in and out.  You could call it a deflector. 7 

Q Sure. 8 

A And we have a radio that we have communications with the 9 

barge crew and we have to keep in contact with them because 10 

it's very important.  He makes it sound like anybody can load a 11 

barge, but to do it properly you really have to get draft 12 

numbers from the barge crew and -- 13 

Q So can you explain -- just quickly can you explain to me 14 

what do you mean by draft numbers?  What is that from the barge 15 

crew? 16 

A Well, it's the draft on the side.  It's the numbers on the 17 

side of the barge.  It's the height that you want for a rake. 18 

Q Okay. 19 

A So when they pull this barge it will be the proper height 20 

for them.  It will have the proper free -- for them so that it 21 

will tow properly. 22 

Q Okay.  So you have a radio.  You said that.  When you 23 

worked at Southport you had a radio. 24 

A Right. 25 
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Q And you were in communication with the barge crew. 1 

A Right. 2 

Q And they were giving you information that you needed in 3 

order to make sure that the barge was loading properly. 4 

A That's correct.   5 

Q And who else did you -- did you have contact with others 6 

on that radio? 7 

A Richard, yeah.  Most of the time it was Richard Coleman.  8 

Is that his -- 9 

Q Okay.  And that's -- what was your understanding of kind 10 

of his position? 11 

A He was -- it seemed like he was just maybe the guy in 12 

charge.  He pretty much did everything. 13 

Q Okay.  And did he give you directions when you were 14 

loading the barges at Southport? 15 

A Yes. 16 

Q Okay.  And if you had problems would you go find him if 17 

you needed an answer? 18 

A I would call him, yeah. 19 

Q Okay. 20 

A Try to get a hold of him. 21 

Q Okay.  And when you worked at Southport loading the barge 22 

did you use personal protective equipment? 23 

A Yes.  We're kind of very safety conscious in the Port of 24 

Coos Bay, so we always put our life jacket, hard hats on, and 25 
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have safety shoes provided for us.  And so it's something that 1 

we kind of pride ourselves on. 2 

Q Okay. 3 

A And I believe the OSHA requirements are like five feet 4 

from the edge of the dock.  You're supposed to have a life 5 

jacket on. 6 

Q Okay. 7 

A And sometimes we'll get up on the barge to look in the 8 

load as we're loading it to make sure we're centered with the 9 

inside of the barge because it's kind of not that safe to be up 10 

on the spout tower as I've seen other people load that barge 11 

out there be right on top of the tower there. 12 

Q Okay. 13 

A Yeah. 14 

Q So then when you're on the barge -- so have you personally 15 

gotten up on a barge when you worked at Southport to look down? 16 

A Yes.  Yes. 17 

Q And have you worn a life vest when you've done that? 18 

A Yes, I have. 19 

Q Okay.  And have you personally witnessed since Local 12 20 

stopped loading chip barges, have you personally witnessed the 21 

loading of chip barges at South -- 22 

A I have. 23 

Q Okay.  Let me just finish though.  At Southport. 24 

A Okay. 25 
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Q Yes, you have at Southport? 1 

A Yes, I have. 2 

Q Okay.  And who have you seen operating the remote for the 3 

loading of the chip barges? 4 

A Most of the time it's been Richard, but occasionally we 5 

see Jason. 6 

Q Okay.  And are either of them, when you've seen them, were 7 

they wearing personal protective equipment? 8 

A No. 9 

Q Did you attend back in 2012 meetings with Southport 10 

regarding the manning for barges that were planning -- that 11 

Southport was planning to bring into their barge lift? 12 

A Yes, I did. 13 

Q And did you attend those meetings with other Local 12 14 

members? 15 

A Yes, I did. 16 

Q Okay.  And do you remember approximately how many 17 

meetings? 18 

A I think around five. 19 

Q Okay.  And do you recall at any of those meetings 20 

Southport stating that they would not work any barges in their 21 

barge slip without Local 12 labor? 22 

A I do. 23 

Q And do you remember who said that? 24 

A I believe it was Jason. 25 



 

ΛVTranz 
www.avtranz.com · (800) 257-0885 

226 

Q Okay.  And have you loaded chips at other locations here 1 

in Coos Bay? 2 

A Yes, I have. 3 

Q Where else have you loaded chips? 4 

A At Roseburg Lumber and GP. 5 

Q Okay.  And from your experience, is loading chips or a 6 

button pusher a job that many Local 12 members perform here in 7 

Coos Bay? 8 

A There's probably about half of our membership that has. 9 

Q Okay. 10 

A Or I should say does on a regular basis. 11 

Q Okay.  I don't have any other questions. 12 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Questions, Mr. Garone? 13 

MR. GARONE:  Yeah, just a few. 14 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 15 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Is it fair to say that there are times -- 16 

let me direct your attention to the times that you worked at 17 

the Southport facility. 18 

A Uh-huh. 19 

Q Was anyone else involved in the operation other than 20 

Richard for Southport? 21 

A No, pretty much Richard.  Jason would stop by. 22 

Q Okay.  Was there a millwright? 23 

A I never saw a millwright. 24 

Q You never saw a millwright.  Okay.  Is it fair to say that 25 
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there are times when the button pusher doesn't have to activate 1 

the button for lengthy periods of time and really has very 2 

little to do? 3 

A No, that's not fair to say. 4 

Q That's not true? 5 

A No. 6 

Q Okay.  So you're busy every minute when you're there? 7 

A I wouldn't say every minute, but you have to be conscious 8 

of what's going on the entire time you're loading that vessel. 9 

Q Okay. 10 

A That's why you're in contact with the crew from the tug 11 

boat. 12 

Q Right. 13 

A And that's why you know, you're in contact with Richard. 14 

Q Okay. 15 

A You can't just walk away.  You can't just sit in your car 16 

and take a nap or whatever it is. 17 

Q Right.  And you need two people to do that job? 18 

A Yes, you do. 19 

Q And why do you need two people to do it? 20 

A Well, say if I was over on the barge climbing up the side 21 

of it and fell off and disappeared who's going to know that I'm 22 

gone. 23 

Q Okay.  Any other reason you need two? 24 

A Safety is a big reason. 25 
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Q Any other reason you need two? 1 

A Well, the other guy might want to take a break, you know.  2 

If it's a continuous operation too, I mean a guy is going to 3 

want to take a break so. 4 

Q Right.  Okay.  So basically the second person's there in 5 

case of an emergency and to relieve on breaks. 6 

A And the other thing is that -- 7 

Q Is that right?  I mean you can -- 8 

A Well, no, that's not.  That's not completely right.  9 

That's part of it.  10 

Q Okay. 11 

A That's an element of it.  I'll say that. 12 

Q Okay.  So what else does the second person do? 13 

A The other part of it that's a big part of it is you need a 14 

person down on the dock reading the numbers with the crew.  15 

You're walking along and you're reading the numbers when you go 16 

to finish up and top off that barge because if you overload it, 17 

that's a big thing.  You know, you want to get as much product 18 

on that barge as you can, but you don't want to overload it.  19 

I've seen some barges recently come out of there that I think 20 

were overloaded and I don't think were loaded properly. 21 

Q And that's a function that occurs at the very end of the 22 

operation. 23 

A Right. 24 

Q Okay.  And do you need two people to figure out whether 25 
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it's loaded properly at the end? 1 

A You do. 2 

Q And again, explain to me why you need two. 3 

A Well, because especially if you are in that tower, if 4 

you're off with the buttons you have to get a perspective of 5 

the height of the barge. 6 

Q Okay. 7 

A You know, how you're loading from the bin walls up. 8 

Q Where does the button pusher sit when they're actually 9 

pushing the button? 10 

A Well, they don't really sit.  They either walk up and down 11 

the dock or they will go up in the tower up in the -- next to 12 

the spout itself.  There's a little platform. 13 

Q And how high up is that? 14 

A I don't know. 15 

Q A few steps? 16 

A It's quite a few steps.  I don't know. 17 

Q Okay. 18 

A About 30 feet off the ground. 19 

Q And there's a little office there, isn't there as well? 20 

A Well, there's an office in the back, yeah. 21 

Q You don't go in there when you're doing the -- 22 

A When you first show up to get the buttons, yeah. 23 

Q Okay. 24 

A And get any other new safety gear that they offer.  25 
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Sometimes the gear locker, we'll stock it and have masks, 1 

particle masks or protective eyewear, and so you grab that 2 

stuff.  And then if they have any, you know, special orders 3 

from the barge company. 4 

Q How many times have you worked the Southport? 5 

A Probably about five. 6 

Q And each time you had a second person with you. 7 

A Yes. 8 

Q Okay.  And it's your testimony that they always wore their 9 

-- that second person always wore their life jacket? 10 

A We're very -- I would say yes. 11 

Q Okay. 12 

A We're safety conscious at Local 12. 13 

Q And you only have to wear your life jacket if you're 14 

within five feet of the dock edge? 15 

A Right. 16 

Q Okay.  Any other required safety gear that is required 17 

that you're aware of? 18 

A A hardhat. 19 

Q You're required to have a hardhat out there? 20 

A Yeah. 21 

Q Okay. 22 

A Reflective vest if you're, you know, out in the docks. 23 

Q Okay.  When you said that you -- so when you and the other 24 

button pusher are out there working Richard is also like 25 
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working with you? 1 

A Well, yes, basically.  I mean he's off wondering around 2 

and he comes back, but he's always on radio contact with us. 3 

Q Okay.  But would you say that he's pretty intimately 4 

involved in the operation? 5 

A Yes. 6 

Q Okay.  So there's really three of you working the 7 

operation? 8 

A I don't know if I'd say that, but he is part of the 9 

operation. 10 

Q Okay.  But there's two button pushers and then there's 11 

Richard, so that's three, right? 12 

A Well, Richard isn't just part of the barge operation.  13 

He's somebody that does several things.  He wears many hats.  I 14 

think we'd agree to that. 15 

Q Okay.  So it's your testimony that you viewed the loading 16 

operation when it was not being done by ILWU labor. 17 

A Yes. 18 

Q And that was when you were picketing. 19 

A It's when we were down there on the beach, yeah. 20 

Q And that would have been in December. 21 

A I believe so. 22 

Q Okay.  And is it fair to say that you had signs that you 23 

were displaying while you were picketing? 24 

A Sometimes we did.  Sometimes we didn't. 25 
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Q Is it fair to say that your signs contained language that 1 

the ILWU is demanding jurisdiction over the Southport slip? 2 

A There may have been a few signs that said something about 3 

jurisdiction.  I don't know if there's demands made. 4 

Q But mentioning that at least a claim that you had 5 

jurisdiction over the Southport slip. 6 

A I don't think there was a claim made for jurisdiction, no. 7 

Q Okay. 8 

A There might have been jurisdiction on a sign.  I don't 9 

know in regards -- 10 

Q Okay.  The words -- 11 

A Yeah.  I don't know how many were out there, what times 12 

they were out there.  I'm not sure. 13 

Q And how do signs get issued?  Do they get issued by the 14 

LRC? 15 

A We get the signs out and bring them out there, yeah. 16 

Q Okay.  And the LRC makes the decision as to the language 17 

on the signs? 18 

A Yes.  Basically we do. 19 

Q Okay.  I mean your members don't just create their own 20 

signs. 21 

A No.  They don't make their own signs, no. 22 

Q Right.  The language is decided upon in advance. 23 

A In this case it was kind of one of those things where it 24 

happened very quickly and we just grabbed the signs that we had 25 
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previously and used those. 1 

Q Okay.  Do you recall seeing any that said something like 2 

"Barge slip ILWU Local 12 jurisdiction"?   3 

A There may have been one in there.  I'm not really sure. 4 

Q Okay. 5 

A I don't recall exactly what they said. 6 

Q Okay.  Is it fair to say that ILWU Local 12 claims 7 

jurisdiction over the barge slip? 8 

A No, that's not fair to say. 9 

Q You don't claim jurisdiction there? 10 

A No.  It's just a best practice where we work at these 11 

facilities. 12 

Q So if there was some job function that did not involve a 13 

best practice you would have no claim.  Is that what you're 14 

saying? 15 

A Yeah. 16 

Q Okay.  So your claim is basically I asked Mr. Sundet this, 17 

"Your claim is based primary on best practice, correct?" 18 

A Primarily, yeah. 19 

Q Okay.  Anything else it's based on other than best 20 

practice? 21 

A Well, an agreement that, you know, they led us to believe 22 

that they were going to hire us. 23 

Q Okay.  But at the time that alleged statement was made you 24 

hadn't come to any agreement on manning, right? 25 
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A No.  We had five meetings and it seemed like something 1 

that was going to happen. 2 

Q Right.  But it hadn't happened yet, correct? 3 

A No, it hadn't happened yet, no. 4 

Q Okay.  So when Mr. Smith made the comment that, you know, 5 

they weren't going to do work without ILWU that was kind of 6 

conditioned on you reaching some kind of an agreement on 7 

manning, wasn't it? 8 

A Well, of course. 9 

Q Right.  Okay.  I have no further questions. 10 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Anything further? 11 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I have no further. 12 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Let me ask you one thing.  So you 13 

have testified that you've done button pushing work for 14 

Southport and for other employers.  Can you tell me does button 15 

pushing require any kind of specialized skill or experience? 16 

THE WITNESS:  It does. 17 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And can you explain what kind of 18 

skill or experience is required for that? 19 

THE WITNESS:  It does because, like I explained on the 20 

barge, if it's improperly loaded it creates a huge problem for 21 

the tug company, but a lot of the facilities are different.  GP 22 

is totally different than the way they do it.  I mean it's just 23 

a different type of spout.  And each one has its own 24 

differences that you have to have a seasoned veteran go in and 25 
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know the differences and how to still load that barge with the 1 

machinery being slightly difference. 2 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay. 3 

THE WITNESS:  Or very different in some cases. 4 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  And I'm not sure I 5 

understand how the numbers that you check corresponded to 6 

loading the barge properly.  Can you explain that for me? 7 

THE WITNESS:  Yeah.  It's, well, there are draft numbers 8 

down the side of the barge on the bow and on the stern.  And 9 

you want to get to a certain level on the numbers as you load 10 

the barge progressively so that when they tow the barge it will 11 

be at the proper height in the front so that the rake will be 12 

three feet or four feet or whatever they require so they can 13 

actually tow that barge in high seas and not have problems with 14 

it.  So those numbers are on the bow and stern on each side and 15 

you have to get readings on those numbers as you load the 16 

barge. 17 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Anything further for this 18 

witness? 19 

MR. GARONE:  Yeah.  I have a couple of questions. 20 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay. 21 

CROSS-EXAMINATION (CONTINUED) 22 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  So there is no training program that is 23 

administered for button pushing, is there? 24 

A Well, we currently have one that we're working on right 25 
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now. 1 

Q Right.  But you don't have one currently, correct? 2 

A Well, no.  The way we do this is we'd send out an 3 

experienced man and an inexperienced man.  We always try to do 4 

that. 5 

Q Okay. 6 

A So it's a bit of on the job training. 7 

Q So just again to answer my question, there's no -- at 8 

least at this point there's no formal training program for 9 

button pushers. 10 

A No formal training, no. 11 

Q And is it fair to say that when you send two button 12 

pushers out to a job you usually send one experienced person 13 

and one inexperienced person? 14 

A For the most part. 15 

Q So could that -- 16 

A It happens that way. 17 

Q Could that even be a casual that's being sent? 18 

A A lot of times, sure. 19 

Q Okay.  And so that person, that inexperienced person, is 20 

really probably just more or less watching and trying to learn 21 

from the experienced person. 22 

A Well, yes.  That works really good to have them down on 23 

the dock giving you numbers. 24 

Q Okay. 25 
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A Along with the crew, and so -- 1 

Q And there was a time when you did button pushing for the 2 

first time and I'm assuming you were working with another 3 

experienced person or did you just get sent out on the job and? 4 

A No.  I always, for the most part, I was lucky enough to 5 

have an experienced person working with me that taught me the 6 

ropes. 7 

Q Okay.  There are times though when you've -- and again, 8 

forgive me because I've not done this job. 9 

A Uh-huh. 10 

Q And but there are times when you push you button and, you 11 

know, the chips are just flowing into the barge, correct? 12 

A Right. 13 

Q And you're just kind of sitting monitoring that.  You're 14 

not doing much but watching it. 15 

A You have to, for the first few, say the first hour when 16 

you're filling up the box you still have to keep an eye on it. 17 

Q Right. 18 

A I mean if you get a list and it's very hard sometimes to 19 

get the list out, you know.  Say if, you know, we had a 20 

situation at Roseburg Lumber where we had loaded a barge.  They 21 

had water inside the barge, their pump wouldn't work, and they 22 

could not get the water out, and the thing almost capsized 23 

right at the dock. 24 

Q Right.  But for the most part though, I mean, your typical 25 
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operation, you push the button, the chips start going in.  It 1 

could be an hour before you have to actually have to do another 2 

function other than monitoring. 3 

A Well, you know, monitoring is a function. 4 

Q Right.  No, I understand, but monitoring is a pretty 5 

passive function, would you agree? 6 

A Well, I'm sure some of your paperwork is kind of passive 7 

too.  I mean every job has its occasions where it's passive.  8 

Yes, I would agree it's passive, but. 9 

Q None of my paperwork is ever passive.  But in terms of 10 

you're not doing much physical activity. 11 

A No. 12 

Q Okay.  And that's what I kind of meant. 13 

A Well, you know, it's like this.  The guy down there that's 14 

say the new guy down there that's walking back and forth giving 15 

you the readings is doing physical activity.  The other guy 16 

that's holding the button control and usually up in the 17 

platform isn't doing a whole lot of physical work at the time. 18 

Q Okay.  I don't have any further questions. 19 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Anything further, Ms. Nicholas? 20 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I have a few. 21 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 22 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  When the spout when you're at Southport, 23 

does it move back and forth along the length of the barge on 24 

its own? 25 
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A No.  As he explained, it's on like an arch where it -- 1 

Q Right. 2 

A -- rotates to get the distance that they need, but the 3 

barge itself is on a fleeting system -- 4 

Q Okay. 5 

A -- that originally we were doing the fleeting of the 6 

barge. 7 

Q Okay.  And when you're loading the -- when you're working 8 

as the button pusher, do you have to -- and this fleeting 9 

system, does that move the barge back and forth? 10 

A Right.  Well, it moves it down the length as you 11 

progressively load it. 12 

Q And as a button pusher do you need to monitor the flow of 13 

the chips from the spout to determine when and how the barge 14 

should be fleeted back and forth? 15 

A Well, the way it would go is that, and again, Richard 16 

would be a big part of this.  You would go by where you want to 17 

load next in the barge.  You know, you create this pile 18 

basically and fill that pile and then you'd move down to the 19 

next place that you want to load in the barge. 20 

Q Okay.  And is that something as a button pusher that you 21 

would monitor and be aware of? 22 

A Yes, you should. 23 

Q Okay.  I have no further questions. 24 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Anything further, Mr. 25 



 

ΛVTranz 
www.avtranz.com · (800) 257-0885 

240 

Garone? 1 

MR. GARONE:  No. 2 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Thank you. 3 

So I think at this point unless you think you can fit 4 

another witness in we can -- 5 

MR. GARONE:  Why don't we start, no?  If we've -- I mean 6 

we might as well use our time because -- 7 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Yeah.  Well, we -- 8 

MR. GARONE:  -- we might not finish tomorrow, I mean. 9 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Yeah.  Okay. 10 

MR. GARONE:  If she says she's got, what, five more? 11 

MS. NICHOLAS:  My witnesses tomorrow I think will see -- 12 

MR. GARONE:  Pretty short.  Because I might have one or 13 

two.  You know, I could have a couple of rebuttals and I hate 14 

to get kicked out of here at 4:30 tomorrow when we could have 15 

finished in another half hour, but we can't use the room. 16 

MS. NICHOLAS:  That's fine with me. 17 

MR. GARONE:  Take it over to the hotel. 18 

MS. NICHOLAS:  We can go right across the street. 19 

MR. GARONE:  Take it right over to the Y.  Right across 20 

the street to there.  There you go. 21 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Oh, can we go off the record? 22 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Sure.  We can go off the record. 23 

(Off the record at 4:14 p.m.) 24 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  All right.  Okay.  We'll go back 25 
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on the record and Ms. Nicholas had another witness that she's 1 

prepared to at least get started on this afternoon. 2 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Yes.  John Huber. 3 

Whereupon, 4 

JOHN HUBER 5 

having been first duly sworn, was called as a witness herein 6 

and was examined and testified as follows: 7 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Thank you.  And can you 8 

please state and spell your first and last name for the record? 9 

THE WITNESS:  John Huber, J-O-H-N H-U-B-E-R. 10 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 11 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Okay.  Mr. Huber, are you a member of 12 

ILWU Local 12? 13 

A Yes. 14 

Q And how long have you been a member? 15 

A I started casualing in 1988. 16 

Q And when did you become class B if you recall? 17 

A I believe that was April of '96. 18 

Q And when did you become class A? 19 

A I think it was late in 1999, October or November maybe, 20 

something like that. 21 

Q Okay.  And do you currently hold any positions in Local 22 

12? 23 

A I am on the safety committee and LRC. 24 

Q Okay.  And as during the time that you've been a member of 25 
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Local 12 have you unloaded any log barges? 1 

A Yes. 2 

Q And where have you unloaded log barges? 3 

A Both ocean terminals and Georgia Pacific. 4 

Q Okay.  And is that a job you've done a number of times? 5 

A Yes. 6 

Q Have you also loaded log ships? 7 

A Yes. 8 

Q And where have you done that? 9 

A Ocean terminals. 10 

Q Okay.  Have you doing any work as a longshoreman for a 11 

member of Local 12 here in Coos Bay operated forklifts? 12 

A Yes. 13 

Q And can you describe the work you were doing when you were 14 

operating a forklift? 15 

A The majority of it was loading lumber barges and there was 16 

other incidental stuff around when it cropped up, but. 17 

Q And at what location did you load lumber barges? 18 

A Coos Bay Docks. 19 

Q Okay.  And approximately when was that? 20 

A Oh, I think the last one they had there may have been 21 

maybe five years ago or so. 22 

Q Okay.  And since then have there been any other lumber 23 

loading work that Local 12 has done? 24 

MR. GARONE:  I'm going to object.  It's not part of the 25 
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work in dispute here.  We haven't -- we're not talking about 1 

lumber loading onto ships. 2 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Are you asking with 3 

respect to the work in dispute are you asking about the skill 4 

with respect to operating equipment? 5 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I am asking about both because as far as I 6 

understand it the charging party refused to change the scope of 7 

the work as defined in the 10(k) notice which would potentially 8 

cover this sort of work.  And that's why earlier I put on the 9 

record my understanding of what the work is at issue.  I 10 

believe the 10(k) notice states it's the loading and unloading 11 

of logs and other wood products which is very broad. 12 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  I'll -- 13 

MR. GARONE:  But there has never been any lumber loading 14 

at this dock in Southport, so what are we -- why are we going 15 

to waste our time talking about lumber loading onto ships when 16 

we're talking about potentially having some lumber loading onto 17 

a barge that's -- 18 

MS. NICHOLAS:  This is a barge that is being testified to. 19 

MR. GARONE:  Oh, I thought he said ships.  Okay. 20 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  I'm going to allow the 21 

questions. 22 

MR. GARONE:  Okay.  Okay.  All right.  Way afield, but 23 

that's fine. 24 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  And did you on many occasions operate 25 
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the forklift to do the lumber loading? 1 

A Yes. 2 

Q And can you just briefly, very briefly, describe for me 3 

what you exactly did when you operated this forklift? 4 

A Well, I drove a forklift on a lumber barge and we would 5 

load mainly lumber and plywood and stow it on the barge and 6 

then when it was complete flash the barge and take the 7 

forklifts on.  And that's basically it. 8 

Q So the forklift was on the barge itself? 9 

A Uh-huh. 10 

Q And you would -- 11 

MR. GARONE:  Excuse me.  Was that a yes?  Sorry. 12 

THE WITNESS:  Yes. 13 

MR. GARONE:  Thank you. 14 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  And you would then stow with the 15 

forklift the lumber on the barge? 16 

A Yes. 17 

Q Okay.  And did other Local 12 members also operate 18 

forklifts doing this lumber loading? 19 

A Yes. 20 

Q And do you know any Local 12 members who in the past have 21 

operated log unloaders or snappers? 22 

A Yes. 23 

Q And do you know where Local 12 operated those machines in 24 

the past? 25 
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A Well, I think most recently it was at ocean terminals and 1 

before that there was an operation at Portland docks that we 2 

operated then there also. 3 

Q Okay.  I have no further questions for this witness. 4 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Mr. Garone, do you have 5 

questions? 6 

MR. GARONE:  I have some questions. 7 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay. 8 

MR. GARONE:  Not too many though. 9 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 10 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  So when you're loading lumber onto a barge 11 

this is palletized lumber on a pallet? 12 

A No. 13 

Q No? 14 

A No, it's just banded lumber. 15 

Q Just banded.  And how do you pick up the loads?  Where do 16 

you slide the forks into? 17 

A Well, they have what they call a perch that sits on the 18 

barge. 19 

Q I see. 20 

A And it's basically a big steel thing, big steel ramp that 21 

you can drive the forklift up on and then it's got an elevated 22 

platform that the lumber sits on and you can get your forks 23 

underneath and pick it up. 24 

Q I see.  And you don't -- you're not aware of that type of 25 
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operation ever having gone on at Southport's slip in North 1 

Bend? 2 

A Not that I know of, no. 3 

Q Okay.  And did you say that you've operated log unloaders 4 

and snappers or was that other people at Local 12 that have 5 

done that? 6 

A No.  I said I knew of other people that had. 7 

Q So you haven't done it yourself. 8 

A Not personally, no. 9 

Q Okay.  What's a snapper?  Because I never -- 10 

A That's kind of our general term for a wheel loader with 11 

log grabs on it. 12 

Q Okay.  And you say ocean, because, okay.  Ocean terminal, 13 

you say that's been done at ocean terminal.  Is that -- when's 14 

the last that's been done, that type of operation? 15 

A I believe the last time that was done down there was when 16 

we had some imported pine from New Zealand come in.  And that's 17 

been, I don't know, maybe ten years ago or so.  I don't know. 18 

Q Okay.  And you said the Portland docks. 19 

A Yes. 20 

Q And is that in Coos Bay or are you talking -- 21 

A Yes. 22 

Q Okay.  And that's closed down a long time ago, hasn't it? 23 

A Yes. 24 

Q How many years ago? 25 
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A Well, I wouldn't know on that one either.  Probably at 1 

least ten years. 2 

Q At least ten years.  Probably more than ten years.  Is 3 

that right? 4 

A Could be.  I don't know. 5 

Q Okay. 6 

A I don't know. 7 

Q I have no further questions. 8 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Anything else? 9 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No further questions. 10 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Thank you.   11 

Did you have anybody else you could get started with? 12 

MS. NICHOLAS:  One second. 13 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  We'll go off the record. 14 

(Off the record at 4:25 p.m.) 15 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  I'm not going to take 16 

testimony from any other witnesses today.  We're going to break 17 

for the day and reconvene at 9:00 tomorrow morning. 18 

MR. GARONE:  Is it possible to reconvene at 8:00 or is   19 

it -- 20 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  I think the office opens at 8:00. 21 

MR. GARONE:  I see. 22 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  If everybody would agree, I would 23 

be happy to reconvene earlier at like 8:15. 24 

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  9. 25 
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MS. NICHOLAS:  Sorry.  We're unavailable until 9:00 a.m. 1 

MR. GARONE:  Yeah.  Okay.  That's fine. 2 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Okay.  So at 9:00 a.m. 3 

tomorrow. 4 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Okay. 5 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Off the record. 6 

MS. NICHOLAS:  And just so everyone knows, I don't intend 7 

to go beyond tomorrow. 8 

MR. GARONE:  Okay.  Yeah.  We'll see what I can do. 9 

MS. NICHOLAS:  That is my -- I mean -- 10 

MR. GARONE:  Yeah.  I mean this all depends on then once 11 

the baton gets handed back, then we'll -- 12 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Of course.  Of course.  I understand. 13 

MR. GARONE:  -- see how we do. 14 

(Whereupon, the hearing in the above-entitled matter was 15 

recessed at 4:27 p.m. until Thursday, April 9, 2015 at 9:00 16 

a.m.)  17 

 18 

 19 

 20 

 21 

 22 

 23 

 24 

 25 
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C E R T I F I C A T I O N 1 

This is to certify that the attached proceedings before the 2 

National Labor Relations Board (NLRB), Region 19, Case Number 3 

19-CD-144202, International Longshore and Warehouse Union Local 4 

12 and Southport Lumber Company, LLC, at the WorkSource Oregon, 5 

2075 Sheridan Avenue, Room 12, North Bend, Oregon 97459, on 6 

Wednesday, April 8, 2015, at 9:17 a.m. was held according to 7 

the record, and that this is the original, complete, and true 8 

and accurate transcript that has been compared to the reporting 9 

or recording, accomplished at the hearing, that the exhibit 10 

files have been checked for completeness and no exhibits 11 

received in evidence or in the rejected exhibit files are 12 

missing. 13 
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P R O C E E D I N G S 1 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay, so we'll go on the record.  2 

And this is the second day of the hearing in Case 19-CD-144202.  3 

And we -- when we went off the record yesterday, I believe the 4 

Union was intending to call another witness this morning.  Ms. 5 

Nicholas, are you prepared to call the Union's next witness? 6 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Yes, the -- Local 12 calls Gary Alford. 7 

Whereupon, 8 

GARY ALFORD 9 

having been duly sworn, was called as a witness herein and was 10 

examined and testified as follows: 11 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Thank you.  And can you please 12 

state and spell your first and last name for the record? 13 

THE WITNESS:  Yeah, my name is Gary Alford.  G-A-R-Y A-L-14 

F-O-R-D. 15 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 16 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Good morning, Mr. Alford. 17 

A Morning. 18 

Q Are you a member of ILWU Local 12? 19 

A I am. 20 

Q And how long have you been a member? 21 

A With membership, 31 years. 22 

Q Okay.  And when did you become Class A? 23 

A 1986. 24 

Q Okay.  And currently, do you have any positions within 25 
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Local 12? 1 

A Vice president. 2 

Q Okay.  And have you held any other positions in the past? 3 

A In the past, yeah, I was temporary secretary treasurer, 4 

been a dispatcher, that sort of thing. 5 

Q And have you been a member of the LRC? 6 

A I don't believe I ever have, no. 7 

Q Okay.  Now, back in 2012, do you recall attending some 8 

meetings with Southport Lumber Company? 9 

A I do. 10 

Q And do you recall approximately how many meetings there 11 

were? 12 

A Three, four, five maybe. 13 

Q Okay.  And who was present for Southport Lumber Company at 14 

those meetings? 15 

A Jason Smith and Jim Lyons. 16 

Q Okay.  And did you go to these meetings with other members 17 

of Local 12? 18 

A I did. 19 

Q Do you recall who also went from Local 12? 20 

A Marvin Caldera, Gene Sundet and Joe Hilding. 21 

Q Okay.  And what -- why were you having these meet -- or 22 

why was Local 12 having these meetings with Southport? 23 

A I think that we were trying to come to an agreement on 24 

some manning issues. 25 



 

ΛVTranz 
www.avtranz.com · (800) 257-0885 

256 

Q Okay.  And was that manning for the loading of chip 1 

barges? 2 

A Yes. 3 

Q And was it also for manning for the unloading of log 4 

barges? 5 

A Yes. 6 

Q Okay.  And do you recall whether Local 12 and Southport 7 

eventually agreed on the manning for chip barges? 8 

A We did. 9 

Q And did you -- have you ever worked out at Southport? 10 

A Yes, I have. 11 

Q And were you working as a button pusher at Southport? 12 

A I was. 13 

Q So these meetings that you had, do you recall any of these 14 

meetings with Southport, anyone from Southport telling you that 15 

Southport would not load or unload barges without Local 12? 16 

A I do recall that.  We were at the Southport mill facility 17 

and had a meeting, I think with -- Jones Stevedoring was 18 

involved.  And Jason Smith stated that we -- he -- we wouldn't 19 

do any barge work with it. 20 

Q Okay.   21 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Can the witness look at Union Exhibit 5, 22 

please? 23 

THE WITNESS:  Thank you. 24 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Do you recall seeing this document in 25 
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the past? 1 

A Yes. 2 

Q And is it something that Local 12 received from Southport? 3 

A I believe so, yes. 4 

Q Okay.   5 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Can the witness look at Employer Exhibit 5, 6 

please? 7 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  And have you seen this letter before? 8 

A Yes. 9 

Q And is this letter -- it's dated May 14th, 2012 to 10 

Southport Lumber Company.  Was this is a -- were you involved 11 

in discussing the manning proposals here that were eventually 12 

pro -- that were proposed to Southport in this letter? 13 

A Yeah, I'm certain I was. 14 

Q Okay.  And fall -- so this letter sets out some manning.  15 

Do you recall, was this the last proposal for manning that 16 

Local 12 made regarding log barges? 17 

A In written form, I'm sure it was, yes. 18 

Q Okay.  And -- but during these meetings, did -- do you 19 

recall any other proposals by Local 12 regarding the manning 20 

for the log barges? 21 

A Yeah.  I think verbally they were amended after this. 22 

Q Okay.  And do you recall the later offer that Local 12 23 

made regarding manning for log barges? 24 

A No, I'm sorry.  I really don't. 25 
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Q Okay.  Again, Mr. Alford, how long -- when did you become 1 

Class A here in -- with Local 12? 2 

A 1987. 3 

Q Okay.  And you -- have you been here in Coos Bay since 4 

then? 5 

A Yes. 6 

Q So -- or consistently since then through -- 7 

A Okay. 8 

Q -- the present. 9 

A Yes.   10 

Q Yes.  Okay.  So are you familiar with other locations here 11 

in Coos Bay, where Local 12 loads chip barges as button 12 

pushers? 13 

A Yes, I am. 14 

Q Where else does Local 12 do that? 15 

A Roseburg Forest Products. 16 

Q Okay. 17 

A And -- excuse me -- Georgia-Pacific. 18 

Q And Local 12 members currently load chip barges as button 19 

pushers there? 20 

A Yes. 21 

Q Mr. Alford, have you seen this document before? 22 

A Yes. 23 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Can we mark it as -- are you 24 

going to -- 25 
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MS. NICHOLAS:  Oh yes. 1 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  -- introduce -- 2 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Yes.  Sure. 3 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Which Union exhibit -- 4 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I believe it's 8 -- 5 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  -- are we on? 6 

MS. NICHOLAS:  -- is next? 7 

THE COURT REPORTER:  8 -- 8 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  8.  Okay. 9 

THE REPORTER:  -- is next. 10 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  So we're talking about Union 11 

Exhibit 8 now. 12 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Union Number 8. 13 

(Union Exhibit Number 8 Marked for Identification) 14 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  And is this doc -- this document appears 15 

-- it's dated February 17, 1999 at the top.  And it says 16 

memorandum of understanding below that.  Can you explain what 17 

this document is? 18 

A It's, I think resolving a manning issue for the loading of 19 

chip barges -- 20 

Q Okay. 21 

A -- with Roseburg Forest Products. 22 

Q Okay.  And if you look at the second page there, there's a 23 

-- there's the line that has a signature above it.  It says 24 

President, ILWU Local 12.  And I believe it says Wallace 25 
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Robbins.  Do you know Wallace Robbins? 1 

A I did. 2 

Q And was he the president of Local 12? 3 

A He was. 4 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I'd like to offer this document. 5 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Any objection? 6 

MR. GARONE:  Relevance.  But I can argue that in our 7 

brief, so -- 8 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Union Exhibit 8 is 9 

received. 10 

(Union Exhibit Number 8 Received into Evidence) 11 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  And as far as you know, Mr. Alford, is 12 

this memorandum of understanding still enforced today? 13 

A Yeah, I believe so. 14 

Q And you also mentioned Georgia Pacific.  Do you -- have 15 

you ever loaded chip barges at Georgia Pacific? 16 

A I have. 17 

Q And do you know for approximately how long Local 12 18 

members, including yourself, have been loading chip barges 19 

there? 20 

A Excuse me.  I think the -- in fact, I think I loaded the 21 

first barge like in 1995. 22 

Q Okay.  And since that time, has Local 12 been loading the 23 

chip barges at Georgia Pacific? 24 

A Yes. 25 
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Q And when I -- when I'm speaking about loading the chip 1 

barges, my -- I'm speaking about the button pushing work.  So 2 

just to be clear.  Local 12 is performing the button pushing 3 

work at Georgia Pacific and Roseburg for chip barges, correct? 4 

A Yes, that's correct. 5 

Q Do Local 12 members here in Coos Bay also load chip ships? 6 

A They do. 7 

Q And what locations do Local 12 members do that work? 8 

A Roseburg Forest Products and Ocean -- or Oregon Chip 9 

Terminals.  Sorry. 10 

Q Okay.  And are there any locations that are no longer in 11 

operation in Coos Bay where Local 12 members used to load chip 12 

ships? 13 

A Yes.  It was Weyerhaeuser had a facility and Champion had 14 

at central dock. 15 

Q Okay.  And are both of those facilities now closed today? 16 

A Right. 17 

Q And Mr. Alford, do Local 12 members load and -- or unload 18 

-- or have Local 12 members loaded or unloaded log barges in 19 

Coos Bay? 20 

A Yes. 21 

Q And do you know at what location that has happened? 22 

A Ocean Terminals and Georgia Pacific. 23 

THE WITNESS:  Thank you. 24 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  So this will be Union Exhibit 9. 25 



 

ΛVTranz 
www.avtranz.com · (800) 257-0885 

262 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Okay. 1 

(Union Exhibit Number 9 Marked for Identification) 2 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Alford, have you seen this letter 3 

before? 4 

A I don't think I have, no. 5 

Q Okay.  Moving on.  Well, here, if you look at this, it's -6 

- it appears to be a letter from Mr. Lyons.  And do you know 7 

what -- does Mr. Lyons own Ocean Terminals? 8 

A I believe so, yes. 9 

Q And was that one of the locations at which you stated that 10 

Local 12 members have unloaded or loa -- done unloading or 11 

loading log operations? 12 

A Yes. 13 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I have no further questions. 14 

MR. GARONE:  I have a few questions. 15 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 16 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Mr. Alford, you testified that at some 17 

point, Mr. Smith made some comment about not working with an 18 

ILWU workforce at the Southport slip? 19 

A Something to that effect.  Not exactly that, but -- 20 

Q Right. 21 

A -- to that effect, yes. 22 

Q And that wa -- to the extent that you recall that comment, 23 

that comment occurred in one of these meetings that occurred in 24 

May of 2012.  Is that correct?  25 
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A I'm not certain of the date, but in one of the meetings, 1 

yes. 2 

Q Okay.  And is it fair to say that you never reached a 3 

formal agreement that covered both lumbar barges, log barges 4 

and chip barges? 5 

A No, that's not fair to say. 6 

Q Okay. 7 

A We came to an agreement with -- partial.  A partial 8 

agreement. 9 

Q Okay.  You didn't -- you did not reach an agreement on the 10 

log barges, correct? 11 

A I don't think so. 12 

Q Okay.  And you didn't reach any agreement on lumbar 13 

barges? 14 

A I don't think there was ever a problem with that.  I think 15 

that was in agreement also. 16 

Q You think there was an agreement on lumbar barges? 17 

A Well, a verbal agreement.  I think there was no issue with 18 

the lumbar barges, yes. 19 

Q Okay.  And it's your testimony that sometime in -- when 20 

did you reach the agreement on the chip barges? 21 

A At the first meeting, I believe.  There was no discrepancy 22 

with manning. 23 

Q Do you recall -- 24 

MR. GARONE:  Can you show the witness Exhibit -- Employer 25 
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Exhibit 7? 1 

THE WITNESS:  Thank you. 2 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Do you recognize that letter? 3 

A I don't think I ever had seen this letter, no. 4 

Q Do you recall at some point -- do you know who Mr. Caldera 5 

is? 6 

A I do. 7 

Q He was the president of the Local at that time? 8 

A I believe so, yes. 9 

Q And is it fair to say that Southport notified the Union in 10 

June of 2012 that it was free to use its own personnel to load 11 

and offload vessels at its docks? 12 

A If you say so, yeah. 13 

Q Okay. 14 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Objection.  No personal knowledge. 15 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Do you ever recall having a discussion 16 

with Mr. Caldera or any other Union officer about Southport's 17 

position that it was free to use whoever it wanted at its 18 

Southport slip? 19 

A That specifically, no. 20 

Q Okay.  Would you agree that the position set forth in that 21 

letter is inconsistent with the agreement that you claim Mr. 22 

Smith made? 23 

A I haven't read the letter, so I don't -- 24 

Q Okay.  Take -- 25 
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A -- I can't -- 1 

Q -- take a minute -- 2 

A I can't say.  Sure. 3 

Q -- to rea -- take a minute and read it. 4 

A Sure.  Okay. 5 

Q Okay.  Would you agree that the position of Southport 6 

stated in that letter is inconsistent with the notion that 7 

there was some agreement that they would never use non-ILWU 8 

labor? 9 

A It -- what I read says that we're hoping to come to some 10 

accommodation in manning is what I -- what -- is what -- the 11 

gist of what I get from that. 12 

Q Right.  And is -- 13 

A Yeah. 14 

Q -- the first paragraph, it states, "It is -- in 15 

consequence, Southport is free to utilize its own personnel in 16 

loading and unloading vessels at its dock." 17 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Objection.  The document speaks for itself. 18 

MR. GARONE:  Well, I'm just asking him a question. 19 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Is that sentence inconsistent with the 20 

notion that there was an agreement? 21 

A I don't understand your question. 22 

Q Okay.  You're saying that in May of 2012, there was some 23 

agreement or statement by Mr. Smith that the company would 24 

never use non-ILWU labor. 25 
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A Absolutely, I heard that. 1 

Q Okay.  And yet this -- the statement in this letter in the 2 

first paragraph is inconsistent with that.  Would you -- 3 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Objection.  The document speaks for itself.  4 

What the letter says, the letter says. 5 

MR. GARONE:  I'm asking him whether it's inconsistent with 6 

his understanding of the agreement that he claims took place. 7 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  I'll allow the question. 8 

THE WITNESS:  I don't understand what you want from me on 9 

this. 10 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Okay. 11 

A I didn't see the letter.  I never read the letter before.  12 

I don't know -- 13 

Q Okay. 14 

A -- what you want. 15 

Q All right.  In June of 2012, the -- Southport was telling 16 

the Union via a formal letter from its attorney -- 17 

A Okay. 18 

Q -- that it was free to utilize whoever it wanted to work 19 

at its slip. 20 

A Okay. 21 

Q Okay.  Isn't that inconsistent with what you claim that 22 

Mr. Smith said in May of 2012? 23 

A Maybe, yes. 24 

Q Okay.  Thank you.  Now, the offer that was made by the 25 
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Union with regards to manning that's set forth in Employer 1 

Exhibit 5, I think you already -- I think you might have that 2 

in front of you. 3 

A Yes. 4 

Q That was voted at a membership meeting, correct? 5 

A I don't recall.  No, I don't think so. 6 

Q Okay.  Look at the first sentence of the letter from Mr. 7 

Caldera. 8 

A Sure.  9 

Q It says, "Your letter was read to our membership at our 10 

recent meeting." 11 

A I've got the wrong letter then. 12 

Q Okay.  Look at Employee Exhibit 5.  I'm sorry.  Is that -- 13 

I think that's in your pile there.  It's in the bottom.  It 14 

should -- 15 

THE COURT REPORTER:  The number should be -- 16 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  It should be the last one. 17 

THE REPORTER:  -- in the lower right. 18 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Lower right hand corner. 19 

A U5? 20 

Q No, that's Union 5.  Keep going.  I think there's Employer 21 

5 there.  There, I think that might -- no, that's not it. 22 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  That's it. 23 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  There it is.  Paper shuffling. 24 

A Okay.  Okay. 25 
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Q So the first sentence of the letter states that, "Your 1 

letter was read to our membership at our recent Union meeting."  2 

And it's referring to a letter from Southport. 3 

A Okay. 4 

Q Then it says, "The following manning was unanimously 5 

approved."  Okay, does that tell you that it was presented at a 6 

membership meeting and voted by the membership? 7 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Objection.  Document speaks for itself.  8 

What the document states is what the document states. 9 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Do you have any reason to disbelieve the 10 

statement in that document? 11 

A Actually, I think I -- some of the Union meetings I have 12 

to miss, because I work and I don't think I was at that 13 

meeting, so I can't speak to that. 14 

Q Okay.  Do you have any reason to question Mr. Caldera's 15 

statement that the offer was voted and approved by the 16 

membership? 17 

A No, I have no reason. 18 

Q Okay.  Do you remember any other proposals or offers by 19 

Local 12 with regards to manning ever being raised at a 20 

membership meeting after this? 21 

A I don't remember. 22 

Q Okay.  Is there a company called Costal Fiber in this 23 

region?  Are you aware of that? 24 

A There was.  I think they're no longer in business. 25 
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Q Did ILWU do button pushing for Coastal Fiber? 1 

A I believe they did. 2 

Q And you used one button pusher, not two there, correct? 3 

A I'm not sure.  That's -- I think they did at one time and 4 

then on another time, they did it, too. 5 

Q Okay.  And with regards to the Roseburg Forest document 6 

that is -- been submitted here as Union Exhibit 8 -- 7 

A Uh-huh. 8 

Q -- you should have that in front of you. 9 

A I do. 10 

Q Is it fair to say that that would have been a product of 11 

negotiations between Roseburg Forest Products and the local 12 

Union? 13 

A Logically, yeah.  But I can't speak to that.  I wasn't 14 

involved. 15 

Q Okay.  But -- I mean, it says memorandum of understanding, 16 

so that seems to imply that it was based on negotiations. 17 

A Sure.  You can imply that. 18 

Q Okay.  And when parties negotiate -- have you ever engaged 19 

in local negotiations with companies with regards to 20 

memorandums of understanding or anything like that? 21 

A Southport Lumber is the -- 22 

Q The only one? 23 

A Yeah. 24 

Q Okay.  This is based on the facts and circumstances that 25 
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existed in 1999 with Roseburg Forest Products.  Is that 1 

correct? 2 

A That's the date it's on it, yes. 3 

Q Okay. 4 

A On it. 5 

Q In August of 2014, do you recall Southport bringing on a 6 

log barge and it -- where it did not use ILWU labor? 7 

A Yes. 8 

Q Okay.  And that created a response by the Union, did it 9 

not? 10 

A I don't understand what you mean by a response. 11 

Q Okay.  You started picketing? 12 

A Yes. 13 

Q Okay.  Did you also start contacting various businesses 14 

and trying to convince them not to do business with Southport? 15 

A I can't speak to that.  I don't know. 16 

Q You didn't do that personally? 17 

A No. 18 

Q Okay.  Is it fair to say that once Southport utilized non-19 

Union personnel to do the log unloading, that any attempt -- 20 

any further attempt to use non-Union personnel would have been 21 

picketed? 22 

A Yes. 23 

Q Okay.   24 

MR. GARONE:  I don't have any further questions. 25 
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HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Do you have anything further? 1 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No, no further questions. 2 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Thank you. 3 

THE WITNESS:  Yes.  Just leave these.  Those are yours? 4 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Can we go off the record for a few minutes? 5 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Yes.  We'll go off the record. 6 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Thank you. 7 

(Off the record at 9:22 a.m.)  8 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  We'll be on the record.  9 

Ms. Nicholas, does the Union have another witness it wishes to 10 

call? 11 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Yes, Russ Leibelt. 12 

Whereupon, 13 

RUSS LEIBELT 14 

having been first duly sworn, was called as a witness herein 15 

and was examined and testified as follows: 16 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Thank you.  And will you 17 

please state and spell your first and last name for the record? 18 

THE WITNESS:  Russ Leibelt.  R-U-S-S L-E-I-B-E-L-T. 19 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 20 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Good morning, Mr. Leibelt. 21 

A Morning. 22 

Q Are you a member of ILWU Local 12? 23 

A Yes. 24 

Q And do you -- how long have you been a member? 25 
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A Twenty-eight years. 1 

Q Okay.  And you recall approximately when you became Class 2 

A? 3 

A 1987. 4 

Q Okay.  And what kind of work did you do before joining 5 

Local 12? 6 

A I was a member of 701 operating engineers.  And then I 7 

worked in the woods logging. 8 

Q Okay.  And when you worked logging, did you -- can you 9 

describe for me the types of work you did? 10 

A Everything from run yarders, set chokers, run machine, log 11 

loaders, Cats. 12 

Q Okay.  So you operated -- did you operate different types 13 

of heavy machinery? 14 

A Correct. 15 

Q And I believe you mentioned Cats?  Is that one?  And was 16 

log loaders also another piece of machinery you operated? 17 

A Yes. 18 

Q Okay.  And since you've been a member of ILWU Local 12, 19 

have you also operated a log loader and machines? 20 

A Yes, I have. 21 

Q And where have you operated those types of machines? 22 

A Portland Dock, Ocean Terminals, Longview, at Weyerhaeuser 23 

Dock and Longview at Port Dock 8. 24 

Q Okay.  So let's talk first about Ocean Terminals.  That 25 
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was one of the places where you operated a log loader, correct? 1 

A Correct. 2 

Q And can you describe for me the work that you did there 3 

when you operated a log loader? 4 

A One of the operations was we were discharging pine.  We'd 5 

take the machine, go out and grab it off the dock, take it out 6 

in the yard and pile it.  And then we'd turn around and load 7 

them back on the trucks. 8 

Q Okay.  And you personally did that work. 9 

A Correct. 10 

Q And you were driving the log loader. 11 

A Correct. 12 

Q Okay.  Now, with regard to the Weyerhaeuser dock in 13 

Longview, what work did you do there? 14 

A Ran a Wagner for -- 15 

Q And can you describe -- what's a Wagner? 16 

A It's a big snapper. 17 

Q Okay.  And by snapper, is it a type of machinery that you 18 

use to grab logs? 19 

A Correct.  They call them snappers, log loaders -- 20 

Q Okay. 21 

A -- different -- 22 

Q Snapper, log loader, the same essential thing. 23 

A Correct. 24 

Q Okay.  And you operated a Wagner at that location. 25 
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A At Weyerhaeuser, yes. 1 

Q Okay.  And what were -- what was the operation with -- 2 

what were you doing when you were operating that Wagner? 3 

A We were discharging a barge that had loaded at Ocean 4 

Terminal, so I just went up there and the barge sets the wood 5 

in a bunk.  We grab it, turn it around and pass it off to the 6 

Weyerhaeuser people. 7 

Q Okay.  So you -- with the Wagner, you would grab the logs 8 

from the bunk.  Is that right? 9 

A Correct. 10 

Q And then you would take them to another bunk and put them 11 

in that bunk. 12 

A Correct. 13 

Q Okay.  And that was in Longview, right? 14 

A Correct. 15 

Q And did you end up doing that work, because you traveled 16 

there to do it? 17 

A Yes. 18 

Q And you also mentioned that the Longview -- another dock 19 

in Longview. 20 

A Yes, Port Dock. 21 

Q Port Dock.  And what operation did you work on there, 22 

where you operated the log loader? 23 

A Loading ship, the -- we'd have to unload trucks.  The 24 

trucks would come in and then they had surge piles that we 25 
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would grab when trucks weren't there, put in the bunks to the 1 

ship. 2 

Q And you were operating a snapper to do that work? 3 

A Correct. 4 

Q And I believe you mentioned one more dock.  The Portland 5 

Dock.  Was that right? 6 

A Portland Dock, yes. 7 

Q And where is that dock located? 8 

A Bunker Hill. 9 

Q Is it here in Coos Bay? 10 

A Yes, it's -- it closed in the 90s. 11 

Q Okay.  So when it was open, you also operated a snapper 12 

there? 13 

A Correct. 14 

Q Can you describe the operation that you did there? 15 

A Same.  We'd have to run out in the log yard, grab the 16 

logs, take it to the ship, put it in the bunks.  They were 17 

smaller machines, so we had to do two bites at one -- per ship 18 

load. 19 

Q Okay.  And is it fair to say that you've operated many 20 

different kinds of machines doing the log loaders snappers, 21 

various kinds, sizes and -- over your years, with your 22 

experience? 23 

A Yes.  Yes. 24 

Q And do you know other Local 12 members who have also 25 
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operated log loaders and snappers? 1 

A Yes, I do. 2 

Q Who are those people? 3 

A Myself, Larry Daugherty, Randy Buckingham, John Hardman, 4 

Mike Forbess. 5 

Q Okay.   6 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I have no further questions.   7 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Do you have any questions, Mr. 8 

Garone? 9 

MR. GARONE:  I do. 10 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 11 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Mr. Leibelt, have you ever run a 12 

LeTourneau? 13 

A No, I haven't. 14 

Q Okay.  And is it fair to say that a LeTourneau is a 15 

different type of a machine from a -- from the ones that you've 16 

operated? 17 

A I can't say, because I've never been in one. 18 

Q Okay.  And so you don't know how long it takes to be fully 19 

trained and capable of operating a LeTourneau, do you? 20 

A No, I wouldn't. 21 

Q Okay.  When is the last time you operated a snapper? 22 

A A year. 23 

Q And before that, when was the last time you operated one? 24 

A Six months. 25 
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Q Okay.  Is it a regular part of your dispatch that you get 1 

jobs like that? 2 

A Got them when I was out of town, in Longview. 3 

Q I see.  So you usually take those jobs only when you 4 

travel? 5 

A Yeah, because they're not here, available to us anymore. 6 

Q When is the last time you had one of those jobs that was 7 

available to you in the Coos Bay area? 8 

A Wow, I don't know when the last time was. 9 

Q Probably in the 90s? 10 

A Probably. 11 

Q Okay.  So when you do those jobs, it's as a traveler to 12 

Longview, most likely -- 13 

A Yes. 14 

Q -- since then.  And how many times have you traveled to 15 

Longview, let's say sine -- in the last ten years? 16 

A Probably 30. 17 

Q Thirty times in the last ten years, so about three times a 18 

year? 19 

A On average. 20 

Q Okay.  And when you go to travel for one of those times, 21 

how many days do you stay out there usually? 22 

A Depends what the work is.  Two to three. 23 

Q Two to three days.  Okay. 24 

MR. GARONE:  I have no further questions. 25 
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HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Do you have anything further? 1 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Sure. 2 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 3 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Leibelt, so you know what a 4 

LeTourneau is, correct? 5 

A Correct. 6 

Q And do you think that you would be able to operate a 7 

LeTourneau, based on your experience? 8 

MR. GARONE:  I'm going to object.  He said he's never run 9 

one and how could he say, if he's never run one, whether he 10 

could operate one?  I mean, it -- 11 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I'm asking him his opinion. 12 

MR. GARONE:  You'd have to have an opinion -- it has to be 13 

based upon some foundation of knowledge.  You can't just have 14 

an opinion that's based on nothing. 15 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I think a lot opinions have -- 16 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  I'm -- 17 

MS. NICHOLAS:  -- been asked today, not based on 18 

knowledge. 19 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  I'm going to allow the question.  20 

And you know, obviously the record's going to include the 21 

response to your question and I'm sure that the reader of the 22 

record can take that into consideration. 23 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  So Mr. Leibelt, do you believe you'd be 24 

able to operate a LeTourneau? 25 
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A Yes. 1 

Q And can you explain to me why you've come to that 2 

conclusion that you an operate a LeTourneau? 3 

A Because I can run anything I get on. 4 

Q So you know, when you have operated these different types 5 

of machines over the years -- and you've talked about a Wagner, 6 

different types of snappers.  I believe you mentioned some were 7 

smaller, some were larger.  Each time you get in those 8 

machines, are they just drastically different and do you have 9 

to re-learn how to operate that machine? 10 

A Every machine is different. 11 

Q And is it -- does it take a long time for you to get from 12 

-- if you've been driving a Wagner and then you'd hop in 13 

another machine, can you pick up -- can you figure out how to 14 

operate that machine relatively quickly? 15 

A Yes. 16 

Q And is it because you ha -- based on your prior experience 17 

with other machines that you're able to get in another machine 18 

and be able to essentially operate it -- 19 

MR. GARONE:  Leading. 20 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  -- almost immediately? 21 

MR. GARONE:  Leading the witness. 22 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Could you ask that 23 

question in a less leading way? 24 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  So Mr. Leibelt, when you -- do you 25 
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believe that -- or is it -- based on your ex -- does your 1 

experience assist you when you get into a new machine and you 2 

need to operate it? 3 

A Yeah, it don't take long to learn. 4 

Q Okay. 5 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I don't have any further questions. 6 

MR. GARONE:  I have some follow-up. 7 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay. 8 

RECROSS-EXAMINATION 9 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Most of these pieces of equipment you 10 

operate are similar to operating a motor vehicle, correct? 11 

A Correct. 12 

Q So the controls are similar? 13 

A Correct. 14 

Q There's a transmission of some sort? 15 

A The ones I've run, yes. 16 

Q And there's an accelerator pedal? 17 

A Uh-huh. 18 

Q And there's a brake? 19 

A Uh-huh. 20 

Q Most likely. 21 

A Uh-huh. 22 

Q Do you know anything about what the operating controls of 23 

a LeTourneau look like? 24 

A No, I have not -- 25 
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Q Have you -- 1 

A -- not been -- 2 

Q -- ever been in the cab of a LeTourneau? 3 

A No. 4 

Q Do you know that LeTourneaus have toggle switches and all 5 

kinds of different -- 6 

A I've been told. 7 

Q -- types of controls.  What? 8 

A I've been told, yes. 9 

Q Okay.  And you have no experience in operating them, 10 

correct? 11 

A Correct. 12 

Q Okay. 13 

MR. GARONE:  No further questions.  I'm sorry.  Excuse me. 14 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No further questions. 15 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Thank you very much.  Does 16 

the Union have another witness it's prepared to call at this 17 

time? 18 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Can I request a few minutes off the record 19 

to decide who to call? 20 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Yes.  We'll go off the record. 21 

(Off the record at 9:36 a.m.) 22 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  We'll go back on the record.  And 23 

Mr. Sundet -- does the Union have another witness -- 24 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Leal Sundet. 25 
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HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  -- prepared to call?  Okay. 1 

Whereupon, 2 

LEAL SUNDET 3 

having been first duly sworn, was called as a witness herein 4 

and was examined and testified as follows: 5 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Thank you.  And can you 6 

please spell your first and last name for the record? 7 

THE WITNESS:  First name is L-E-A-L.  Last name is S-U-N-8 

D-E-T. 9 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 10 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Sundet, you are currently employed? 11 

A Yes, I am. 12 

Q And by whom are you employed? 13 

A I'm employed by the Long Shore Division of the ILWU. 14 

Q Okay.  And what is your current position? 15 

A Coast Committeeman. 16 

Q Okay.  And when did you first -- is that an elected 17 

position? 18 

A Yes. 19 

Q And when were you first elected? 20 

A 2006. 21 

Q And have you held that position since that date? 22 

A Yes. 23 

Q And when did you first start working as a longshoreman in 24 

the long shore industry? 25 
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A 1988. 1 

Q Okay.  And have you worked as a longshoreman here in Coos 2 

Bay in the past? 3 

A Yes. 4 

Q And Hearing Officer did you come to work in Coos Bay? 5 

A I was registered in Port of Newport, which is about -- 6 

little over two hours north of here on the Oregon coast.  And 7 

we had a little to moderate amount of work.  And I would often 8 

travel down here and work or they would bring our gangs down 9 

here.  I would travel as a voluntary traveler individually.  10 

Worked a lot of hours in Coos Bay in the late 80s and early 11 

90s. 12 

Q Okay.  And in your position as a Coast Committeeman for 13 

the long shore division, are you familiar with the history and 14 

industry practices of the ILWU in Coastwide? 15 

A Yes.  We'd -- my primary responsibility is administering 16 

the contract in all the locals on the west coast in three 17 

western states of United States. 18 

Q Okay. 19 

A History's a very -- history -- in order to understand the 20 

agreement, you have to understand the history of it from 1934 21 

forward. 22 

Q Okay.   23 

A Can I step away just for a second to get my eyeglasses out 24 

of my bag. 25 
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HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Yes.  We'll go off the record.  1 

(Off the record at 9:48 a.m.) 2 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  On the record.  And are we 3 

going to mark this as a Union exhibit? 4 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Yes, Exhibit 10, I believe is next. 5 

(Union Exhibit Number 10 Marked for Identification) 6 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  So the witness has been handed 7 

Union Exhibit 10. 8 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Sundet, have you seen this document 9 

before? 10 

A Yes, I have. 11 

Q And can you describe what this is? 12 

A This what they call a T letter or transmittal letter.  13 

This one here is dated January 8, 1965.  It's a letter that was 14 

exchanged between Harry Bridges, who was the president of the 15 

International ILWU at the time.  And O'Shea, who I think was 16 

the -- one of the vice presidents for Pacific Maritime 17 

Association at the time.  And the -- well, during that period 18 

of time, pursuant to the M and M agreement that was codified, I 19 

think, in the 1961 agreement, there was a process for newest -- 20 

new mannings and even modifications to old mannings, were the 21 

employers could submit a transmittal letter or a T letter 22 

suggesting what the manning would be over the -- that practice 23 

was stopped in about 1972, but over that period, there was 150 24 

transmittal letters, and this letter is T104, and what this 25 
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represents is the first time that woodchips were loaded for 1 

export, and it actually happened here in the port of Coos Bay. 2 

Q Okay.  So this document sets the manning for that 3 

operation, the export of chips, correct? 4 

A Yeah, the initial manning.  The initial manning that the 5 

employers would have, yes. 6 

Q Okay.  And since this time in 1965, has the export of 7 

chips been an operation that longshoremen have been involved 8 

with Coastwise? 9 

A Yes.  This letter, even though the first letter was put 10 

in, the initial operation was in Coos Bay, Oregon, and it 11 

applies to the -- all transmittal letters apply to every port 12 

on the coast. 13 

Q Okay. 14 

A And it's this T104 is what's used everywhere that they 15 

load chips for export. 16 

Q Okay. 17 

A Or in the Coastwise Trade. 18 

Q Okay.  And if you look at the third page of this exhibit, 19 

Union Exhibit 10, that appears to be some coast labor relations 20 

committee meeting minutes; can you explain what those minutes 21 

show? 22 

A Well, if you look at the transmittal letter itself, it 23 

talks about the operation of the new machinery, that being the 24 

spout operation, and they -- the employers, at that time, 25 
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recommended that the Coast Labor Relations Committee determine 1 

what the skill rate would be for that particular job, and they 2 

did that.  The document you were asking about is where the CLRC 3 

agreed that the skill rate would be that of a winch driver. 4 

Q Okay. 5 

A You guys are referring it as a button pusher, but 6 

technically, it's a winch driver. 7 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I would move to have Union 10 entered. 8 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Any objection? 9 

MR. GARONE:  Can I a few questions in aid of an objection? 10 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Yes. 11 

VOIR DIRE EXAMINATION 12 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Mr. Sundet, the PMA ILWU labor agreement 13 

only applies to members of the PMA, correct? 14 

A That's correct. 15 

Q Or it could also apply to other employers that agree to be 16 

bound by its terms, correct? 17 

A Well, the PCL&CA itself only applies to the people that 18 

correctly sign it. 19 

Q Okay.  And -- 20 

A Other employers have signed what we would call "me-too 21 

agreements." 22 

Q Right.  So if an employer signs a me-too agreement, then 23 

it would -- then the PCLCD or the PCL&CA would apply to that 24 

one? 25 
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A It would be the same terms for the person that signed the 1 

me-too agreement. 2 

Q Okay.  So Southport is not a member of the PMA, correct? 3 

A No. 4 

Q And there is no contractual relationship between ILWU and 5 

Southport, correct? 6 

A There is no -- well, I'm not sure, to be honest with you, 7 

whether there is or not.  Whether the Southport has entered 8 

into a contractual relationship, I'm not positive about that. 9 

Q Well, let me rephrase the question.  Is Southport 10 

signatory to any written contract with the ILWU? 11 

A I have -- I do not personally know whether they are or 12 

not. 13 

Q Okay. 14 

A They're not members of the PMA is what I can tell you. 15 

Q Okay.  So the language of your coast-wide contract does 16 

not apply to Southport? 17 

A I can say that they're not members of PMA and they're not 18 

contractually bound by signature to the Pacific Maritime 19 

Association -- I mean, to the PCL&CA itself. 20 

Q Okay.   21 

A Whether they've agreed to abide by certain aspects of it 22 

directly with Local 12, is -- I guess, is a matter of 23 

discussion. 24 

Q Okay.  But -- and you don't -- you don't know anything 25 
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about that personally? 1 

A I don't personally know.  I haven't been directly involved 2 

in the process. 3 

Q Okay. 4 

MR. GARONE:  I'm going to object based on relevance.  I 5 

mean, this is a contractual agreement between PMA members and 6 

the ILWU.  It has nothing to do with the operations at 7 

Southport. 8 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  I'm going to -- I'm going 9 

to receive the document.   10 

(Union Exhibit Number 10 Received into Evidence) 11 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And for the record, Mr. Sundet, 12 

can you tell me what PCLCD and PCL&CA stand for? 13 

THE WITNESS:  Yeah.  I'm sorry.  When I was throwing that 14 

out, I realized that the reader of the record isn't going to 15 

know what -- the contract is negotiated between ILW and the PMA 16 

is the PCL&CA, and that stands for the Pacific Coast Longshore 17 

& Clerks agreement.  For convenience purposes, the parties over 18 

the years have separated that into two -- two what they call 19 

"documents." 20 

One is the PCLCD, which is the Pacific Coast Longshore 21 

Contract Document, and the other one is the PCCCD, which is the 22 

Pacific Coast Clerks Contract Document, but the formal contract 23 

actually is both the Clerks and the Longshore combined for the 24 

PCL&CA.  Did that make it worse or help? 25 
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HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  That helps.  Thank you. 1 

Go ahead.  Ms. Nicholas, you can proceed with your 2 

questions. 3 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Thank you. 4 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And I think the document you just 5 

handed to Mr. Sundet will be Union Exhibit 11; is that correct? 6 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Correct.  Yes. 7 

(Union Exhibit Number 11 Marked for Identification) 8 

DIRECT EXAMINATION (CONTINUED) 9 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Sundet, have you seen this document 10 

before? 11 

A Yes. 12 

Q And can you explain what it is? 13 

A Well, this is a supplement to an original agreement that 14 

was from 1978, involving manning levels for what's referred to 15 

as the coastwise trade.  So you have the -- you have the ocean 16 

trade and you have the coastwise trade.  The coastwise trade is 17 

the modern-day equivalent of the steam-schooner trade.   18 

We used to have steam schooners that plied the coast.  19 

They primarily moved lumber but they also moved other products, 20 

and we had special manning and work conditions associated with 21 

the steam schooners.  Steam schooners over time kind of, I 22 

guess, for economic purposes or whatever, the trade changed, 23 

and they began replacements of the steam schooner with barges, 24 

barge activities.   25 
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At one time, there was about three or four companies that 1 

operated in that trade, and they just moved cargo from one port 2 

in the three western states to another port in the three 3 

western states.  So they went out into the ocean, but they 4 

didn't go to overseas.  You know, to Asia or what have you.  5 

That's the coastwise trade.  So a lot of lumber, poles, chips 6 

were moved in that trade and are moved in that trade, and 7 

that's the trade that you guys are debating today is the 8 

coastwise trade. 9 

Q Okay.  And this document -- this document, it looks 10 

like -- and I want clarification from you, if you will, look 11 

under number one of this document.  This appears to confirm, 12 

or, you know, codify that Coastwise Barge Trade is within the 13 

definition of longshore work in the Pacific Coast Longshore 14 

Contract Document; is that accurate? 15 

A Yes.  The coastwise trade, the reason that they're 16 

referencing the Pacific Coast Longshore Contract Document is in 17 

the coastwise trade.  There's -- we made an agreement in 1978 18 

that the clerks and foremen did not have -- you know, that the 19 

employers could operate in that trade without clerks and 20 

foremen.   21 

Q Okay. 22 

A And they would only -- they would only be obligated to 23 

hire longshoremen.  So as you see, if you look down on like 24 

page four, as an example, or not page four, but item four, it 25 
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talks about a working foreman.  That would be a longshoreman 1 

who is actually working but also doing the foreman work at the 2 

same time, as opposed to the ocean trade, where you would have 3 

a foreman per se that was nonworking and came from the 4 

Foreman's Local and was paid for under the foremen's agreement. 5 

Q Okay.  And is this supplemental memorandum, just as the T 6 

letter, still enforced today? 7 

A Yes. 8 

Q Now, when we were speaking about the T letter, the Union 9 

Exhibit 10, I believe you mentioned that this was an export of 10 

chips, the specific operation that prompted this T letter was 11 

an operation that was going to happen in Coos Bay; is that 12 

right? 13 

A Yes. 14 

Q And have -- has -- are you aware of the history of 15 

longshoremen working on chip-loading operations here in the 16 

port of Coos Bay, the history of that? 17 

A Well, yes. 18 

Q And can you just describe for me your understanding of -- 19 

of Local 12 or longshoremen's involvement with the chip export 20 

here in Coos Bay? 21 

A Well, Coos Bay is probably -- in fact, I know it's the -- 22 

has the largest -- it's the port with the most exported chips 23 

of any port on the West Coast.  They had the first chip ship 24 

came -- that went for export that came out of Coos Bay, and 25 
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they've been exporting chips ever since, and I don't think 1 

there's ever been a vessel for ocean transport that's ever been 2 

loaded in Coos Bay without longshoremen, and that's at multiple 3 

terminals, most of which were -- in fact, all except for one 4 

was not -- are not PMA member companies. 5 

Q Can you describe what you just mentioned to me here, the 6 

last statement you made, that there -- here in Coos Bay, there 7 

is -- all except one is not a PMA member company.  Can you 8 

explain that to me? 9 

A Well, the PMA member company is Oregon Chip Terminal.   10 

Q Uh-huh. 11 

A And they have, you know, their signatories to the PCL or 12 

to the PCLCD.  The other companies utilize longshoremen to 13 

operate their spouts through a relationship that they have with 14 

a contract stevedore.  The contract stevedores in town 15 

typically are PMA member companies. 16 

Q Okay.  And I believe you -- so over -- well, since at 17 

least 1965, you're unaware of any -- any company or any ship 18 

being loaded here in Coos Bay without longshoremen, with one 19 

except, correct? 20 

A No, there's no exceptions.  All ships have been loaded by 21 

longshoremen. 22 

Q Okay.   23 

A They're -- what I'm saying is, is that, one facility which 24 

is Oregon Chip Terminal is a PMA member. 25 
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Q Okay. 1 

A The others are not members of PMA, but they utilize 2 

longshoremen to load the ships that call at their facilities. 3 

Q Got it.  Okay.  I'd like to ask you a couple of questions 4 

about -- 5 

A And when I say longshoremen, we're talking about -- I 6 

mean, when you use the term longshoremen, there's only one 7 

longshoreman.  It's the longshoremen that's represented by the 8 

ILWU.  Nobody uses that term in any other way. 9 

Q Okay. 10 

MR. GARONE:  I'm going to ask that that be stricken 11 

because it was nonresponsive, and it's also not based on any 12 

foundation.  How can he say that no one uses that term in any 13 

other way, when we've had testimony from someone who is a port 14 

official who says that he uses it another way. 15 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  So -- 16 

MR. GARONE:  So -- and it was not nonresponsive as well. 17 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  So I'm not going to strike 18 

the testimony, but the reader of the record can decide whether 19 

or not to give it any weight. 20 

MR. GARONE:  Great. 21 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  So Mr. Sundet, I'd like to ask you, you 22 

know, over the years that you've worked as a longshoreman or a 23 

member of the ILWU, have you had the -- have you ever operated 24 

a log loader? 25 
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A Yes. 1 

Q Can you just describe for me, briefly, the different types 2 

of machinery that you have operated? 3 

A Well, I've operated -- well, pretty much all of the log 4 

loaders function in the same way.  I mean, what we called -- I 5 

call them snappers.  The -- under the PCL&CA, there's a single 6 

skill load -- or skill code for a snapper.  It doesn't matter 7 

what manufacturer happens to make it.  I've operated Cats, I've 8 

operated Wagners, I think I might have even operated a Volvo at 9 

one time. 10 

They're all a little bit different.  They all have little 11 

different mechanisms, but you're doing exactly the same work.  12 

The learning curve going from one to another is about, you 13 

know, maybe five to 15 minutes. 14 

Q Okay.  Thank you.   15 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I have no further questions. 16 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Did you want to offer -- 17 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Oh, yes.  I apologize. 18 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  -- Union Exhibit 11? 19 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Yes, I would. 20 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay. 21 

Any objection? 22 

MR. GARONE:  I have the same objection as to 10. 23 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  I'll receive Union Exhibit 24 

11. 25 
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(Union Exhibit Number 11 Received into Evidence) 1 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Do you have any questions, 2 

Mr. Garone? 3 

MR. GARONE:  Yeah.  Just a few questions. 4 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 5 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  There are companies on the West Coast that 6 

load wood chips with non ILWU labor; isn't that true? 7 

A I don't -- I'm not aware of any company that loads wood 8 

chips for export purposes without longshore labor.  There are 9 

some companies that load on the Columbia River that I'm aware 10 

of that load river barges that move up and down the Columbia 11 

River; they don't go into the ocean. 12 

Q Okay.  What about Sierra Pacific in Aberdeen? 13 

A I'm not aware of that. 14 

Q What about Sierra Pacific in Eureka? 15 

A I'm not aware of that either. 16 

Q Okay. 17 

A They load ships without longshoremen; is that what you're 18 

telling me? 19 

Q Are you aware of that? 20 

A No. 21 

Q Okay.  Have you ever driven a LeTourneau? 22 

A A snapper driver made by the company LeTourneau?  No. 23 

Q Okay.  So you wouldn't know about any of the unique 24 

features of a LeTourneau? 25 
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A I've seen a LeTourneau.  It looks like -- to me, it looks 1 

very similar to a Wagner.  I don't think that it -- the 2 

functions of what you're doing with the logs are exactly the 3 

same. 4 

Q Have you ever been in the cab of one? 5 

A A LeTourneau? 6 

Q Yeah. 7 

A A manufactured LeTourneau?  No. 8 

Q Okay.  I'm going to ask you a hypothetical question.  A 9 

company buys some property; they go through whatever permitting 10 

process that they have to go through.  They do some 11 

construction and they build themselves a slip, a barge slip.  12 

They don't have any contract with the ILWU; is there anything 13 

under the PCLCD which would prohibit them from loading vessels 14 

without longshoremen? 15 

A No. 16 

MR. GARONE:  I don't have any further questions. 17 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Do you have any other questions? 18 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No further questions. 19 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Thank you, Mr. Sundet.   20 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Can we go off the record for a moment? 21 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Yes.  We'll go off the record. 22 

(Off the record at 10:08 a.m.) 23 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  So we'll go back on the record. 24 

Does the Union have another witness it would like to call? 25 
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MS. NICHOLAS:  Yeah.  The Union will recall Gene Sundet. 1 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay. 2 

Would you raise your right hand for me. 3 

Whereupon, 4 

GENE SUNDET 5 

having been duly sworn, was called as a witness herein and was 6 

examined and testified as follows: 7 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Thank you.  And you've 8 

already stated and spelled your name for the record, so I'll 9 

allow you to proceed with your questions. 10 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Thank you. 11 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 12 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Sundet, I believe earlier it came up 13 

an operation that was previously in Coos Bay with Coastal 14 

Fiber; do you remember hearing that this morning? 15 

A Yes, I did. 16 

Q And can you tell me, did Local 12 dispatch two button 17 

pushers out for those jobs with regard to loading tips? 18 

A At Coastal Fiber, yes, we did dispatch two button pushers 19 

out. 20 

Q Okay.  So just explain to me, is it right that at first it 21 

was one, but then you -- 22 

A Yes.  At first -- 23 

Q -- went to two? 24 

A -- we hired one button pusher, and then we negotiated a 25 
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little bit more and got a second button pusher out there. 1 

Q Okay.  And did you also hear the question from Mr. Garone 2 

a few minutes ago regarding chip loading in Eureka? 3 

A Yes, I did. 4 

Q And are you aware of whether or not longshoremen or ILWU 5 

members load ships in Eureka? 6 

A Yes, I am.  Approximately one year ago Eureka went back 7 

into loading chips which they've been idle for many years.  I 8 

was contacted by Eureka's president if I could go down to 9 

Eureka to help train button pushers.  I was never used.  They 10 

brought somebody else, and they've loaded three ships in the 11 

last year with longshore labor. 12 

Q So the president who contacted you was the ILWU local in 13 

Eureka's president? 14 

A Yes. 15 

Q Okay.  Thank you. 16 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I have no further questions. 17 

MR. GARONE:  Just a few. 18 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 19 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  So for many years, chips were being loaded 20 

in Eureka without? 21 

A No, they were not being loaded, period. 22 

Q Okay.  Were there -- was there any chips being loaded in 23 

the city of Eureka or in the area of Eureka without 24 

longshoremen? 25 
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A Not that I'm aware of, no. 1 

Q Okay.  Do you know -- the company you're talking about, is 2 

that Sierra Pacific? 3 

A I'm not familiar with the company, no. 4 

Q You're not familiar with Sierra Pacific? 5 

A No. 6 

Q Do you know if they have a facility in Eureka? 7 

A No, I do not. 8 

Q Which company are you talking about? 9 

A I'm not familiar with the company that I was told to come 10 

down and help. 11 

Q You don't know the name of the company? 12 

A No. 13 

Q And you never did it? 14 

A No, I did not.  It was done, though. 15 

Q Okay.  How do you know it was done if you never went out 16 

there? 17 

A I went down there and watched the loading of the vessel. 18 

Q Okay. 19 

A The first day they loaded the vessel. 20 

Q And when was that? 21 

A Approximately, April of this year -- of last year.  22 

Approximately one year ago. 23 

Q And you went all the way out to Eureka to observe it? 24 

A I was on my way to San Francisco and I stopped by.  We had 25 
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a caucus to attend to, and at the same time, the vessel had 1 

arrived and their president asked me if I could stop in town 2 

that night and witness the loading of the vessel. 3 

Q The president of the local? 4 

A Yes. 5 

Q Okay.  And you don't remember the name of the company 6 

that -- 7 

A No. 8 

Q Okay.   9 

MR. GARONE:  I have nothing further. 10 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Do you have anything further? 11 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No. 12 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Thank you. 13 

Does the Union have any other witnesses? 14 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Yeah.  The Union calls Jim Lyons. 15 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Mr. Lyons, I'll ask you to 16 

raise your right hand. 17 

Whereupon, 18 

JIM LYONS 19 

having been first duly sworn, was called as a witness herein 20 

and was examined and testified as follows: 21 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Thank you.   22 

And can you please state and spell your first name, for 23 

the record. 24 

THE WITNESS:  My name is Jim Lyons, J-I-M, L-Y-O-N-S. 25 
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HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  You may proceed. 1 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Thank you. 2 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 3 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Good morning, Mr. Lyons. 4 

A Good morning. 5 

Q So are you a co-owner of Southport Lumber Company? 6 

A I am. 7 

Q And your -- is your business partner, Mr. Smith, correct? 8 

A Yes, he is. 9 

Q Do you recall having back in 2012 meetings with 10 

representatives from ILWU, Local 12? 11 

A I do. 12 

Q Okay.  And at those meetings, were you discussing manning 13 

for ILWU, Local 12 workers to perform work at Southport's barge 14 

slip? 15 

A Yes, we were. 16 

Q Okay.  And did you personally attend those meetings? 17 

A I did. 18 

Q Okay.  And was Mr. Smith also present? 19 

A He was. 20 

Q And did -- did you two engage in discussions with Local 12 21 

representatives at those meetings? 22 

A We did. 23 

Q And in fact, I believe Southport exchanged written -- 24 

written communications about manning with Local 12, right? 25 
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A Yes. 1 

Q Okay.   2 

MS. NICHOLAS:  So if the witness could be shown Union 3 

Exhibit 5, please? 4 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Lyons, have you seen this letter 5 

before? 6 

A Yes, I have. 7 

Q Okay.  And is it -- is it accurate to say that this letter 8 

was -- represents, at least as of the date of the letter, 9 

Southport's proposal to Local 12 as of at least May 7, 2012? 10 

A Yes, it did. 11 

Q Okay.  And are you aware of any prior written proposals 12 

made either by Local 12 or Southport that came before this 13 

letter? 14 

A No, I'm not. 15 

Q Okay.   16 

MS. NICHOLAS:  And if the witness could be shown Employer 17 

Exhibit 5. 18 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Lyons, have you seen this before -- 19 

A Yes, I have. 20 

Q -- this letter?  Okay.  And was the manning laid out in 21 

this letter as well as the proposal laid out in the letter, the 22 

May 7 letter we just looked at, were those the topics of 23 

discussion at these in-person meetings that you had with Local 24 

12? 25 
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A Yes, they were. 1 

Q Okay.   2 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Will this be Union Exhibit 12? 3 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Yes. 4 

(Union Exhibit Number 12 Marked for Identification) 5 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Lyons, have you seen this before? 6 

A Yes, I have. 7 

Q And is that your signature at the bottom of this letter? 8 

A It is. 9 

Q So this letter appears to be, for the record, a July 16, 10 

2012, letter from Southport to the president of ILWU, Local 12. 11 

Did Southport, in fact, send out this letter to Local 12? 12 

A Yes, they did. 13 

Q Okay.  And if you look at the letter, it says in the third 14 

line of the letter, "Southport has entered into an agreement 15 

with PMA member Ports America."  Did you enter into an 16 

agreement with Ports America? 17 

A There was actually a discussion, and it actually -- and I 18 

was party to those discussions, that Ports America would assist 19 

Southport in pursuing a relationship with the ILW, Local 12. 20 

Q Okay.  So a -- kind of a verbal understanding between the 21 

parties about what the -- what the relationship would be? 22 

A That's correct.  The agreement between -- between Ports of 23 

(sic throughout) America, MTC and Southport were verbal. 24 

Q Okay.  But it -- so for that agreement, Southport, you and 25 
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Mr. Smith, requested that Ports America assist you with, I 1 

think you -- the words you used was, having a relationship with 2 

Local 12; is that correct? 3 

A That's correct. 4 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I would request the entry of Union Exhibit 5 

12. 6 

MR. GARONE:  No objection. 7 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Union Exhibit 12 is received. 8 

(Union Exhibit Number 12 Received into Evidence) 9 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  And following this communication in July 10 

2012, at some point after that, did Local 12 members perform 11 

work at Southport's barge slip? 12 

A Yes, they did. 13 

Q And what work was it that they -- that Local 12 members 14 

performed? 15 

A They performed the function of button pushers on chip 16 

barges. 17 

Q Okay.  And that -- did that -- the fact that Local 12 18 

members started performing that work, did that materialize 19 

because -- as a result of this agreement between or this 20 

understanding between Southport and Ports America? 21 

A Actually, it had more to do with the fact that Georgia-22 

Pacific had made an arrangement with Ports of America to 23 

provide stevedore personnel, i.e., button pushers, for their 24 

chip barges. 25 
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Q Okay.  And what about the barges that were not Georgia-1 

Pacific's chip barges? 2 

A That was typically -- or in the case of Brusco, that was 3 

an arrangement between Brusco, Weyerhaeuser and Ports of 4 

America. 5 

Q Okay.   6 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Will this be Union Exhibit 13? 7 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Yes. 8 

(Union Exhibit Number 13 Marked for Identification) 9 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Lyons, have you seen this document 10 

before? 11 

A Yes, I have. 12 

Q So this appears to be an April 16, 2013, letter from 13 

Southport, specifically, Jason Smith, to Ports America.  Can 14 

you explain to me what the purpose of this letter was? 15 

A I think it was to inform Brusco that they may engage in 16 

employing Ports of America to hire longshore personnel for the 17 

button-pushing function. 18 

Q Okay.  And longshore personnel, I just want to make sure 19 

we're clear, because I guess there's a dispute, that's assuming 20 

Local 12 members? 21 

A Local 12 members; that's correct. 22 

Q Longshoremen.  So you and I can use that now that we have 23 

an understanding that that's what that means. 24 

If you look at the second paragraph here, it says "Under 25 
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our direction, Brusco may engage the services of Ports America 1 

who will provide two longshore laborers to run the spout on the 2 

chip-loading conveyor to trim the barge out."  Did Southport 3 

have -- did Southport participate in the decision to have Ports 4 

America be involved and provide Local 12 members to load these 5 

barges brought in by Brusco? 6 

A Yes. 7 

Q And Southport, at least this letter says and it is 8 

accurate, that Southport was okay with Brusco going to Ports 9 

America to get ILWU -- ILWU, Local 12 workers to do the button 10 

pushing -- 11 

A That's correct. 12 

Q -- at this time; is that correct?  And in fact, for a 13 

period of time, these -- these barges that Brusco was bringing 14 

into Southport, up until at least August of 2014, those 15 

barges -- the button pushers were Local 12 members, correct? 16 

A That's correct. 17 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I'd like to offer Union 13. 18 

MR. GARONE:  No objection. 19 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Union Exhibit 13 is 20 

received. 21 

(Union Exhibit Number 13 Received into Evidence) 22 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  And Mr. Lyons, are you involved with the 23 

actual chip-loading operations at Southport's barge slip -- 24 

A I am -- 25 
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Q -- on the ground? 1 

A I am not. 2 

Q Are you involved with log unloading operations on the 3 

ground at Southport? 4 

A I am not.  I've been present during those operations. 5 

Q Okay.  And you are an owner of Ocean Terminals here in 6 

Coos Bay, correct? 7 

A That is correct. 8 

Q Now, have log barges ever had occasion to come into Ocean 9 

Terminals in the past year? 10 

A They have. 11 

Q And what kind of -- what cargo or what customer were those 12 

logs, or who -- who did those logs belong to that were brought 13 

in on those barges to Ocean Terminals; do you know? 14 

A Historically, there have been a number of customers. 15 

Q Okay. 16 

A Weyerhaeuser. 17 

Q Uh-huh. 18 

A Ketchikan Pulp, which is part of Louisiana-Pacific, 19 

Georgia-Pacific. 20 

Q Uh-huh. 21 

A Southport. 22 

Q Uh-huh.  Herbert Lumber? 23 

A Herbert Lumber Company. 24 

Q Okay.   25 
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A Roseburg Forest Products; Swanson Group, and there have 1 

been various others.  South Coast Lumber Company is another 2 

that I recall. 3 

Q Okay.  And do you know the log barges that have come into 4 

Southport's barge slip, whose lumber -- or whose logs come in 5 

on those log barges? 6 

A The proprietor of the logs is typically the mill that's 7 

going to be receiving those logs. 8 

Q Okay.  And do you know the specific mills that are the 9 

proprietors of those -- 10 

A Yeah.  I named a few -- 11 

Q -- logs? 12 

A -- in my -- 13 

Q Okay.  Which ones? 14 

A -- previous answer. 15 

Q So which ones are the ones that are -- that -- which -- 16 

which ones that you named before are the ones who are -- you 17 

know, those are their logs coming into Southport? 18 

A Roseburg Forest Products. 19 

Q Uh-huh. 20 

A Herbert Lumber Company.   21 

MR. GARONE:  I think we're getting confused between Ocean 22 

Terminals and Southport.  I'm just wondering if the question 23 

was clear enough. 24 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Sure.  I can re-ask it. 25 
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Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  So the log barges that have come into 1 

Southport's barge slip. 2 

A Oh, I'm sorry. 3 

Q Yeah, sure.  The log barges that have come into 4 

Southport's log barge thus far -- or barge slips thus far, who 5 

is the owner -- the logs that are coming in there, where are 6 

they going and who do they belonging to, those logs? 7 

A Those logs have belonged to Southport. 8 

Q Okay.  Is that it? 9 

A As well as Herbert Lumber Company. 10 

Q Okay.  And are any -- when is the last time -- or when is 11 

the last time you had a log barge come into Ocean Terminals? 12 

MR. GARONE:  Can I -- I'm going to object on the basis of 13 

relevance.  What's -- what's the difference when the log barges 14 

come into Ocean Terminals? 15 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  What's the -- can you explain the 16 

relevance? 17 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Sure.  I'm trying to just understand where 18 

the work -- the commodities these barges are coming from and 19 

going into Southport.  Mr. Lyons is a part owner of multiple 20 

companies, and to the extent that he's here representing 21 

Southport today and things that he does still at other 22 

locations, could be material to whether or not the motion to 23 

quash is valid as far as this being of the Employer's own 24 

making this entire matter before you today. 25 
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HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  I'm going to allow the 1 

question and leave it to the reader of the record to decide 2 

whether to assign any weight. 3 

MR. GARONE:  Well, can I -- can I make my statement on the 4 

record for the reader of the record? 5 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Yes. 6 

MR. GARONE:  Because I disagree with that ruling.  I -- 7 

there has been no showing of any interrelationship other than 8 

one common shareholder between the two companies, and that is 9 

not enough to make any kind of an alter-ego argument or any 10 

other type of an argument that these are one and the same 11 

company.  So the idea that we're now going to get into 12 

testimony and evidence about a location that is not covered by 13 

the notice of hearing and get into the particulars of log 14 

shipments that are brought into that facility based upon as 15 

flimsy a showing as we've had of any interrelationship between 16 

the two companies.  17 

I think is just a waste of everybody's time and it's 18 

bringing irrelevant evidence into the case. 19 

MS. NICHOLAS:  It's also relevant for the -- 20 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  So -- 21 

MS. NICHOLAS:  -- past-practice issue.  If, you know, 22 

Ocean Terminals longshoremen ILWU, Local 12 members worked 23 

there the last time a log barge came in, I'm sure Local 12 24 

workers worked at it, and that is a clear example of Local 12 25 
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having experience handling log barges and evidence that they 1 

have, in fact, done so. 2 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  I'm going to allow the 3 

question, so the objection is overruled. 4 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Thank you. 5 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  So if you recall, Mr. Lyons, when was 6 

the last time that a log barge came into Ocean Terminals? 7 

A To the best of my knowledge, the last one would have been 8 

the fourth quarter of 2011. 9 

Q Okay.  Mr. Lyons, currently, do you have any operations 10 

going at Ocean Terminals' dock? 11 

A There are operations going at the Ocean Terminals' dock.  12 

The facility has actually been leased to the company Merrill & 13 

Ring. 14 

Q Uh-huh. 15 

A And they have control over the operation as the exclusive 16 

operator at the facility. 17 

Q Okay.  And prior to leasing that -- the dock out or the 18 

property out to Merrill & Ring, did you operate that dock? 19 

A I did. 20 

Q And as Ocean Terminals, was Ocean Terminals the one 21 

operating on the dock? 22 

A The company did operate. 23 

Q Yes.  Okay.  And Mr. Lyons, when did Ocean Terminals stop 24 

having operations on its dock itself? 25 
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A There was a lease arrangement signed and put into place in 1 

July of 2013.   2 

Q Okay.  So prior to that leasing, Ocean Terminals had its 3 

own operations going on its property; is that right? 4 

A That's correct. 5 

Q Okay.  Have you seen this document before? 6 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And for the record, is this going 7 

to be marked as Union Exhibit 14? 8 

(Union Exhibit Number 14 Marked for Identification) 9 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Yes, you need an Exhibit 14 10 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay. 11 

THE WITNESS:  Yes, I have. 12 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  And down at the bottom, on the left 13 

side, is that your signature? 14 

A It is. 15 

Q Okay.  And do you recall entering into this January 18, 16 

2012 agreement with ILWU Local 12? 17 

A I do. 18 

Q And was this agreement about log operations that were 19 

going to be occurring at Ocean Terminals? 20 

A Yes. 21 

Q And was it your intent entering into this agreement that 22 

Local 12 would provide individuals to operate machinery to 23 

unload logs or load logs? 24 

A Yes. 25 
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Q And did Local 12, in fact, provide labor to operate 1 

machinery to load and unload logs at Ocean Terminals? 2 

A Yes. 3 

Q In the past, have Local 12 members operated log unloaders 4 

at Ocean Terminals? 5 

A Yes. 6 

MS. NICHOLAS:  If the witness could see Union Exhibit 9. 7 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Lyons, have you seen this letter 8 

before? 9 

A I have. 10 

Q Okay.  And did you sign this December 22nd, 1999 letter to 11 

Local 12? 12 

A I did. 13 

Q Okay.  And is this letter related to the 2000 agreement, 14 

which is Union Exhibit 14 that we were just discussing? 15 

A I wouldn't say it's related to.  It's substance is in 16 

reference to some transition that was going on at the time. 17 

Q Okay.  And in this letter, this 1999 letter, was it your 18 

intent to, or it appears here that you're stating that Local 12 19 

members will operate machinery to remove bundled logs from the 20 

water down at Ocean Terminals, was that correct? 21 

A There was some discussion along those lines, yes. 22 

Q Okay.   23 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I would request entry of Union Exhibit 9 as 24 

well as Union Exhibit 14. 25 
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HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Any objection? 1 

MR. GARONE:  I don't question their authenticity, but I do 2 

question their relevance and I'm going to object on the basis 3 

of relevance. 4 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Incorporating your 5 

previous objection. 6 

MR. GARONE:  Yes. 7 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay. 8 

MR. GARONE:  Absolutely. 9 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  I'm going to receive Union 10 

Exhibits 9 and 14.  11 

(Union Exhibit Number 9 and 14 Received into Evidence) 12 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And the witness has just been 13 

handed a document that I assume is going to marked as Union 14 

Exhibit 15? 15 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Yes. 16 

(Union Exhibit Number 15 Marked for Identification) 17 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay. 18 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Lyons, have you seen this before? 19 

A Yes, I have. 20 

Q Okay.  And is that your signature down at the bottom of 21 

the page? 22 

A It is. 23 

Q And this July 19, 2012 letter did you send this to Jones 24 

Stevedore? 25 
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A Yes. 1 

Q And it looks -- the second sentence of the letter says, 2 

"Ocean Terminals, along with your participation, anticipates 3 

having the same log vessel operation as currently being 4 

utilized as surrogate company in Longview, Washington."  Would 5 

this -- this anticipated vessel operation, would it include 6 

using log loaders or unloaders? 7 

A It would.   8 

Q Okay.  And was the purpose of sending this letter to let 9 

Joan Stevedore know that your intent was to use Local 12 10 

members to do that work in the same manner that was occurring 11 

at the Weyerhauser Longview location? 12 

A It was not my intent to use Longshore Local 12 13 

personnel -- 14 

Q Okay.   15 

A -- it would have been the customers, FN, Sandore 16 

(phonetic), and Cangoose (phonetic). 17 

Q Okay.  And you're writing here to notify Joan Stevedore 18 

that; is that what's happening in this letter? 19 

A The operation is actually going through a major 20 

rehabilitation and -- which meant the replacement of the wooden 21 

dock structure -- 22 

Q Uh-huh. 23 

A -- which will allow an operational change which input it 24 

allows to employ some efficiencies that would allow for a -- an 25 
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operation similar to that that's used at the Weyerhauser 1 

Longview facility. 2 

Q Right.  One that allows the use of log floater -- log 3 

unloaders, correct? 4 

A That's correct. 5 

Q And is this the customer or the individual -- the customer 6 

that's -- this -- that would be relevant here, who's that 7 

customer? 8 

A It would be any number of customers at the time that this 9 

letter was written.  It would be a company that was actively 10 

operating as a vessel charter and/or customer exporting loads 11 

from Coos bay through the Ocean Terminals' facility. 12 

Q Okay.  And this letter you are convey -- was this letter 13 

to convey to Jones Stevedore the manning that was to be used on 14 

this project using Local 12 members? 15 

A It was a concept that we felt was in line with what 16 

customers' expectations would realize in terms of the changes 17 

that were made to the facility. 18 

MS. NICOLAS:  May we go off the record for a few minutes? 19 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Yes, we're off the record. 20 

MS. NICOLAS:  Thank you. 21 

(Off the record at 10:40 a.m.) 22 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  On the record. 23 

Did you have any further questions? 24 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Well, I can't remember if I requested to 25 
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submit Union Exhibit 15. 1 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  I don't think you had. 2 

Any objection? 3 

MR. GARONE:  Same objection. 4 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  I'll receive Union Exhibit 5 

15. 6 

(Union Exhibit Number 15 Received into Evidence) 7 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No further questions from me. 8 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Mr. Garone, do you have 9 

questions? 10 

MR. GARONE:  I'm going to be calling him in our rebuttal 11 

case, so I think I'll save my questions for that portion --  12 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay, that's --  13 

MR. GARONE:   -- portion of it. 14 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:   -- fine.  Thank you. 15 

THE WITNESS:  Okay. 16 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And did you have any other 17 

witnesses? 18 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No, the Union rests. 19 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Mr. Garone, do you want to 20 

get started with a witness or --  21 

MR. GARONE:  Yeah, but could we take five minutes? 22 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Yes, we can. 23 

MR. GARONE:  Okay. 24 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  We'll go off the record. 25 



 

ΛVTranz 
www.avtranz.com · (800) 257-0885 

318 

MR. GARONE:  Okay. 1 

(Off the record at 10:49 a.m.) 2 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  We're back on the record. 3 

MR. GARONE:  Yeah, we'd call Richard Coleman to the stand. 4 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Mr. Coleman, I'll just ask you to 5 

stand and raise your right hand for me. 6 

Whereupon, 7 

RICHARD COLEMAN 8 

having been duly sworn, was called as a witness herein and was 9 

examined and testified as follows: 10 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Thank you.  And can you 11 

please state and spell your first and last name for the record? 12 

THE WITNESS:  Richard Coleman, R-I-C-H-A-R-D, C-O-L-E-M-A-13 

N. 14 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Thank you.  You can 15 

proceed, Mr. Garone. 16 

MR. GARONE:  Thank you. 17 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 18 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Mr. Coleman, by whom are you employed? 19 

A Southport Forest Products. 20 

Q And how long have you been employed by Southport? 21 

A Approximately 12 years. 22 

Q And when were you hired, or excuse me, in what position 23 

were you hired into? 24 

A Log yard supervisor. 25 
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Q And which facility did you work at inception of your 1 

employment? 2 

A I worked at the Sumner facility and I'm also with the log 3 

yard at the north spit. 4 

Q Okay.  I want to focus on your duties with regards to the 5 

facility in North Bend at the Southport slip there. 6 

A Okay. 7 

Q Describe your duties as the log yard supervisor.  What did 8 

you say your title was?  Log yard --  9 

A Supervisor, yeah.  And I also oversee the chip barge 10 

loading. 11 

Q Okay. 12 

A At the Spit. 13 

Q Okay.  So tell me what you, just generally, what your 14 

duties are. 15 

A Okay.  At Sumner, we run a whole log chipping facility, I 16 

oversee that, track chips, have approximately ten employees 17 

over there. 18 

Q Okay.  And what about at the Southport facility in the 19 

North Spit? 20 

A At the North Spit, I take care of the chips, chip loading 21 

on the barges, and oversee the log yard, make sure they have 22 

the right logs for the mill. 23 

Q Have you worked with ILWU button pushers between let's say 24 

February 2013 and August 2014? 25 
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A Yes. 1 

Q And did you oversee the operation while they were 2 

performing the button pushing function? 3 

A Yes, I did. 4 

Q In your opinion, were all of the employees assigned by 5 

ILWU Local 12 competent to perform the button pusher job? 6 

A No, not all of them. 7 

Q Did you sometimes have to show them how to do the job when 8 

they arrived? 9 

A Especially the new ones, yeah. 10 

Q Okay. 11 

A Show them the buttons, there was always a problem from 12 

time to time of getting them to move the chute when you needed 13 

it moved.  You had some that just liked to play with the button 14 

constantly.  If I couldn't get them to stop by telling them, 15 

then I'd just shut the power off so they couldn't run it, and 16 

I'd run it myself. 17 

Q Did you observe them performing the job? 18 

A Yeah. 19 

Q And what function did they perform when they were doing 20 

the job --  21 

A They --  22 

Q  -- was it --  23 

A  -- had a button box that allowed them to run the chip 24 

chute in and out, and that was it. 25 
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Q And was that all the button box allowed them to do? 1 

A Yes. 2 

Q There has been some discussion about fleeting the barge.  3 

Do you know what that means? 4 

A Yes. 5 

Q Can you describe for the record what fleeting the barge 6 

means? 7 

A Well, we hook a wench line up to the barge itself, and 8 

when you need to move the barge up or down a dock, I have a 9 

button box that controls that. 10 

Q Okay. 11 

A It's electric. 12 

Q And the --  13 

A And --  14 

Q I'm sorry, go ahead. 15 

A And depending on if you want it to go forward or reverse, 16 

you push the button and pull the barge to the position you want 17 

it in. 18 

Q Did the ILWU button pushers during this time period fleet 19 

the barge at all? 20 

A One time. 21 

Q Okay. 22 

A On one barge. 23 

Q And --  24 

A They demanded to have the box or they were going to stop 25 
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work, basically, is what it boiled down to. 1 

Q And did they stop work on that occasion? 2 

A Not on that occasion, but the next time when I refused to 3 

give the box out, we stopped work. 4 

Q And did the PMA arbitrator have an --  5 

A Correct. 6 

Q  -- have an arbitration ultimately? 7 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Objection, this is irrelevant --  8 

THE WITNESS:  Correct. 9 

MS. NICHOLAS:   -- to this matter. 10 

MR. GARONE:  I think it's highly relevant. 11 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Fleeting the barge is not relevant work, 12 

which has already been stated by both parties. 13 

MR. GARONE:  What's relevant is that there were 14 

disruptions to the operation by claims of different work that 15 

were made and caused the disruption and a work stoppage. 16 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  I'm going to allow the testimony. 17 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  How long was your operation interfered 18 

with on that particular day? 19 

A Basically the whole day, six hours minimum, and the 20 

arbitrator ruled in our favor and we loaded that night. 21 

Q So other than that one occasion where there was a dispute 22 

over the fleeting of the barge, did they fleet the barges after 23 

that? 24 

A No. 25 
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Q Okay.  When you were operating with the two ILWU button 1 

pushers, did you ever observe the activities of the two 2 

individuals?  In other words, where did they stay when they 3 

were at the facility? 4 

A Just depended on who it was.  Most of them, it was like 5 

two on, two off.  Two hours on, two hours off.  If they felt 6 

like going to town, they went to town.  You know? 7 

Q So what you're saying is that they occasionally would 8 

leave the workplace? 9 

A Yes. 10 

Q Okay.  And it would only be one left? 11 

A Right. 12 

Q Did that --  13 

A Only one of them were working at a time, yes. 14 

Q Did they sometimes just sit in their car? 15 

A Correct. 16 

Q Is that a frequent occurrence that one of the two either 17 

sat in their car or left the Southport slip? 18 

A Yeah.  It was frequent.  Every time. 19 

Q Did they ever make mistakes or perform poorly so that you 20 

had to intercede and take over the operation? 21 

A Well, we've had chips go in the bay, the chute plug 22 

because they wouldn't move the chute soon enough.  Yeah, 23 

there's been different occasions. 24 

MR. GARONE:  I'm going to hand the witness the exhibit 25 
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marked as Employer Exhibit 11. 1 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Can you describe what that photograph 2 

depicts? 3 

A I call this the barge shack, and all of your electrical 4 

controls for every function on the barge slip's in this shack.  5 

Q And do the button pushers have occasion to go into this 6 

shack? 7 

A Oh, yeah.  They're welcome to go in there anytime they 8 

want.  That's where they go to get the button box.  Yeah. 9 

Q And that's just adjacent to the conveyor system? 10 

A Correct. 11 

Q So that the green pieces, the green steel that's to the 12 

left of the green building there, is that the beginning of the 13 

chip conveyor system? 14 

A Correct, that’s the reclaim conveyor. 15 

Q I'm going to hand you what's been marked as Employer 16 

Exhibit Number 12.  Can you identify or state what that 17 

depicts? 18 

A Yes.  This is a picture of the TV monitor that's in this 19 

barge shack, the one that says channel four, shows the chip 20 

reclaim chute or hole where the chips go in, are pushed in for 21 

feeding.  Where it says channel three, that shows where the 22 

chips drop at the chip belt, that's a hopper that allows the 23 

chips into the belt.  Two shows off-shore side of the barge and 24 

one shows the inside. 25 
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Q So when you're operating, can you sit in the shack with 1 

your button and use these --  2 

A Correct. 3 

Q  -- camera --  4 

A Correct. 5 

Q  -- as a kind of a method to kind of monitor your 6 

operation? 7 

A Correct. 8 

Q Okay.   9 

A You can see both sides of your barge, you can tell where 10 

your chute's at. 11 

Q So do one and two kind of show -- are those cameras taken 12 

from the actual chute that’s being operated by the button 13 

pusher? 14 

A Correct. 15 

Q So yesterday, did we go out and kind of maneuver the --  16 

A Chute, yes. 17 

Q  -- chute over --  18 

A We did. 19 

Q  -- the water. 20 

A Yep. 21 

Q Okay.  Wait until I finish my question. 22 

A Okay. 23 

Q Otherwise we're talking over each other, we get a garbled 24 

transcript.  So in channel one and channel two, you're looking 25 
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into the water there; is that correct? 1 

A Correct. 2 

Q And if you had a barge there, you'd be looking into the 3 

hold of the barge; is that right? 4 

A Correct. 5 

Q Okay.  Can the button pusher actually do the job of 6 

maneuvering the chute sitting in the office and utilizing the 7 

button using these cameras as a visual frame of reference? 8 

A Yes. 9 

MR. GARONE:  I'd offer Exhibits 11 and 12. 10 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Any objection? 11 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No objection. 12 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Employer Exhibits 11 and 12 are 13 

received. 14 

(Employer Exhibit Number 11 and 12 Received into Evidence) 15 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  I'm going to hand you another photo marked 16 

as Employer Exhibit 13.  Can you tell us what that depicts? 17 

A Yes.  This is a picture of the chip tube that has a belt 18 

running inside of it.  Chips come up that and go down the tube. 19 

Q And this was --  20 

A To the chute. 21 

Q This picture was taken yesterday? 22 

A Yes. 23 

Q Okay.  And the chute is in this position hanging over the 24 

water? 25 
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A Correct. 1 

Q And again, if a barge was there, the chute would be 2 

hanging over the barge? 3 

A Correct. 4 

Q In the middle of the picture there looks like a platform 5 

about half way up the conveyor system? 6 

A Correct. 7 

Q Okay.  And is there a walkway that you can walk up to 8 

that? 9 

A Yes, there is.  You can walk up to that and from there you 10 

can go to the top. 11 

Q Okay.  So you can climb up where the yellow railings are, 12 

climb up that little ladder there, and then you can climb up to 13 

another pathway? 14 

A Correct. 15 

Q Okay.  Is there any reason, when you're working as a 16 

button pusher, that you would need to climb up and go all the 17 

way up there? 18 

A No. 19 

Q Okay.  When you do the button pushing, do you climb up 20 

there and go up to the top? 21 

A No, I don't. 22 

Q Okay.   23 

MR. GARONE:  I should have done this before. 24 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  I'm going to hand you what's been marked 25 
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as Employer Exhibit Number 14 and ask if you can identify what 1 

that depicts. 2 

A Yes.  It's a picture of the chip chute extracted toward 3 

the in shore side, or back.  In a retracted position. 4 

Q Hold on.  I'm going to show you another one here in a 5 

minute.  Hand you Exhibit 15.  What does that depict? 6 

A That's showing the chip tube extended out. 7 

Q So when the button pusher operates the button, is that the 8 

movement or the arc that the chute is moving through? 9 

A Correct. 10 

Q And is that the extent of the movement of that chute? 11 

A Correct. 12 

Q When you start the operation, can you kind of just 13 

describe how the barge comes in and how you start the operation 14 

of loading chips? 15 

A Once the barge is into the dock, tied up to the wench 16 

line, you've got the lines tied, spring lines on, we usually 17 

start in the center of the barge.  All you've got to do is line 18 

it -- get the tube straight out, get the chute in the middle 19 

and let it run, depending on the flow of chips, how heavy they 20 

are or how dry.  It'll take anywhere from 45 minutes to an 21 

hour-and-a-half to make the first pile. 22 

Q And during that 45 minutes to an hour-and-a-half time 23 

period, does the button pusher need to do very much? 24 

A Needs to do absolutely nothing. 25 
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Q Okay.  Would you expect him to monitor the flow just to 1 

make sure there's not a problem? 2 

A I would expect him to keep an eye on things, yeah. 3 

Q Okay.  But normally in that 45 minute to hour-and-a-half 4 

period, does it go pretty smoothly? 5 

A It goes real smooth, yes. 6 

Q Okay.  And so after that 45 minute to hour-and-a-half 7 

period, then what would happen next? 8 

A Well, then we would fleet the barge back to the stern and 9 

load the stern first, and you would have the same scenario, 10 

take anywhere from 45 minute to an hour-and-a-half, depending 11 

on the flow of -- you get your first pile there and then I 12 

would take this tube and start moving it a little bit at a time 13 

because it's on these wheels.  I'd move it around.  That's when 14 

you really got to start paying attention, because your pile's 15 

already up, you want to just move it enough to keep chips going 16 

and sloughing off. 17 

Q Okay.  Let me stop you and try to get some explanation.  18 

So after your 45 minute to an hour-and-a-half period, now you 19 

want to fleet the barge and move it a little bit, correct? 20 

A Correct, to the stern. 21 

Q Okay.  So at that point, you would stop the flow of chips; 22 

is that right? 23 

A No. 24 

Q They would keep going? 25 
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A Keep going. 1 

Q Okay.  And so you would just move it and then after you 2 

made that move, again, it would flow for another 45 minute to 3 

an hour-and-a-half? 4 

A Correct. 5 

Q Okay.  And again, during that second period of time, 6 

there's really not much for the button pusher to do? 7 

A No. 8 

Q Okay.  And how many times would this occur in the process 9 

of fleeting the barge and continuing to cover the --  10 

A Depending on the barge size.  The smaller the barge, the  11 

-- like the Brusco barges, you can fleet the barge twice and be 12 

done.  The rest of the time you can use the truck. 13 

Q And how many hours does a chip loading operation generally 14 

take? 15 

A Smaller barge, if it runs good, we've done them as fast as 16 

six hours and 45 minutes.  Bigger barge, ten. 17 

Q Ten hours? 18 

A Correct. 19 

Q And have you had bigger barges that have come into 20 

Southport? 21 

A Yes. 22 

Q And is the slip designed for the larger barges? 23 

A Yes. 24 

Q Okay.  Since August 14th, has Southport continued to load 25 
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chip barges? 1 

A Correct, we've loaded five. 2 

Q Okay.  So how many have you loaded without ILWU labor at 3 

this point? 4 

A Five --  5 

Q Okay.  And --  6 

A  -- if memory serves me right. 7 

Q  -- and have you overseen the operation during that 8 

period? 9 

A Correct. 10 

Q Have you had any assistance in the button pushing function 11 

from any other Southport employee? 12 

A Mike Puls. 13 

Q How do you spell his last name? 14 

A P-U-L-S. 15 

Q And what's his job classification? 16 

A He's a millwright I bring over from Southport Forest 17 

Products to assist me on the barge loading. 18 

Q Okay.  And is he -- does he work out at the north spit? 19 

A No, he works at Sumner. 20 

Q Okay. 21 

A The Sumner facility. 22 

Q And does he spell you for things like breaks and --  23 

A Whenever I leave the barge slip, I give the button box to 24 

Mike and he takes over. 25 
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Q Okay. 1 

A I have, on one occasion, left a couple hours early and he 2 

finished off the barge for me. 3 

Q Okay.  Does he supervise anyone in his capacity? 4 

A No. 5 

Q Okay.  Has he been involved in button pushing on each of 6 

the five jobs that you've had since the ILWU button pushers 7 

have not been performing work? 8 

A Correct.  And before, on other barges. 9 

Q Did he also assist to some degree when the ILWU button 10 

pushers were working? 11 

A Yes, whenever I left the barge slip, if I had to go to a 12 

meeting or had a piece of equipment break down or when I went 13 

to a truck job to check on it or up in the upper yard looking 14 

at logs. 15 

Q If you were to get sick or be disabled and be unable to 16 

perform your functions, who would perform the button pushing 17 

and --  18 

A Mike. 19 

Q  -- loading functions?   20 

A He's been with me on every barge we've loaded. 21 

Q In your opinion, is it more efficient for you and Mr. Puls 22 

to do the job or is it more efficient for you to work with the 23 

ILWU button pushers to do the job? 24 

A I believe it's more efficient for us to do it by 25 
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ourselves, so I don't have to keep an eye on them and me too.  1 

And we are more flexible on our schedules and stuff, which is -2 

- saves quite a bit. 3 

Q Can you describe what you mean by that, in terms of the 4 

flexibility of schedules? 5 

A Well, if a barge comes in at 4:00 in the morning, you 6 

know, you can't ever pinpoint exactly when they're coming, but 7 

we like to get started as soon as they get there.  If it comes 8 

at 4:00 in the morning and you're not positive it's coming 9 

then, you have to place an order with the Longshore Union to 10 

get workers.  Sometimes you might have -- if you have a 11 

breakdown during the day and you want to load 12 hours, you 12 

know, you work ten and you can't get a swing shift for the 13 

night, so, I mean, it's --  14 

Q Okay.  Have you ever seen Jason Smith do the button pusher 15 

job? 16 

A No, I have not. 17 

Q Okay.  Are you familiar, as the log yard supervisor, with 18 

LeTourneaus? 19 

A Yes. 20 

Q And do you have LeTourneaus at the Southport facility? 21 

A At the north spit, yes. 22 

Q And how many do you have there? 23 

A We have three of them there right now. 24 

Q Okay.  Have you ever tried to, yourself, hire a LeTourneau 25 
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operator? 1 

A Yes, I have. 2 

Q Is it difficult to locate an experienced LeTourneau 3 

operator? 4 

A Yes.   5 

Q Okay. 6 

A Especially in this area. 7 

Q Is experience on Snappers and other log handling equipment 8 

necessarily immediately transferrable to being a LeTourneau 9 

operator? 10 

A Not in my opinion. 11 

Q Okay. 12 

A They run out completely different from one another. 13 

Q And how are they different? 14 

A One you run the functions with the levers.  You have a 15 

steering wheel, gas pedal, brake pedal.  LeTourneau you have a 16 

potentiometer for your speed, backup, you run it with toggle 17 

switches. 18 

Q Okay.  When you've hired LeTourneau operators, have you 19 

looked for experience actually running that particular type of 20 

machine? 21 

A Yes. 22 

Q And have you hired them for Southport? 23 

A Yes, I've hired two. 24 

Q Okay.  Does the Southport employ experienced operators, in 25 
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your opinion? 1 

A Yes. 2 

Q And do you have several of them? 3 

A Yes.  The one I have running right now has had like 25 4 

year experience.  I hired him out of Medford. 5 

MR. GARONE:  I don't have any further questions. 6 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Do you have any questions? 7 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Could I have five minutes, please? 8 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Yes.  We'll go off the record. 9 

(Off the record at 11:19 a.m.) 10 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  We'll go back on the record, and 11 

before I turn it over to the Union to ask any questions, Mr. 12 

Garone, I wanted to remind you that you haven't offered 13 

Employee Exhibits 13 through 15. 14 

MR. GARONE:  Okay.  I'll offer them now.  Thank you --  15 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay. 16 

MR. GARONE:   -- for reminding me. 17 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Any objection? 18 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No objection. 19 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  So Employer Exhibits 13 20 

through 15 are received. 21 

(Employer Exhibit Number 13 through 15 Received into Evidence) 22 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Does the Union have any questions 23 

for this witness? 24 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Just a few. 25 
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CROSS-EXAMINATION 1 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  Mr. Coleman, when is the first time that 2 

you worked on a chip barge loading operation? 3 

A When we loaded our first chip barge. 4 

Q Okay.  And is it only at the north spit here at Southport 5 

that you've worked on chip barge loading operations? 6 

A Correct. 7 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No questions. 8 

MR. GARONE:  Just one. 9 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 10 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Were you involved in the fabrication and 11 

the construction and the planning for this chip conveyor 12 

system? 13 

A Somewhat, yes. 14 

Q Okay.  And that was built by Southport? 15 

A Correct. 16 

MR. GARONE:  Okay.  No further questions. 17 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No questions. 18 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Any further?  Okay. 19 

Thank you, Mr. Coleman. 20 

THE WITNESS:  Yep. 21 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Since it's about 11:30, do you 22 

have another witness you want to start with or --  23 

MR. GARONE:  I have probably one or -- I have two more 24 

witnesses, and they're relatively short, probably, I want to 25 
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say 20 minutes of direct for one and maybe 15 for the other. 1 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay. 2 

MR. GARONE:  So I, maybe we could -- this might be a good 3 

time to maybe quit for lunch and come back. 4 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay. 5 

MR. GARONE:  And then we can finish up. 6 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  That’s fine with me. 7 

MR. GARONE:  Will that be okay? 8 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  We'll go off -- okay. 9 

MR. GARONE:  Maybe come back at 12:15? 10 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  11 

We'll go off the record. 12 

(Off the record at 11:24 a.m.) 13 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  We'll go on the record.  Mr. 14 

Garone, do you have another witness here? 15 

MR. GARONE:  Yeah, I'm going to recall or call Jim Lyons. 16 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Mr. Lyons I'll also remind 17 

that you are sworn to testify truthfully.   18 

THE WITNESS:  Okay.   19 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Mr. Garone, you can proceed with 20 

your questions. 21 

Whereupon, 22 

JAMES LYONS 23 

having been previously sworn, was called as a witness herein 24 

and was examined and testified as follows:  25 
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DIRECT EXAMINATION 1 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Jim, how would you describe the difference 2 

in your in role as compared to Jason Smith's role with regards 3 

to Southport?   4 

A    Jason is the general manager and is in charge of the day-5 

to-day managerial function throughout the Southport 6 

organization.  My role, on the other hand, is very much 7 

business strategy and then also administrative from a 8 

director's point of view. 9 

Q    And again, just to kind of clarify the corporate 10 

structure, Southport Investments is the overall organization?   11 

A    Is the parent. 12 

Q    Okay.  And you are a 50 percent owner with Mr. Smith?   13 

A    I am. 14 

Q    And then underneath the umbrella of Southport Investments,   15 

Southport Investments owns several other companies?   16 

A    Yes.  The two primary entities are Southport Forest 17 

Products and Southport Lumber Company. 18 

Q    And Southport Forest Products operates the Sumner 19 

facility?   20 

A    Yes, they do.  It's primarily a whole log chipping and log 21 

sorting facility. 22 

Q    And Southport Lumber operates the North Spit?   23 

A    That's correct. 24 

Q    Do the two companies share employees at times?   25 
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A    Yes, they do. 1 

Q    And I'm not going to get into detail with that; I'll ask 2 

Jason more.  But when that happens, are the different corporate 3 

entities charged for the expenses of the employee when they're 4 

working at that specific location?   5 

A    Yes, they are.  We have an automated time system that 6 

keeps detailed account of the different job classifications 7 

that our employees work in. 8 

Q    Okay.   9 

A    And the locations. 10 

Q    Okay.  I want to ask you a little bit about the issue 11 

about LeTourneau.  How long have you been involved in the wood    12 

products industry?   13 

A    Twenty-nine years. 14 

Q    And over those 29 years, have you become familiar with the 15 

different types of equipment that is used in the wood products 16 

industry?   17 

A    Yes, I have become very familiar. 18 

Q    Different types of rolling stock?   19 

A    With different types of rolling stock as well as logging 20 

equipment, mill equipment, equipment that's ancillary to both 21 

log and lumber handling. 22 

Q    And have you, as an owner of a company over the years, 23 

ever had to make decisions regarding purchases of these types 24 

of equipment?   25 
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A    Yes, I have purchased multiple pieces of rolling stock 1 

throughout my career. 2 

Q    Is that including LeTourneaus?   3 

A    Yes. 4 

Q    Okay.  Have you ever actually driven a LeTourneau 5 

yourself?   6 

A    I have. 7 

Q    It's not your job, I'm assuming.   8 

A    I'm not a LeTourneau operator. 9 

Q But you've actually operated one?   10 

A    I have. 11 

Q    And have you operated other pieces of rolling stock on    12 

occasion?   13 

A    I have. 14 

Q    On what occasions would you do that?   15 

A    Numerous pieces of equipment oftentimes in testing a piece 16 

of equipment that they're considering for purchase; also in an 17 

application on a weekend or for personal reasons just to become 18 

personally familiar with the machine. 19 

Q    Okay.  We've heard about different types of equipment.  20 

Log loaders.  We've heard about Snappers, we've heard about 21 

grapplers, heard a whole bunch of different names for some log 22 

loading equipment.  Are you familiar with those names?   23 

A    Yeah.  Industry-wise on the waterfront the frontend loader 24 

machines are typically referred to as Snappers or Snapper 25 
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grabbers. 1 

Q    Okay.  Are those different from LeTourneaus?   2 

A    They are very different from LeTourneaus. 3 

Q    Okay, so can you just describe generally the differences    4 

between the two types of machinery?   5 

A    The conventional snapper is a diesel hydraulic machine.  6 

It has functions that are very similar to a typical wheel 7 

loader that would be used in a dirt application.  The controls 8 

on the machine are very similar to those of a car in that you 9 

have a steering wheel, a gas pedal, a brake.  And then control 10 

functions for the lift, tilt and grab functions are typically   11 

on either a joystick or a cluster of sticks with the individual 12 

functions.   13 

 The LeTourneau, on the other hand, is a diesel electric 14 

machine.  It has a very different set of controls and functions 15 

very differently than a conventional wheel loader in that it 16 

has a device called a potentiometer that runs the forward and 17 

reverse function, as well as it has dynamic braking    that 18 

slows the machine in a braking application that's controlled by 19 

that device.  The steering, lift, tilt and clamp functions are 20 

all controlled by a series of toggle switches as opposed to 21 

levers or a steering wheel. 22 

Q    I'm going to hand you what I've marked as Employer Exhibit 23 

16 and ask if you can tell us what that depicts.   24 

A    This is the -- looks like a cab of a conventional wheel 25 
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loader with a steering wheel, shift lever for forward and 1 

reverse, and it looks like pedals on the floor for accelerator 2 

and braking. 3 

Q    And is this will manual of a piece of equipment you own?   4 

A    It is.  This is from a Doosan DL-500. 5 

Q    Would that be -- would that come under the general 6 

description or rubric of a snapper grabber?   7 

A    Yes, it would. 8 

Q    Okay.  And when you testified earlier that it's more like 9 

a layout of a car, is that what you were referring to, the cab?   10 

A    That's correct.  It's very ergonomic and very similar to 11 

the function and the layout of the cab of a highway vehicle. 12 

Q    I'll hand you what I've marked as Employer Exhibit Number 13 

17.  Can you identify what that is?   14 

A    Yes, I can. 15 

Q    What is that?   16 

A    This is the control panel for a LeTourneau 2594 log 17 

stacker. 18 

Q    And is this from a picture of one of the pieces of 19 

equipment that's owned by Southport Lumber?   20 

A    Yes, it is. 21 

Q    And what is the item on the right, looks like a big thing  22 

to turn around?   23 

A    The handle. 24 

Q    Handle, thank you.   25 
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A    That's the potentiometer that controls the forward and    1 

reverse function as well as the speed and the dynamic braking. 2 

Q    So you turn that in order to advance the vehicle?   3 

A    You turn that in order to advance the vehicle either 4 

forward or reverse, as well as control the speed and the 5 

braking. 6 

Q    And all that is done with that one handle?   7 

A    That's correct. 8 

Q    Then what about the toggle switches?   9 

A The toggle switches on the panel can be arranged in 10 

various orders, depending on also operator preference.  In this 11 

case you can see the steering is on the left, the hoist up, 12 

hoist down is the second handle, the tusk open, tusk closed is 13 

the third handle on the toggles, as well as the tilt function 14 

is the center handle or the fourth from the left that controls 15 

the tilt or the mast. 16 

Q    So the steering is done will a toggle switch on the left, 17 

lower left-hand corner of the control panel?   18 

A    That's correct. 19 

Q    And so you're steering with that toggle switch while 20 

you're advancing the machine with the handle. 21 

A    That's correct. 22 

MR. GARONE:  I'd like to move for admission of Employer's 23 

16 and 17. 24 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Any objection?   25 
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MS. NICHOLAS:  No objection.   1 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Employer's Exhibit 16 and 17 are 2 

received.   3 

(Employer Exhibit Number 16 and 17 Received into Evidence) 4 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Based on your experience in the industry 5 

that you described for us, do you believe that a person who 6 

knows how to drive the snapper grabber machine can just walk 7 

into a LeTourneau and figure it out in a half hour or an hour 8 

and drive away? 9 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Objection, calls for speculation, lacks 10 

foundation as to if -- him if other people can operate 11 

machinery. 12 

MR. GARONE:  I'll rephrase the question.  I think it was 13 

fine the way it was, but I'll rephrase it. 14 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Based on your experience in the industry 15 

and your experience with these types of equipment, how long 16 

would it take to become adequately trained to work on a 17 

LeTourneau?   18 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Same objections.   19 

MR. GARONE:  He's been in the industry for 29 years.  He 20 

purchases these pieces of equipment -- 21 

MS. NICHOLAS:  She can make a decision.  I mean you 22 

objections on the record.  I'm entitled to as well. 23 

MR. GARONE:  You're objecting and I'm arguing against the    24 

objection. 25 
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MS. NICHOLAS:  She hasn't asked for argument yet. 1 

MR. GARONE:  I don't think she has to.   2 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  I'm going to allow the 3 

question, but I would suggest that you lay some foundation 4 

about any experience he's had with watching employees become 5 

familiar operating this type of machinery. 6 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  When you hire someone operating the -- 7 

when you hire a LeTourneau operator, do you look for experience 8 

specifically operating LeTourneaus?   9 

A    Yes, we do. 10 

Q    Would you ever hire a LeTourneau operator that had no 11 

experience operating the LeTourneau?   12 

A    No. 13 

Q    Are you familiar with the recommendations of the 14 

manufacturer with regard to becoming fully trained on a 15 

LeTourneau?   16 

A    Well, I think as an industry or I should say if you speak 17 

to the LeTourneau company itself, they recommend that an 18 

operator has to spend close to 1,000 hours in the cab of a 19 

LeTourneau in order to become truly expert on the machine.  20 

Now, that's not to say that the machine can't be operated with 21 

less time in the seat.  I think adequate training really 22 

depends on the capability of the individual who is tasked with 23 

the responsibility of learning how to operate the machine.   24 

 I think the learning curve is extremely steep on these 25 
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machines.  There are a lot of -- there are a lot of unique 1 

features with how these machines are set up for operation, and 2 

I think that at a minimum a training program with some 3 

proficiency testing would be required for anybody that would be 4 

employed to operate a LeTourneau log stacker. 5 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Objection.  Move to strike that -- the last 6 

where it was an opinion of his view as to training, whereas, 7 

the question was asking about familiarity with the 8 

manufacturer's position as to training. 9 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Well, I'm not going to strike the 10 

testimony.  It's on the record.  So go ahead and ask the next 11 

question. 12 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Would you place someone in a LeTourneau 13 

operator position who had never operated a LeTourneau before 14 

and just tell them to go do the job? 15 

A I would not. 16 

Q    Are you aware of any log export or import operations in  17 

the Coos Bay area where longshoremen drive LeTourneaus?   18 

A    Not at this time. 19 

Q    Does Southport Forest Products have trained and 20 

experienced LeTourneau operators?   21 

A    We do. 22 

Q    Has any ILWU members ever been involved in unloading logs 23 

at the Southport barge slip?   24 

A    No. 25 
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Q    There was some questions about the fact that longshoremen 1 

have worked on log operations for Ocean Terminals.  Did you 2 

hear that testimony?   3 

A    Yes, I did. 4 

Q    And you're a part owner of Ocean Terminals?   5 

A    I am. 6 

Q    Who are the other owners of Ocean Terminals?   7 

A    It would be my brother and my two sisters. 8 

Q    Okay.  There was some testimony about log unloading that 9 

had been done in the '90s at the Ocean Terminal's facility.  Do 10 

you recall that testimony? 11 

A I do.  12 

Q    And what was the -- what was the operation back then?   13 

A    Back in the '90s there were logs that were coming in from 14 

Alaska for a company Ketchikan Pulp that were being offloaded  15 

from barges and placed in the water, and then taken out of the    16 

water, placed in the yard, and then the logs were placed then 17 

onto railcars.  At certain points of time those logs were also 18 

handled over the Ocean Terminal's dock onto trucks, and then 19 

conveyed into the yard via those trucks. 20 

Q    Then at a certain point did dumping the logs in the water 21 

before bringing them out of the water, did that become illegal 22 

to do?   23 

A    Yes.  State of Oregon outlawed that practice. 24 

Q    In what year?  Approximately?   25 
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A    Approximately, 1998. 1 

Q    Okay.  So after that the logs were being transported right 2 

onto the dock?   3 

A    That's correct. 4 

Q    Okay.  And they were then picked up by what type of 5 

machinery?   6 

A    They were being offloaded onto log trucks and then 7 

offloaded with a wheel loader machine. 8 

Q    Is that similar to the snapper grabber that we talked 9 

about?   10 

A    Yes. 11 

Q    And I'm on that operation were LeTourneaus used at all?  12 

A    No, not at all. 13 

Q And why weren't LeTourneaus used on that operation?    14 

A    Well, at the time Ocean Terminal only owned diesel 15 

hydraulic machines.  16 

Q    So they only owned the snapper grabbers?   17 

A    That's correct. 18 

Q    Was there any issue with the capacity of the dock at that 19 

time?   20 

A    Yes, there were significant issues with capacity of the 21 

dock. 22 

Q    What were those issues?   23 

A    The dock was rated at 550 psf, which required that the 24 

footprint of a single pass load or a 30-ton load of logs be 25 
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distributed over a large enough area to be within the rated 1 

capacity of the dock.  So trucks were employed in that 2 

application. 3 

Q    Would a LeTourneau have been able to be used on that type 4 

of a dock?   5 

A    No. 6 

Q    Okay.  And why would that be?  Because of the weight?   7 

A    Because of the point loads that are produced by the 8 

machine. 9 

Q    There was testimony that in approximately May of 2012 that 10 

discussions were held between ILWU local 12 and Southport    11 

regarding the manning of jobs at the Southport slip.  Do you    12 

recall that testimony?   13 

A    Yes, I do. 14 

Q Do you recall how the first meeting with the ILWU came to 15 

pass?   16 

A    I do.  I was contacted by the Local's president, Marvin 17 

Caldera.  He had heard that there was going to be potentially a 18 

log barge calling on the Southport facility and he was 19 

interested in setting up a meeting to discuss potential manning 20 

for an operation. 21 

Q    Did he contact you directly?   22 

A    He did. 23 

Q    Did you make the first move here and contact Local 12 and 24 

invite them to meet or did he make the first move?   25 
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A    I did not.  He did. 1 

Q    Okay.  And did you set up a meeting?   2 

A    Yes, we did. 3 

Q    And was anyone from any stevedoring company present at 4 

that first meeting or was it just Southport and the Local?  5 

A    Not at that the first meeting, just Southport and the 6 

Local. 7 

Q    And then at subsequent meetings did you have some    8 

representatives at the -- of any stevedoring company?   9 

A    We did, representatives from Jones Stevedoring. 10 

Q    Why was Jones Stevedoring invited to that -- those 11 

meetings at that point?   12 

A    Well, they were engaged as a facilitator because they're   13 

the direct employer for the Local 12 personnel. 14 

Q    Were you able to reach any type of a resolution of the 15 

manning requirements during those initial meetings?   16 

A    No, not those times. 17 

Q    Was there a picket line put up by the ILWU in July of 18 

2012?   19 

A    Yes, there was. 20 

Q    Do you recall approximately when it was put up?   21 

A    I think it was July 9. 22 

Q    At that point had any operations been conducted at 23 

Southport?   24 

A    No. 25 
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Q    And was there any plans to conduct any operations at 1 

Southport?   2 

A    There had been plans. 3 

Q And what were the plans that were in place at or about 4 

July 9 when the ILWU's picketing started?   5 

A    We had entertained a piece of business with Weyerhaeuser 6 

to handle some logs for transport on a barge. 7 

Q    And were those to be coming into your facility?   8 

A    No, those were outbound logs. 9 

Q    Okay.  And to your knowledge did the ILWU become aware of    10 

those plans?   11 

A    Yes, they had. 12 

Q    Do you know how they became aware of them?   13 

A    It was local knowledge, I think, that there was quite a 14 

bit of discussion throughout the waterfront industry. 15 

Q    Okay.  And were there discussions by the ILWU and 16 

Southport about how that log export operation would be handled?   17 

A    Yes, there were. 18 

Q    And again was Jones kind of acting as a facilitator? 19 

A They were. 20 

Q    And what was the substance of the discussions?  Was it 21 

manning that they were trying to deal with?   22 

A    Yeah, we were trying to establish some general manning    23 

scenarios for the new barge slip. 24 

Q    And did you -- when the picketing started, did the ILWU 25 
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picket signs say anything about the ILWU claiming jurisdiction 1 

over the barge slip?   2 

A    Yes, they did. 3 

Q    And how long did the picketing on for; do you recall?  4 

A Picket just -- that particular picket lasted one day. 5 

Q    And did that cause you to kind of rethink your plans with 6 

Weyerhaeuser and your plans going forward?   7 

A    Well, prior to that, that piece of business was actually 8 

put on the sidelines. 9 

Q    Okay.  So after July 9, 2012, when the ILWU put up the 10 

first picket at Southport, based on the testimony and evidence   11 

taken earlier, the first operation on the slip was in February  12 

of 2013?   13 

A    That's correct. 14 

Q    And when was the next picketing that you recall?   15 

A    The next picketing was in the -- 16 

Q    Let me rephrase the question.  You did a load of lumber in 17 

August of 2014?   18 

A    Logs. 19 

Q I mean logs, excuse me.   20 

A    Yeah, and the next picketing was in -- at the same time 21 

that that log barge was discharged in the facility. 22 

Q    In the subsequent picketing after that discharge of logs 23 

on your facility, did the ILWU always display signs in which 24 

they claimed jurisdiction over your slip?   25 
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A    Yes, they did. 1 

Q    Do you recall an occasion in December of 2014, where the 2 

ILWU pictured?   3 

A    Yeah.  We had a chip barge working.  It was an Island Tug    4 

and Barge chip barge, and there was picketing active during the 5 

loading of that barge. 6 

Q    And at some point did the pickets move from the Southport 7 

barge slip area to the Ocean Terminal's dock here in North 8 

Bend?   9 

A    Yes.  They moved in the evening. 10 

Q    And that facility is operated by Merrill & Ring now?   11 

A    That's correct. 12 

Q    So they lease the facility?   13 

A They do. 14 

Q    Does Ocean Terminals have any current involvement with 15 

operating that facility?   16 

A    Ocean Terminals does not have direct involvement in the 17 

day-to-day operations.  The employees of the operations are    18 

actually employees of Ocean Management Company and/or 19 

Industrial Steel, and they provide the handling of the log and 20 

logs, as well as the operation of the debarker and the 21 

operation of the log loading equipment. 22 

Q    Who did they provide that to?   23 

A    They provide that directly to Merrill & Ring. 24 

Q    Okay.  So in December the pickets moved from Southport    25 
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over to the Merrill & Ring leasehold?   1 

A    That's correct. 2 

Q    And were they holding up the same signs that they were    3 

holding up earlier?   4 

A    To my knowledge, yes. 5 

Q    And did their signs talk about jurisdiction over the barge 6 

slip at Southport?   7 

A    At least one of those signs did. 8 

Q I'm going hand you what's been marked as Employer Exhibits    9 

17.  Can you identify that?   10 

A    Yeah.  This looks like the same group of picketers that 11 

had been out at the spit for the chip barge and they had to 12 

relocate it to the entrance to the Merrill and Ring Facility. 13 

Q And the second sign in -- from the left of the picture, 14 

where it says -- can you kind of read that sign?  I know it's 15 

partially covered up by the sign in front of it, but can you 16 

read it?   17 

A It says Barge slip ILW Local 12 jurisdiction. 18 

Q And is there another sign in there that refers to 19 

jurisdiction as well? 20 

A Yes, there's another sign that is partially covered as 21 

well.  It says West Coast Longshore Jurisdiction. 22 

Q Okay, and is Mr. Gene Sundet one of the individuals in 23 

this picture?  I know it's a little bit blurry, but do you 24 

recognize him as one of the individuals in the picture? 25 



 

ΛVTranz 
www.avtranz.com · (800) 257-0885 

355 

A It is a little bit blurry.  I don't see Mr. Sundet in this 1 

picture.   2 

Q I'm handing you what's been marked as Employee Exhibit 18.  3 

Can you identify that picture? 4 

A This looks like a boat picket with ILW personnel. 5 

Q And do you recall when this was taken? 6 

A I recall that this would have been taken in the fall of 7 

2014. 8 

Q Okay, and does this also refer -- again, it's partially 9 

covered -- but does it talk about ILW jurisdiction over the 10 

barge slip?   11 

A There is one sign that is partially covered, but it says 12 

Barge ILW jurisdiction. 13 

Q And is -- are these pictures -- Employer's 17 and 18 14 

consistent with your recollection that during the picketing at 15 

Southport there were claims made to the jurisdiction over the 16 

slip? 17 

A Yes.  18 

Q Are you familiar with any locations on the west coast 19 

where lots -- where chips are loaded for export without ILW 20 

labor? 21 

A Yes. 22 

Q And what are those facilities? 23 

A Sierra Pacific at Eureka and Sierra Pacific at Hoquiam, 24 

Washington. 25 
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MR. GARONE:  I have no further questions. 1 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Did you want to offer 17 and 18? 2 

MS. NICHOLAS:  I have a question about these Exhibits.  I 3 

think you marked two as the same number.  I have two that say  4 

-- are marked as 17. 5 

MR. GARONE:  Oh okay. 6 

MS. NICHOLAS:  So I just wanted to clarify.  I think   7 

that --  8 

MR. GARONE:  Okay, I might have mismarked them. 9 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Yes, I think you --  10 

MR. GARONE:  I said --  11 

MS. NICHOLAS:  -- I think both of these are marked as 17. 12 

MR. GARONE:  Oh okay, so we need to mark the Merrill -- 13 

okay, I'll remark them, I think -- hold on.  So the one that 14 

says Merrill and Ring should be marked Exhibit 18, and then the 15 

next one the -- on the boat picture should be 19. 16 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay, any objection? 17 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No objection. 18 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  Employer Exhibit 18 and 19 19 

are received. 20 

(Employer Exhibit Number 18 and 19 Received into Evidence) 21 

MR. GARONE:  Thank you for pointing that out.  I 22 

appreciate it. 23 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No problem.  May we go --  24 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Did you have any questions for --  25 
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MS. NICHOLAS:  May we go off the record? 1 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Yes.  2 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Thank you. 3 

(Off the record at 12:44 p.m.) 4 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  We'll go back on the 5 

record.  Were there any further questions? 6 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No questions. 7 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay, I did have one question I 8 

wanted to ask you.  Do you remember when Southport and Local 12 9 

last met in person in 2012? 10 

THE WITNESS:  I believe that would have been in first 11 

quarter of 2012. 12 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay, all right.  Do you know -- 13 

well can I grab copies of Employer Exhibits -- Employer Exhibit 14 

5 and Union Exhibit 5?  I've handed you Employer Exhibit 5 and 15 

Union Exhibit 5.  And I think you had identified Employer 16 

Exhibit 5 in your earlier testimony as manning proposal that 17 

the union had made to the employer.  And then Union Exhibit 5 18 

is a manning proposal the employer had made to the union.  Is 19 

that right? 20 

THE WITNESS:  I guess technically no.  The proposal came 21 

from Southport Forrest Products and Southport Lumber Company as 22 

a manning proposal.   23 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay. 24 

THE WITNESS:  To be employed through one of the PMA member 25 
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companies. 1 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay. 2 

THE WITNESS:  And then the response letter, yes, you're 3 

correct -- and that was the Union's response to the proposed 4 

manning as a result of their union meeting and their vote. 5 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And do you remember if the last 6 

in person meeting between Southport and Local 12 was before or 7 

after those letters were exchanged? 8 

THE WITNESS:  It would have been before. 9 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay, all right, thank you. 10 

MR. GARONE:  I have a -- just an additional question to 11 

follow up on that. 12 

DIRECT-EXAMINATION (CONTINUED) 13 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Did the union ever communicate any other 14 

offer regarding manning after the letter of -- that you have in 15 

front of you? 16 

A No. 17 

MR. GARONE:  Okay, I don't have anything further. 18 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay, anything further from you? 19 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No. 20 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay, thank you.  Thank you.  21 

MR. GARONE:  I have --  22 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And did you have another --  23 

MR. GARONE:  I have one more --  24 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  -- witness? 25 
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MR. GARONE:  -- brief witness, but I -- let me take five 1 

minutes.  I think it will help --  2 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay. 3 

MR. GARONE:  -- make it go quicker if I --  4 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  All right. 5 

MR. GARONE:  -- take a few minutes. 6 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  That's fine.  We'll go off the 7 

record. 8 

(Off the record at 12:54 p.m.) 9 

MR. GARONE:  I'm going to call Jason Smith back to the 10 

stand. 11 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay, we'll go on the record.  12 

And Mr. Garone has called Jason Smith back to the stand.  And 13 

I'll just remind you that you were sworn to testify truthfully. 14 

THE WITNESS:  Okay. 15 

Whereupon, 16 

JASON SMITH 17 

having been previously sworn, was called as a witness herein 18 

and was examined and testified as follows: 19 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay, Mr. Garone, you can proceed 20 

with your questions. 21 

MR. GARONE:  Yes. 22 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 23 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Mr. Smith, you heard Mr. Lyons' testimony 24 

about how you and he kind of divide up responsibilities over 25 
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Southport. 1 

A Yes.  2 

Q And can you kind of elaborate on how you see your role and 3 

how you see Mr. Lyons' role in the company? 4 

A Right along the same lines with Jim Lyons I act as the 5 

general manager overseeing the day to day operations of all 6 

aspects and facets of the Southport group of companies.  It 7 

goes Southport Lumber Company, Southport Forrest Products, and 8 

our logging and trucking divisions that support those mills -- 9 

our mill.  Jim and I interact on almost a daily basis talking 10 

about strategic goals of the company and we interact to try to 11 

plan how we grow the company, but as far as the day to day 12 

functions and management of all the personnel that's my 13 

responsibility. 14 

Q So with regards to things like issues regarding labor, 15 

would that be more in your wheelhouse or more in his 16 

wheelhouse? 17 

A In mine. 18 

Q Okay, so you take primary responsibility over things like 19 

that? 20 

A Yes.   21 

Q And what about contracting with tug and barge companies, 22 

stevedores, or any other business partner that you might have? 23 

A That's my responsibility. 24 

Q Okay, with regards to the interplay between Southport 25 
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Lumber and Southport Forrest Products, does Richard Coleman 1 

work at both locations? 2 

A Yes.  3 

Q And can you describe how you deal with that from kind of a 4 

corporate standpoint? 5 

A Yes, we need to accounts for Richard's time that he spends 6 

either at Southport Forrest Products and Southport Lumber 7 

Company because they produce independent financials on a 8 

monthly basis.  So when Richard spends more time at Southport 9 

Forrest Products, more of his expense is allocated to forest 10 

products.  When he spends more time at Lumber Company, I.E. if 11 

we have more barge business or more time that is required for 12 

Richard to be at the saw mill site, then more of his time is 13 

allocated to Southport Lumber Company. 14 

Q And I assume that Mr. Coleman's on salary? 15 

A Yes.  16 

Q Okay, with regards to Mr. Puls, do you do the same thing? 17 

A No -- oh well, yes we do. Mike Puls is not a salaried 18 

employee.  He's an hourly employee.  But when he spends time at 19 

the North Spit Saw Mill working, assisting with the loading of 20 

the chip barges all -- every one of his hours is allocated for 21 

and charged to Southport Lumber Company. 22 

Q When he's working at the North Spit, is he an employee of 23 

Southport Lumber Company? 24 

A More or less. 25 
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Q Okay, and when he's working at Southport Forrest Products 1 

is he an employee of Southport Forrest Products? 2 

A That's correct. 3 

Q And when he's working at the North Spit doing the button 4 

pushing or other work associated with the barge work, is his -- 5 

or his work is covered under longshore harbor workers act? 6 

A Yes, they are. 7 

Q When he's working at the other facility is it covered 8 

differently? 9 

A Yes, it is.  It's covered at a standard safe rate --  10 

Q So it's covered under State of Oregon --  11 

A -- for mill rights -- that's correct. 12 

Q Okay, who is the plant manager at Southport Forrest 13 

Products? 14 

A Southport Forrest Products or Lumber Mill? 15 

Q I'm sorry, Southport Lumber Company? 16 

A Greg Dickey. 17 

Q And when Mr. Puls works at that facility is he under the 18 

supervision of Mr. Dickey as well as yourself? 19 

A Yes.  20 

Q There was some testimony that in May of 2012 that you 21 

agreed that you would not -- or that Southport Lumber Company 22 

would not work without ILW labor at the Spit.  Something to 23 

that effect, that you would use ILW labor for loading and 24 

unloading activities at the spit.  Did you ever agree that you 25 
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would never work with ILW labor? 1 

A No. 2 

Q In May of 2012 were you trying to reach an agreement so 3 

that you could use ILW labor? 4 

A Yes.  5 

Q Okay, and when I say use ILW labor was it always your plan 6 

to kind of utilize that labor through the auspices of a 7 

stevedore company? 8 

A Yes.  9 

Q Did you -- I assume you heard Mr. Lyons' testimony about 10 

some picketing that took place in July of 2012? 11 

A Yes.  12 

Q Okay, up to that point had there been any loading and 13 

unloading activity at that facility? 14 

A No. 15 

Q Can you describe your recollection and understanding as to 16 

how and why the picketing came about on July 9th, 2012? 17 

A Yes, initially starting sometime in the first quarter or 18 

second quarter of 2012 we had some preliminary conversations 19 

with Local ILWU to talk about their desire to have longshore 20 

labors involved in operations at the North Spit barge slip.  21 

Consequently we started developing a book of business with the 22 

idea that we would handle the barge load of logs from 23 

Weyerhaeuser.  We were unable to reach an agreement on manning 24 

for the log handling component of that log barge.  And 25 
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eventually we ended up taking the logs that were destined to be 1 

loaded on the barge, breaking the bundles, and Weyerhaeuser 2 

sold the logs domestically in the Goose Bay area to other saw 3 

mills. 4 

Q Can I stop you there?  Was that Weyerhaeuser's decision to 5 

do that? 6 

A Yes, it was. 7 

Q Okay, and so go on. 8 

A So after that Southport still wanted to try to utilize the 9 

barge slip.  And we had had a history in the past of buying 10 

logs in Canada.  So we went out and we purchased a barge load 11 

of logs in Canada with the idea that we would bring them into 12 

our barge slip and process them through our mill.  After we 13 

purchased the logs we were working with Brusco Tug and Barge to 14 

try to get them to bring the logs into our barge slip.  We had 15 

basically assigned the work responsibility to Brusco and word 16 

got out that Southport was going to be bringing in a barge load 17 

of logs and we had not reached a manning agreement with the 18 

longshore union at that point.  So it was my understanding that 19 

that was one of the catalyst behind the preemptive picket that 20 

was put on at Southport, I believe, on July 9th. 21 

Q And do you recall if any of the signs at Southport barge 22 

slip in July of 2012 displayed language talking about 23 

jurisdiction? 24 

A Yes.  25 
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Q And do you recall how many picketers were out there in 1 

July? 2 

A I can't give you an exact number, but it was greater than 3 

20. 4 

Q Okay, and as a result of that did you do anything about 5 

the purchase of logs that you had already accomplished? 6 

A Yes. 7 

Q What did you do? 8 

A We sold the logs back to the company that had sold us the 9 

logs originally, because we felt we were unable to bring the 10 

logs into the area.   11 

Q Can you hand the witness Union Exhibit 12 or -- can you 12 

read that letter, and I'm going to ask you some questions about 13 

it. 14 

A Okay. 15 

Q Did you sign this letter? 16 

A Yes.  17 

Q And can you describe for the record why you sent this 18 

letter to Mr. Caldera.  19 

A This letter was sent out shortly after the picket that 20 

took place at Southport Forrest Products.  And after that 21 

picket we decided that we weren't able to engage in brining 22 

logs into our facility.  We sold the logs back to the supplier.  23 

And at this point we were concerned about additional pickets in 24 

the future.  And it was our intention to inform the union that 25 
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as of right now we've reached an impasse and we don't think 1 

it's possible for us to work with you.  So we're disengaging 2 

with trying to utilize the barge slip. 3 

Q And when you -- what was your intention with regards to 4 

your agreement with Ports America that is referenced in this 5 

letter? 6 

A So with regards to that question, earlier on prior to July 7 

we had -- as everyone has testified here -- we had been working 8 

on conjunction with Jones Stevedoring to try to reach a manning 9 

agreement that was acceptable to both parties.  We felt that 10 

Jones was not acting in Southport's best interest.  And after 11 

that point we were approached by another stevedoring company, 12 

Ports America that acted genuinely interested in trying to work 13 

an arrangement or an agreement between Southport and the Local 14 

ILWU and we were basically suggesting that we felt more 15 

confident that Ports America could reach a labor manning 16 

agreement that -- with the ILWU that was acceptable to 17 

Southport. 18 

Q And by sending this letter were you -- it says here, "We 19 

encourage the Local to communicate directly with Ports America 20 

regarding issues related to the operation."   What were you 21 

intending to do there?  22 

A We were basically intending for Ports America to act as an 23 

advocate for Southport to try to work with the local union to 24 

reach a manning agreement that was acceptable to us. 25 
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Q    And assuming that such a manning agreement was not worked 1 

out between Ports America and the ILWU, were you agreeing that 2 

you would still utilize Ports America and ILWU labor to do your 3 

work at the slip?   4 

A    No. 5 

Q    There was some reference made that at some point the ILWU 6 

suggested that instead of buying two new LeTourneaus that you 7 

could just simply have the ILWU members drive the LeTourneaus 8 

and deposit the logs onto your mill log deck; do you recall 9 

that testimony?   10 

A    I do. 11 

Q    Do you recall anyone from the ILWU ever mentioning such a 12 

suggestion to you?   13 

A    No. 14 

Q    Would that suggestion have been an acceptable suggestion?   15 

A    No. 16 

Q    And why?   17 

A    Because those are jobs that are typically handled by our 18 

employees as far as knowing which log decks to put the logs in 19 

and doing it in such a manner that facilitates the operations 20 

in our sawmill. 21 

Q    Did anyone from the ILWU ever indicate to you that they 22 

were willing to supply labor for your chip barges after you    23 

brought in a log import in August or September of 2014?   24 

A    No. 25 
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Q    Did Ports America advise you that the ILWU would refuse to 1 

supply labor?   2 

A    Yes. 3 

Q    Was it your understanding -- well, let me ask you this:  4 

After you -- refresh my recollection as to when the log 5 

delivery came into the Southport slip and the picketing 6 

started.   7 

A    The log delivery, I believe, was September 4, 2014, and 8 

the picketing ensued that day, that afternoon. 9 

Q    And after September 4, did you have any indication that 10 

any future attempts to bring in logs would be met by picketing?   11 

A    Yes. 12 

Q    And who did you get that from?   13 

A    I got that from both Marlon Pulliam with Ports America and 14 

Mike Harland with Dunlap Towing. 15 

Q    I think you've already testified about a bunch of the 16 

conversation, so I won't go into further detail on that.  In 17 

terms of the efficiencies sees of using Ports America or 18 

another PMA stevedoring company as opposed to utilizing your 19 

own employees for the chip operation, when you were getting 20 

bills from Ports America were you getting bills just for the 21 

labor component?   22 

A    No. 23 

Q    Were there other charges on the bill that were associated 24 

with labor that you were getting from Ports America?   25 
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A    Yes. 1 

Q    Can you recall what other billings you were showing over 2 

and above just the costs?   3 

A    There was a tonnage assessment and I can't speak 4 

specifically as to the basis for a tonnage assessment, but 5 

depending on the tonnage of the cargo on the barge, there's a 6 

value associated to that and I don't know specifically what    7 

the money is earmarked for. 8 

Q    Is that at least denominated as something that's a PMA 9 

assessment?   10 

A    Yes. 11 

Q    Was there also labor charged for a gearman?   12 

A    Yes. 13 

Q    To your knowledge, what is a gearman, first of all?   14 

A    I believe a gearman is an individual that works for a    15 

specific stevedoring company that will show up at a jobsite and 16 

bring particular supplies that may or may not be required for a 17 

job.   18 

Q Are gearmen also the maintenance people as well; do you 19 

know?   20 

A    I'm not too familiar with -- 21 

Q    Okay, you're not sure or familiar with that term?   22 

A    Yes, that's correct. 23 

Q    Okay.  But were you getting a gearman assessment?   24 

A    From time to time. 25 
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MR. GARONE:  Okay.  I do not have copies of this but it's 1 

from discovery and I can make copies, but I just want to show 2 

the witness as an example.   3 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  So I'm handing you a document.   4 

MR. GARONE:  I can make copies if we go off the record.   5 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.   6 

MR. GARONE:  In fact I'll mark it.   7 

(Employer Exhibit Number 20  Marked for Identification) 8 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Can you take a look at that?  Is that 9 

representative of billings you would get from PMA for ILWU 10 

labor on the chip operation?   11 

A    Yes.   12 

Q And I see there that there is a charge for labor; do you 13 

see that?   14 

A    Yes. 15 

Q    And there's is also a charge for a PMA tonnage assessment? 16 

A Yes. 17 

Q    And there's also a charge for a gearman assessment?   18 

A    Yes. 19 

Q    Okay.  Were there any gearmen ever assigned to work at the 20 

slip as far as you know?   21 

A    Not that I'm aware of. 22 

Q    Okay.  When you do the work without ILWU labor, do you 23 

have to pay PMA a tonnage assessment?   24 

A    No. 25 



 

ΛVTranz 
www.avtranz.com · (800) 257-0885 

371 

Q    Do you have to pay any kind of a gearman's assessment?   1 

A    No. 2 

MR. GARONE:  Let's go off the record for a few minutes. 3 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Okay.  We'll go off the record.  4 

(Off the record at 1:15 p.m.) 5 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  Mr. Smith, there was some testimony that 6 

you yourself have worked as a button pusher at the Southport 7 

barge slip.  Did you hear that testimony?   8 

A    I did hear the testimony. 9 

Q    Have you ever pushed buttons or operated the controls at 10 

the slip?   11 

A    No. 12 

Q    There was also some testimony that at some point the ILWU    13 

offered to dispense with the need to hire any crane operators 14 

with regards to lumber -- excuse me, log imports or exports; do 15 

you recall that testimony?   16 

A    No. 17 

Q    You don't recall the testimony?   18 

A    I recall the testimony. 19 

Q    Was there any offer ever made by the ILWU, to your 20 

knowledge, that they no longer were requiring crane operators?   21 

A    No. 22 

Q    When was the first time you heard that?   23 

A    Yesterday. 24 

MR. GARONE:  I don't have any further questions. 25 
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HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Did you have any questions, Ms. 1 

Nicholas?   2 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Sure, just one quick question. 3 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 4 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  With regard to the negotiations that 5 

Southport had with Local 12 over the manning for log barges, 6 

Southport was -- Southport's offer was for a crane operators, 7 

correct?   8 

A    Yes. 9 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No questions.   10 

MR. GARONE:  Just one other question.   11 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 12 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  If you could at Exhibit 5, I don’t know if 13 

you have that.   14 

A    Okay. 15 

Q    What was the Union's offer with regards to inbound and 16 

outbound log barges?   17 

A Two crane operators and two wheel log loader operators. 18 

Q To your knowledge, other than what was said yesterday, 19 

have they ever backed off that demand?   20 

A    No. 21 

Q    And you were willing to pay for the two crane operators 22 

but not for the two log loader operators, correct?   23 

A    Correct. 24 

Q    Was this the last offer that you received from the Union 25 
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with regards to manning, as far as you know?   1 

A    Yes. 2 

MR. GARONE:  No further questions.   3 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Does that lead to anything 4 

further?   5 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Yes, it does. 6 

RECROSS-EXAMINATION.   7 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  I just want to be clear and I'll 8 

ask without -- we'll see if we have to look at an exhibit.  But 9 

the exhibit that you just looked at right now, Employer Exhibit 10 

5, prior to the date of that letter Southport made a proposal 11 

for manning to Local 12 that offered two crane operators for 12 

the inbound logs, correct? 13 

A Correct. 14 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Thank you.  Nothing further.   15 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Do you have anything further, Mr. 16 

Garone? 17 

MR. GARONE:  Yeah, I do, actually.   18 

FURTHER REDIRECT EXAMINATION 19 

Q BY MR. GARONE:  The offer that was made, was that made 20 

after there were discussions face-to-face between the Union and 21 

Southport?   22 

A    Yes. 23 

Q    And during those discussions, those meetings face-to-face,   24 

did the Union express the demand that you hire two crane    25 
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operators?   1 

A    Yes. 2 

Q    You just didn't gratuitously offer to employ two crane 3 

operators that you didn't need?   4 

A    No. 5 

MR. GARONE:  No further questions. 6 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Anything further? 7 

FURTHER RECROSS-EXAMINATION 8 

Q BY MS. NICHOLAS:  In your discussions, did Local 12 make 9 

clear that they wanted to operate the machinery that you had to 10 

handle these operations, i.e., the LeTourneaus that we've heard 11 

about today?   12 

A    Can you repeat the question? 13 

Q    Yeah.  When you had your in-person meetings with Local 12,   14 

and you were talking about inbound and outbound log operations, 15 

Local 12 was requesting to have Local 12 work members operate 16 

the machinery, LeTourneaus, that you're currently using in 17 

those operations, correct?   18 

A    Correct. 19 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Nothing further. 20 

MR. GARONE:  Nothing. 21 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Thank you.  Mr. Garone, I don't 22 

think you had offered --  23 

MR. GARONE:  Yeah, I'll offer it but I need to make 24 

copies.  But I'll offer Employer 20. 25 
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HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Any objection to Exhibit 20? 1 

MR. GARONE:  Here's a copy of it.  2 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Can I look at it? 3 

(Counsel confer) 4 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  We'll go off the record.   5 

(Off the record at 1:21 p.m.) 6 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  We'll go on the record.  First, I 7 

think when we went off the record the employer had offered 8 

Employer Exhibit 20, and I needed to know if the Union had any 9 

objection to the receipt of that exhibit.  10 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No objection. 11 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  All right.  So Employer Exhibit 12 

20 is received.   13 

(Employer Exhibit Number 20 Received into Evidence) 14 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And I understand, Mr. Garone, 15 

that you have two more exhibits you would like to offer at this 16 

time. 17 

MR. GARONE:  Yeah, Exhibit 21 is a letter, December 22, 18 

2014, from Joe Hilding at Local 12 to Island Tug and Barge.  19 

Exhibit 22 is a letter from Marvin Caldera to Southport, dated  20 

June 6, 2012.  I would offer those. 21 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  And it's my understanding that 22 

the Union will stipulate to the authenticity of those two 23 

documents?   24 

MS. NICHOLAS:  Correct, no objection. 25 
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HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  No objection to receiving them.  1 

Okay, so Employer Exhibits 21 and 22 are received. 2 

(Employer Exhibits Number 21 and 22 Received into Evidence) 3 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Does anyone have more witnesses 4 

to call or any documentary evidence to submit?   5 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No. 6 

MR. GARONE:  No. 7 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  All right.  Does anyone wish to 8 

argue orally on the record? 9 

MR. GARONE:  No. 10 

MS. NICHOLAS:  No.   11 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  Should any party desire to file a 12 

brief with the Board in this case, such brief must be printed 13 

or otherwise legibly duplicated, double spaced on eight and a 14 

half by 11 inch paper, an original plus seven copies must be 15 

filed with the Board in Washington, D.C., within seven days 16 

after the case close of this hearing.  A copy must also be 17 

served on each of the other parties and proof of such service 18 

must be filed with the Board at the time the briefs are filed.  19 

Any request for an extension of time must be made of the Board 20 

through the executive secretary in Washington, D.C., not later 21 

than three days before the date the briefs are due.  Such 22 

requests must be made in writing and copies must be served 23 

immediately on each of the parties.  Is there anything further?   24 

MR. GARONE:  No. 25 
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MS. NICHOLAS:  No. 1 

HEARING OFFICER HARVEY:  The hearing is now closed.   2 

(Whereupon, the hearing in the above-entitled matter was closed 3 

at 1:47 p.m.) 4 
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C E R T I F I C A T I O N 1 

This is to certify that the attached proceedings before the 2 

National Labor Relations Board (NLRB), Region 19, Case Number 3 

19-CD-144202, International Longshore and Warehouse Union Local 4 

12 and Southport Lumber Company, LLC, at the WorkSource Oregon, 5 

2075 Sheridan Avenue, Room 12, North Bend, Oregon 97459, on 6 

Thursday, April 9, 2015, at 9:00 a.m. was held according to the 7 

record, and that this is the original, complete, and true and 8 

accurate transcript that has been compared to the reporting or 9 

recording, accomplished at the hearing, that the exhibit files 10 

have been checked for completeness and no exhibits received in 11 

evidence or in the rejected exhibit files are missing. 12 

  13 

 14 

 15 

       16 

 RICHARD A. FRIANT 17 

 Official Reporter 18 

 19 

 20 

 21 

 22 

 23 

 24 

 25 


	Day 1 April 8, 2015
	Day 2 April 9, 2015

